Electronic Filing - Received, Clekr's Office, April 24, 2009

\* \* \* \* PCB 2009-101 \* \* \* \* \*

# BEFORE THE ILLINOIS POLLUTION CONTROL BOARD

AMEREN ENERGY GENERATING	)
COMPANY and GRAND TOWER POWER	)
PLANT,	)
	)
Petitioner,	)
	)
v.	) PCB 09
	) (Permit Appeal - Air)
	)
ILLINOIS ENVIRONMENTAL	)
PROTECTION AGENCY,	)
	)
Respondent.	)

# **NOTICE OF FILING**

To:

John T. Therriault, Assistant Clerk Illinois Pollution Control Board James R. Thompson Center, Suite 11-500 100 West Randolph Chicago, Illinois 60601 Division of Legal Counsel Illinois Environmental Protection Agency 1021 North Grand Avenue, East P.O. Box 19276 Springfield, Illinois 62794-9276

PLEASE TAKE NOTICE that we have today filed with the Office of the Clerk of the Pollution Control Board the APPEARANCE OF RENEE CIPRIANO, the APPEARANCE OF JOSHUA R. MORE and APPEAL OF CAAPP PERMIT, copies of which are herewith served upon you.

Joshua R. More

Dated: April 24, 2009

Renee Cipriano Joshua R. More SCHIFF HARDIN LLP 6600 Sears Tower 233 South Wacker Drive Chicago, Illinois 60606 312-258-5567 Electronic Filing - Received, Clekr's Office, April 24, 2009

\* \* \* \* PCB 2009-101 \* \* \* \*

# BEFORE THE ILLINOIS POLLUTION CONTROL BOARD

AMEREN ENERGY GENERATING COMPANY and GRAND TOWER POWER PLANT,	) ) )
Petitioner,	)
v.	) PCB 09 ) (Permit Appeal – Air)
ILLINOIS ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY,	) ) )
Respondent.	) )

# **APPEARANCE**

I hereby file my appearance in this proceeding, on behalf of Ameren Energy Generating Company and Grand Tower Power Plant.

Renee Cipriano
Schiff Hardin LLP
6600 Sears Tower
233 South Wacker Drive
Chicago, Illinois 60606
(312) 258-5500

Dated: April 24, 2009

Electronic Filing - Received, Clekr's Office, April 24, 2009
\* \* \* \* \* PCB 2009-101 \* \* \* \* \*

# BEFORE THE ILLINOIS POLLUTION CONTROL BOARD

AMEREN ENERGY GENERATING COMPANY and GRAND TOWER POWER PLANT,	) ) )
Petitioner,	)
v.	) PCB 09 ) (Permit Appeal – Air)
ILLINOIS ENVIRONMENTAL	)
PROTECTION AGENCY,	)
Respondent.	)

# **APPEARANCE**

I hereby file my appearance in this proceeding, on behalf of Ameren Energy Generating Company and Grand Tower Power Plant.

Joshua R. More

Schiff Hardin LLP 6600 Sears Tower

233 South Wacker Drive

Chicago, Illinois 60606

(312) 258-5500

Dated: April 24, 2009

#### BEFORE THE ILLINOIS POLLUTION CONTROL BOARD

AMEREN ENERGY GENERATING COMPANY and GRAND TOWER POWER PLANT,	) )
Petitioner,	)
v.	) PCB 09
ILLINOIS ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY,	) ) )
Respondent.	)

# APPEAL OF CAAPP PERMIT

NOW COMES Petitioner, Ameren Energy Generating Company and Grand Tower Power Plant ("Petitioner" or "Ameren"), pursuant to Section 40.2 of the Illinois Environmental Protection Act ("Act") (415 ILCS 5/40.2) and 35 Ill.Adm.Code § 105.300 *et seq.*, and requests a hearing before the Board to contest certain conditions contained in the Clean Air Act Permit Program ("CAAPP") renewal permit<sup>1</sup> (the "permit") issued on March 20, 2009, pursuant to Section 39.5 of the Act (415 ILCS 5/39.5) and attached hereto as Exhibit 1. 35 Ill.Adm.Code §§ 105.210(a) and (b). *See* Exhibit 1. Pursuant to Section 40.2(a) of the Act and 35 Ill.Adm.Code §§ 105.302(e), this Petition is timely filed with the Board.

In support of its Petition to appeal Conditions 3.1.3, 4.0, 5.7.2(b), 7.1.3(j), 7.1.5(a)(iii)(A), 7.1.5(a)(iv), 7.1.6, 7.1.6(a)(i), 7.1.6(a)(ii), 7.1.8(a)(iii), 7.1.9(l)(i), 7.1.9(l)(ii), 7.1.10(e), 7.1.10(f)(ii) and 7.2 and its request to stay these Conditions, Petitioner states as follows:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Application No. 95090008; I.D. No. 077806AAA.

Electronic Filing - Received, Clekr's Office, April 24, 2009

\* \* \* \* PCB 2009-101 \* \* \* \* \*

# I. <u>BACKGROUND</u> (35 Ill.Adm.Code § 105.304(a))

1. The Grand Tower Power Plant ("Grand Tower" or "Facility"), Illinois Environmental Protection Agency ("Agency") I.D. No. 077806AAA, is an electric generating station owned and operated by Ameren Energy Generating Company. Grand Tower operates as a peaking station, generating electric power when sufficient electric power is not available from other sources. Grand Tower electrical generating units ("EGUs") are combustion turbines and subject to the CAAPP (415 ILCS 5/39.5). Grand Tower is located at 1820 Power Plant Road, Grand Tower, Jackson County, Illinois 62942. Jackson County is attainment for all National Ambient Air Quality Standards. The Agency issued the permit on March 20, 2009.

# II. REQUEST FOR PARTIAL STAY OF THE PERMIT

2. Historically, the Board has granted partial stays in permit appeals where a petitioner has so requested. See, e.g., Midwest Generation, LLC, Will County Generating Station v. Illinois Environmental Protection Agency, PCB 06-156 (July 20, 2006) (granted stay of the effectiveness of contested conditions of a construction permit); Dynegy Midwest Generation, Inc. (Vermilion Power Station) v. Illinois Environmental Protection Agency, PCB 06-194 (October 19, 2006) (granted stay "of the portions of the permit Dynegy contests"); Dynegy Midwest Generation, Inc. (Havana Power Station) v. Illinois Environmental Protection Agency, PCB 07-115 (October 4, 2007) (same); Hartford Working Group v. Illinois Environmental Protection Agency, PCB 05-74 (November 18, 2004) (granted stay of the effectiveness of Special Condition 2.0 of an air construction permit); Community Landfill Company and City of Morris v. Illinois Environmental Protection Agency, PCB 01-48 and 01-49 (Consolidated) (October 19, 2000) (granted stay of effectiveness of challenged conditions for two permits of two parcels of the landfill); Allied Tube & Conduit Corp. v. Illinois Environmental Protection

Electronic Filing - Received, Clekr's Office, April 24, 2009
\* \* \* \* \* PCB 2009-101 \* \* \* \* \*

Agency, PCB 96-108 (December 7, 1995) (granted stay of the effectiveness of Conditions 4(a), 5(a), and 7(a) of an air permit).

3. Ameren requests in this instance that the Board exercise its inherent discretionary authority to grant a partial stay of the CAAPP permit, staying only those conditions or portions of conditions indicated in Exhibit 2, i.e., Conditions 3.1.3, 4.0, 5.7.2(b), 7.1.3(j), 7.1.5(a)(iii)(A), 7.1.5(a)(iv), 7.1.6, 7.1.6(a)(i), 7.1.6(a)(ii), 7.1.8(a)(iii), 7.1.9(1)(i), 7.1.9(1)(ii), 7.1.9(1)(iii), 7.1.10(e), 7.1.10(f)(ii) and 7.2 during the pendency of this appeal.

# III. <u>ISSUES ON APPEAL</u> (35 Ill.Adm.Code §§ 105.304(a) (2)-(4))

Following are the issues that Ameren appeals and seeks a stay for, presented sequentially.

# 4. <u>Condition 3.1.3 - Identification of Insignificant Activities</u>

Petitioner objects to this Condition because it is arbitrary, capricious and unauthorized by law to the extent that it fails to list the Facility's emergency diesel backup generator as an activity at the source that constitutes an insignificant activity under Condition 3.1.3. The failure to include the Facility's emergency diesel backup generator as an insignificant activity under Condition 3.1.3 is arbitrary, capricious and unauthorized by law. Accordingly, this Condition should be modified and stayed during the pendency of this appeal.

# 5. <u>Condition 4.0 - Significant Emission Units</u>

Petitioner objects to this Condition because it is arbitrary, capricious, unreasonable and unauthorized by law to the extent it imposes conditions on sources that are not significant emission units. This Condition is, therefore, in excess of the Agency's authority, unauthorized by law, arbitrary and capricious and unreasonable. Accordingly, this Condition should be modified and stayed during the pendency of this appeal.

Electronic Filing - Received, Clekr's Office, April 24, 2009
\* \* \* \* \* PCB 2009-101 \* \* \* \* \*

# 6. Condition 5.7.2(b) - HAP Testing to Verify Minor Source Status

Petitioner objects to this Condition because it is arbitrary, capricious, unreasonable and unauthorized by law to the extent it requires that a determination of the emissions of HAPs ("Hazardous Air Pollutants") for this Facility be completed by January 31 for the previous calendar year. A determination of the emissions of HAPs for the previous calendar year by January 31 does not take into account current operating conditions. The dates identified in Condition 5.7.2 for establishing the need for testing and completing testing do not leave adequate time to accomplish either task. This Condition is, therefore, in excess of the Agency's authority, unauthorized by law, arbitrary and capricious and unreasonable. Accordingly, this Condition should be modified and stayed during the pendency of this appeal.

# 7. <u>Condition 7.1.3(j) - Startup Provisions</u>

Petitioner objects to this Condition because it is unauthorized by law, arbitrary and capricious. This Condition incorrectly fails to incorporate certain limitations or provisions from the current CAAPP permit, which are applicable requirements. Additionally, this Condition contains duplicative references to operating according to manufacturers' written instructions or other written procedures. Accordingly, this provision should be modified and stayed during the pendency of this appeal.

# 8. <u>Condition 7.1.5(a)(iii)(A) - Control Requirements and Work Practices</u>

Petitioner objects to this Condition because it unreasonable, arbitrary and capricious. The permit contains a quarterly inspection requirement of emission-related components that is not reflective of actual operating conditions. The units do not operate on a regular schedule; thus the imposed schedule may require inspections on a non-operating unit. Therefore, this Condition is

Electronic Filing - Received, Clekr's Office, April 24, 2009

\* \* \* \* PCB 2009-101 \* \* \* \*

arbitrary and capricious unauthorized by law and unreasonable. Accordingly, this Condition should be modified and stayed during the pendency of this appeal.

# 9. Condition 7.1.5(a)(iv) - Control Requirements and Work Practices

Petitioner objects to this Condition because it is arbitrary, capricious and unauthorized by law to the extent it conflicts with the annual review requirements for startup procedures under Condition 7.1.3(j)(ii)(B)(II). Both the requirements of this Condition and Condition 7.1.3(j)(ii)(B)(II) apply to operating procedures which apply during startup of the affected turbines (See Condition 7.1.5(a)(ii)(A)); however, Condition 7.1.3(j)(ii)(B)(II) requires annual review and this Condition requires bi-annual review. The inconsistent annual review requirements under this Condition and Condition 7.1.3(j)(ii)(B)(II) are thus arbitrary and capricious. Accordingly, this Condition should be modified and stayed during the pendency of this appeal.

# 10. Condition 7.1.6 - Production and Emission Limitations

Petitioner objects to this Condition because it is arbitrary, capricious and unauthorized by law to the extent it fails to take into account current operating conditions. Accordingly, this Condition should be modified and stayed during the pendency of this appeal.

# 11. Condition 7.1.6(a)(i) - Production and Emission Limitations

Petitioner objects to this Condition because it is unauthorized by law, arbitrary and capricious. This Condition incorrectly fails to incorporate certain limitations or provisions from the current CAAPP permit. Accordingly, this provision should be modified and stayed during the pendency of this appeal.

Electronic Filing - Received, Clekr's Office, April 24, 2009
\* \* \* \* \* PCB 2009-101 \* \* \* \* \*

# 12. Condition 7.1.6(a)(ii) - Production and Emission Limitations

Petitioner objects to this Condition because it is unauthorized by law, arbitrary and capricious. This Condition incorrectly fails to incorporate certain limitations or provisions from the current CAAPP permit. Accordingly, this provision should be modified and stayed during the pendency of this appeal.

# 13. Condition 7.1.8(a)(iii) - Monitoring Requirements

Petitioner objects to this Condition because it is unauthorized by law, unreasonable, redundant, arbitrary and capricious. The Agency may not require a source to operate a unit when the unit is otherwise not operating in order to assess compliance. Accordingly, this Condition should be modified and stayed during the pendency of this appeal.

# 14. Condition 7.1.9(1)(i) Recordkeeping Requirements – Startups

Petitioner objects to this Condition because it is unauthorized by law, unreasonable, vague, redundant, arbitrary and capricious to the extent it requires the source to maintain records that go beyond those necessary to ensure compliance with applicable requirements. It is unclear what information must be included when describing the startup and there is no basis for requiring the source to provide the Agency with a reason for the startup. There is no basis for requiring the source to provide the Agency with information regarding whether personnel are on-site during startup. Therefore, this Condition is unauthorized by law, unreasonable, vague, redundant, arbitrary and capricious. Accordingly, this Condition should be modified and stayed during the pendency of this appeal.

# 15. Condition 7.1.9(1)(ii) Recordkeeping Requirements - Shutdowns

Petitioner objects to this Condition because it is unauthorized by law, unreasonable, redundant, arbitrary and capricious. The source maintains records of the date, time and duration

Electronic Filing - Received, Clekr's Office, April 24, 2009
\* \* \* \* \* PCB 2009-101 \* \* \* \* \*

of the shutdown. The additional records required by this Condition are redundant and not necessary to ensure compliance with applicable requirements. Accordingly, this Condition should be modified and stayed during the pendency of this appeal.

# 16. Condition 7.1.9(1)(iii) Recordkeeping Requirements – Opacity

Petitioner objects to this Condition because it is unauthorized by law, unreasonable, redundant, arbitrary and capricious. This Condition is not limited to maintaining records for startups resulting in an opacity exceedence and requires records that are not necessary to ensure compliance with applicable requirements. It is unclear what information must be included when describing the startup and there is no basis for requiring the source to provide the Agency with a reason for the startup. Furthermore, the requirement that the unit achieve "normal operation" within thirty minutes does not reflect current operating conditions. The additional records required by this Condition are redundant and not necessary to ensure compliance with applicable requirements. Accordingly, this Condition should be modified and stayed during the pendency of this appeal.

# 17. Condition 7.1.10(e) - Reporting Requirements - Startups

Petitioner objects to this Condition because it is unauthorized by law, arbitrary and capricious. Several other Conditions, including 7.1.10(a) and 7.1.10(b), already require the necessary reporting to ensure compliance with applicable requirements. The information required by this Condition is not necessary to ensure compliance with applicable requirements. Therefore, this Condition is unauthorized by law, redundant, unreasonable, arbitrary and capricious. Accordingly, this provision should be deleted and stayed during the pendency of this appeal.

Electronic Filing - Received, Clekr's Office, April 24, 2009

\* \* \* \* PCB 2009-101 \* \* \* \*

# 18. Condition 7.1.10(f)(ii) - Reporting Requirements - Malfunctions

Petitioner objects to this Condition because it is unauthorized by law, arbitrary and capricious. Several other Conditions, including 8.6.1, already require the necessary reporting to ensure compliance with applicable requirements. The information required by this Condition is not necessary to ensure compliance with applicable requirements. Therefore, this Condition is unauthorized by law, redundant, unreasonable, arbitrary and capricious. Accordingly, this Condition should be deleted and stayed during the pendency of this appeal.

# 19. <u>Condition 7.2 - Diesel Engines</u>

Petitioner objects to the entirety of Condition 7.2 because it is unauthorized by law, arbitrary and capricious. As stated above, the Facility has an emergency diesel backup generator rated at a 775 hp which is used for an emergency backup power supply in case of a blackout event. This emission unit is an insignificant activity under 35 Ill.Admin.Code Section 201.210(a)(16). This emission unit should be listed as an insignificant activity in Condition 3.1.3 of the permit and thus it is inappropriate for listing in Condition 7.2 as a significant emission unit. This Condition is, therefore, in excess of the Agency's authority, unauthorized by law, arbitrary and capricious and unreasonable. Accordingly, this Condition should be deleted and stayed during the pendency of this appeal.

20. The Company has met with the Agency and believes the majority, if not all, of the above issues and conditions can be resolved. However, any such resolution could not occur within the time frame required for appeal. So that the parties have sufficient time to resolve issues and conditions in dispute, including, if necessary, the filing of an amended CAAPP permit application, Ameren requests that the conditions set forth herein be stayed.

# Electronic Filing - Received, Clekr's Office, April 24, 2009 \* \* \* \* PCB 2009-101 \* \* \* \*

WHEREFORE, for the reasons set forth above, Ameren appeals Conditions 3.1.3, 3.2.1, 4.0, 5.7.2(b), 7.1.3(j), 7.1.5(a)(iii)(A), 7.1.5(a)(iv), 7.1.6, 7.1.6(a)(i), 7.1.6(a)(ii), 7.1.8(a)(iii), 7.1.9(l)(i), 7.1.9(l)(ii), 7.1.9(l)(iii), 7.1.10(e), 7.1.10(f)(ii), and 7.2 of the CAAPP renewal permit issued March 20, 2009 for Grand Tower and requests that the Board order the Agency to delete or modify the Conditions as set forth above. Additionally, Ameren requests that the Board stay Conditions 3.1.3, 3.2.1, 4.0, 5.7.2(b), 7.1.3(j), 7.1.5(a)(iii)(A), 7.1.5(a)(iv), 7.1.6(a)(i), 7.1.6(a)(i), 7.1.6(a)(ii), 7.1.8(a)(iii), 7.1.9(l)(i)(B), 7.1.9(l)(ii), 7.1.9(l)(iii)(C), 7.1.9(l)(iii)(D), 7.1.9(l)(iii)(F), 7.1.10(e), 7.1.10(f)(ii) and 7.2 during the pendency of this appeal as set forth in Exhibit 2. Ameren will extend its current practices under the CAAPP permit replaced by this permit issued March 20, 2009, where the Board stays Conditions appealed herein and will, of course, comply with all requirements of the Board's regulations applicable to Grand Tower during the pendency of this appeal.

Respectfully submitted,

Ameren Energy Generating Company and Grand Tower Power Plant

By:

One of Its Attorneys

Dated: April 24, 2009

Renee Cipriano
Joshua R. More
SCHIFF HARDIN LLP
6600 Sears Tower
233 South Wacker Drive
Chicago, Illinois 60606
312-258-5500
Fax: 312-258-2600
jmore@schiffhardin.com

CH2\7232987.1

Electronic Filing - Received, Clekr's Office, April 24, 2009 \* \* \* \* \* PCB 2009-101 \* \* \* \* \*

# EXHIBIT 1

CAAPP PERMIT ISSUED (MARCH 19, 2009) 217/782-2113

#### RENEWAL

CLEAN AIR ACT PERMIT PROGRAM (CAAPP) PERMIT

#### PERMITTEE:

Ameren Energy Generating Company

Attn: Michael L. Menne, Vice President Environmental Services

1901 Chouteau Avenue

Post Office Box 66149; MC 602 St. Louis, Missouri 63166-6149

<u>I.D. No.</u>: 077806AAA Application No.: 95090008 Date Received: January 29, 2008

Date Issued: March 20, 2009

Expiration Date<sup>1</sup>: March 20, 2014

Operation of: Grand Tower Power Plant, Electric Generation
Source Location: 1820 Power Plant Road, Grand Tower, Jackson County, 62942
Responsible Official: Michael L. Menne, Vice President Environmental
Services

This permit is hereby granted to the above-designated Permittee to OPERATE an electric power generation plant, pursuant to the above referenced permit application. This permit is subject to the conditions contained herein.

If you have any questions concerning this permit, please contact Ross Cooper at 217/782-2113.

Edwin C. Bakowski, P.E. Manager, Permit Section Division of Air Pollution Control

ECB:RWC:psj

cc: Illinois EPA, FOS, Region 3

CES

Lotus Notes

Except as provided in Conditions 1.5 and 8.7 of this permit.

		TABLE OF CONTENTS	
			Page
			Page
1.0	INTRO	DOUCTION	4
	1.1	Source Identification	
	1.2	Owner/Parent Company	
	1.3	Operator	
	1.4	Source Description	
	1.5	Title I Conditions	
2.0	LIST	OF ABBREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMS COMMONLY USED	6
3.0	CONDI	TIONS FOR INSIGNIFICANT ACTIVITIES	7
	3.1	Identification of Insignificant Activities	
	3.2	Compliance with Applicable Requirements	
	3.3	Addition of Insignificant Activities	
4.0	SIGNI	FICANT EMISSION UNITS AT THIS SOURCE	9
5.0	OVERA	LL SOURCE CONDITIONS	10
	5.1	Applicability of Clean Air Act Permit Program (CAAPP)	
	5.2		
	5.3	Source-Wide Applicable Provisions and Regulations	
	5.4	Source-Wide Non-Applicability of Regulations of Concern	
	5.5	Source-Wide Control Requirements and Work Practices	
	5.6	Source-Wide Production and Emission Limitations	
	5.7	Source-Wide Testing Requirements	
	5.8	Source-Wide Monitoring Requirements	
	5.9	Source-Wide Recordkeeping Requirements	
	5.10		
	5.11		
	5.12	Scenarios Source-Wide Compliance Procedures	
6.0		TIONS FOR EMISSIONS CONTROL PROGRAMS	17
	6.1	Clean Air Interstate Rule (CAIR) Program	
	6.2	Acid Rain	
7.0	UNIT	SPECIFIC CONDITIONS FOR SPECIFIC EMISSION UNITS	22
	7.1	Natural Gas-Fired Turbine (Subject to NSPS - 40 CFR	
		Subpart GG)	
		Heat recovery Steam Generators (HRSG) (Subject to NSPS - 40 CFR Subpart Da)	

# Electronic Filing - Received, Clekr's Office, April 24, 2009 \* \* \* \* \* PCB 2009-101 \* \* \* \* \*

			Pago
			<u>Page</u>
	7.2	Diesel Engines (Subject to NESHAP - 40 CFR 63 Subpart ZZZZ)	
8.0	GENEF	RAL PERMIT CONDITIONS	62
	8.1	Permit Shield	
	8.2	Applicability of Title IV Requirements	
	8.3	Emissions Trading Programs	
	8.4	Operational Flexibility/Anticipated Operating Scenarios	
	8.5	Testing Procedures	
	8.6	Reporting Requirements	
	8.7	Title I Conditions	
9.0	STANE	PARD PERMIT CONDITIONS	67
	9.1	Effect of Permit	
	9.2	General Obligations of Permittee	
	9.3	Obligation to Allow Illinois EPA Surveillance	
	9.4	Obligation to Comply with Other Requirements	
	9.5	Liability	
	9.6	Recordkeeping	
	9.7	Annual Emissions Report	
	9.8	Requirements for Compliance Certification	
	9.9	Certification	
	9.10		
	9.11		
	9.12		
	9.12		
	9.13		
	9.14	<del>-</del>	
	9.13	Permit	
10.0	ATTAC	HMENTS	
	1	Example Certification by a Responsible Official	1-1
	2	Emissions of Particulate Matter from Process Emission	2-1
		Units	
	3	Compliance Assurance Monitoring (CAM) Plan	3-1
	4	Guidance	4-1
	5	Clean Air Interstate Rule (CAIR) Permit	5-1
	6 .	Acid Rain Program Permit	6-1
	7	USEPA letter of approval of alternative compliance methodology	7-1

#### 1.0 INTRODUCTION

#### 1.1 Source Identification

Grand Tower Power Plant 1820 Power Plant Road, Grand Tower Grand Tower, Illinois 62942 618/565-8787

I.D. No.: 077806AAA County: Jackson

Standard Industrial Classification: 4911, Electric Generation

#### 1.2 Owner/Parent Company

Ameren Energy Generating Company 1901 Chouteau Avenue Post Office Box 66149; MC 602 St. Louis, Missouri 63166-6149

#### 1.3 Operator

Ameren Energy Generating Company 1901 Chouteau Avenue Post Office Box 66149; MC 602 St. Louis, Missouri 63166-6149

Paul McGee, Source Environmental Contact 618/565-8787

#### 1.4 Source Description

Grand Tower Power Plant is located at 1820 Power Plant Road, Grand Tower in Jackson County. The source operates two natural gas fired combustion turbines/heat recovery steam generators with duct burners to generate electrical power.

Note: This narrative description is for informational purposes only and is not enforceable.

#### 1.5 <u>Title I Conditions</u>

As generally identified below, this CAAPP permit contains certain conditions for emission units at this source that address the applicability of permitting programs for the construction and modification of sources, which programs were established pursuant to Title I of the Clean Air Act (CAA) and regulations thereunder. These programs include PSD and MSSCAM, and are implemented by the Illinois EPA pursuant to Sections 9, 9.1, 39(a) and 39.5(7)(a) of the Illinois Environmental Protection Act (Act). These conditions continue in effect, notwithstanding the expiration date specified on the first page of this permit, as their authority derives from Titles I and V of the CAA, as well as Titles II and X of the Act. (See also Condition 8.7.)

a. This permit contains Title I conditions that reflect Title I requirements established in permits previously issued for this source, which conditions are specifically designated as "Tl."

# 2.0 LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMS COMMONLY USED

ACMA	Alternative Compliance Market Account		
Act	Illinois Environmental Protection Act [415 ILCS 5/1 et seq.]		
AP-42	Compilation of Air Pollutant Emission Factors, Volume 1,		
	Stationary Point and Other Sources (and Supplements A		
	through F), USEPA, Office of Air Quality Planning and		
	Standards, Research Triangle Park, NC 27711		
ATU	Allotment Trading Unit		
BACT	Best Available Control Technology		
BAT	Best Available Technology		
CAA	Clean Air Act [42 U.S.C. Section 7401 et seq.]		
CAAPP	Clean Air Act Permit Program		
CAM	Compliance Assurance Monitoring		
CEMS	Continuous Emission Monitoring System		
CFR	Code of Federal Regulations		
co	Carbon Monoxide		
ERMS	Emissions Reduction Market System		
HAP	Hazardous Air Pollutant		
IAC	Illinois Administrative Code		
I.D. No.	Identification Number of Source, assigned by Illinois EPA		
ILCS	Illinois Compiled Statutes		
Illinois EPA	Illinois Environmental Protection Agency		
LAER	Lowest Achievable Emission Rate		
MACT	Maximum Achievable Control Technology		
MSSCAM	Major Stationary Sources Construction and Modification (35		
	IAC 203, New Source Review for non-attainment areas)		
NESHAP	National Emission Standards for Hazardous Air Pollutants		
NO <sub>x</sub>	Nitrogen Oxides		
NSPS	New Source Performance Standards		
PM	Particulate Matter		
PM <sub>10</sub>	Particulate matter with an aerodynamic diameter less than or		
	equal to a nominal 10 microns as measured by applicable test		
	or monitoring methods		
PM <sub>2.5</sub>	Particulate matter with an aerodynamic diameter less than or		
	equal to a nominal 2.5 microns as measured by applicable		
DCD	test or monitoring methods		
PSD	Prevention of Significant Deterioration (40 CFR 52.21, New Source Review for attainment areas)		
RMP			
SO <sub>2</sub>	Risk Management Plan Sulfur Dioxide		
T1			
*	Title I - identifies Title I conditions that have been carried over from an existing permit		
TIN	Title I New - identifies Title I conditions that are being		
111	established in this permit		
T1R	Title I Revised - identifies Title I conditions that have		
	been carried over from an existing permit and subsequently		
	revised in this permit		
USEPA	United States Environmental Protection Agency		
VOM	Volatile Organic Material		
	1		

#### 3.0 CONDITIONS FOR INSIGNIFICANT ACTIVITIES

3.1 Identification of Insignificant Activities

The following activities at the source constitute insignificant activities as specified in 35 IAC 201.210:

3.1.1 Activities determined by the Illinois EPA to be insignificant activities, pursuant to 35 IAC 201.210(a)(1) and 201.211, as follows:

Two Natural Gas-Fired Indirect Heaters (IH-01 and IH-02)

3.1.2 Activities that are insignificant activities based upon maximum emissions, pursuant to 35 IAC 201.210(a)(2) or (a)(3), as follows:

Bin Vent Filter

3.1.3 Activities that are insignificant activities based upon their type or character, pursuant to 35 IAC 201.210(a)(4) through (18), as follows:

Direct combustion units designed and used for comfort heating purposes and fuel combustion emission units as follows: (A) Units with a rated heat input capacity of less than 2.5 mmBtu/hr that fire only natural gas, propane, or liquefied petroleum gas; (B) Units with a rated heat input capacity of less than 1.0 mmBtu/hr that fire only oil or oil in combination with only natural gas, propane, or liquefied petroleum gas; and (C) Units with a rated heat input capacity of less than 200,000 Btu/hr which never burn refuse, or treated or chemically contaminated wood [35 IAC 201.210(a)(4)].

Storage tanks of any size containing virgin or re-refined distillate oil, hydrocarbon condensate from natural gas pipeline or storage systems, lubricating oil, or residual fuel oils [35 IAC 201.210(a)(11)].

3.1.4 Activities that are considered insignificant activities pursuant to 35 IAC 201.210(b). Note: These activities are not required to be individually listed.

#### 3.2 Compliance with Applicable Requirements

Insignificant activities are subject to applicable requirements notwithstanding status as insignificant activities. In particular, in addition to regulations of general applicability, such as 35 IAC 212.301 and 212.123 (Condition 5.3.2), the Permittee shall comply with the following requirements, as applicable:

3.2.1 For each particulate matter process emission unit, the Permittee shall comply with the applicable particulate matter emission limit of 35 IAC 212.321 or 212.322 (see Attachment 2) and 35 IAC

- Part 266. For example, the particulate matter emissions from a process emission unit shall not exceed 0.55 pounds per hour if the emission unit's process weight rate is 100 pounds per hour or less, pursuant to 35 IAC 266.110.
- 3.2.2 For each organic material emission unit that uses organic material, e.g., a mixer or printing line, the Permittee shall comply with the applicable VOM emission limit of 35 IAC 215.301, which requires that organic material emissions not exceed 8.0 pounds per hour or, if no odor nuisance exists, do not qualify as photochemically reactive material as defined in 35 IAC 211.4690.
- 3.2.3 For each open burning activity, the Permittee shall comply with 35 IAC Part 237, including the requirement to obtain a permit for open burning in accordance with 35 IAC 237.201, if necessary.
- 3.2.4 For each storage tank that has a storage capacity greater than 946 liters (250 gallons) and, if no odor nuisance exists, that stores an organic material with a vapor pressure exceeding 2.5 psia at 70 °F, the Permittee shall comply with the applicable requirements of 35 IAC 215.122, which requires use of a permanent submerged loading pipe, submerged fill, or a vapor recovery system.

#### 3.3 Addition of Insignificant Activities

- 3.3.1 The Permittee is not required to notify the Illinois EPA of additional insignificant activities present at the source of a type that is identified in Condition 3.1, until the renewal application for this permit is submitted, pursuant to 35 IAC 201.212(a).
- 3.3.2 The Permittee must notify the Illinois EPA of any proposed addition of a new insignificant activity of a type addressed by 35 IAC 201.210(a) and 201.211 other than those identified in Condition 3.1, pursuant to Section 39.5(12)(b) of the Act.
- 3.3.3 The Permittee is not required to notify the Illinois EPA of additional insignificant activities present at the source of a type identified in 35 IAC 201.210(b).

# 4.0 SIGNIFICANT EMISSION UNITS AT THIS SOURCE

	-	Т	
			Emission
Emission		Date	Control
Unit	Description	Constructed	Equipment
	Natural Gas Fired Turbine		
CT-01	(2,050 mmBtu/hr Nominal	03/2000	Low NO <sub>x</sub>
	Heat Input)		Combustors,
	Heat Recovery Steam		SCR, Good
HRSG-01	Generator With Duct	03/2000	Combustion
IIV2G-01	Burners (297 mmBtu/hr	03/2000	Practices
	Nominal Heat Input)		
	Natural Gas Fired Turbine		
CT-02	(2,050 mmBtu/hr Nominal	03/2000	Low NOx
	Heat Input)		Combustors,
	Heat Recovery Steam		SCR, Good
HRSG-02	Generator With Duct	03/2000	Combustion Practices
	Burners (333 mmBtu/hr	03/2000	
	Nominal Heat Input)		
	Diesel Backup Generator		
Engine #1	Distillate: 563 KW, 1.92	03/2000	None
	mmBtu/hr		

#### 5.0 OVERALL SOURCE CONDITIONS

# 5.1 Applicability of Clean Air Act Permit Program (CAAPP)

- 5.1.1 This permit is issued based on the source requiring a CAAPP permit as a major source of  $PM_{10}$ ,  $NO_x$ , VOM, CO, and  $SO_2$  emissions.
- 5.1.2 This permit is issued based on the source requiring a CAAPP permit as an "affected source" for the purposes of Acid Deposition Control, Title IV of the Clean Air Act, pursuant to 40 CFR 70.3(a)(4).

#### 5.2 Area Designation

This permit is issued based on the source being located in an area that, as of the date of permit issuance, is designated attainment or unclassifiable for the National Ambient Air Quality Standards for all criteria pollutants (CO, lead, NO<sub>2</sub>, ozone,  $PM_{2.5}$ ,  $PM_{10}$ ,  $SO_2$ ).

#### 5.3 Source-Wide Applicable Provisions and Regulations

- 5.3.1 Specific emission units at this source are subject to particular regulations as set forth in Section 7 (Unit-Specific Conditions for Specific Emission Units) of this permit.
- 5.3.2 In addition, emission units at this source are subject to the following regulations of general applicability:
  - a. No person shall cause or allow the emission of fugitive particulate matter from any process, including any material handling or storage activity, that is visible by an observer looking generally overhead at a point beyond the property line of the source unless the wind speed is greater than 40.2 kilometers per hour (25 miles per hour), pursuant to 35 IAC 212.301 and 212.314.
  - b. Pursuant to 35 IAC 212.123(a), no person shall cause or allow the emission of smoke or other particulate matter, with an opacity greater than 30 percent, into the atmosphere from any emission unit other than those emission units subject to the requirements of 35 IAC 212.122, except as allowed by 35 IAC 212.123(b) and 212.124.

#### 5.3.3 Ozone Depleting Substances

The Permittee shall comply with the standards for recycling and emissions reduction of ozone depleting substances pursuant to 40 CFR Part 82, Subpart F, except as provided for motor vehicle air conditioners in Subpart B of 40 CFR Part 82:

a. Persons opening appliances for maintenance, service, repair, or disposal must comply with the required practices pursuant to 40 CFR 82.156.

- b. Equipment used during the maintenance, service, repair, or disposal of appliances must comply with the standards for recycling and recovery equipment pursuant to 40 CFR 82.158.
- c. Persons performing maintenance, service, repair, or disposal of appliances must be certified by an approved technician certification program pursuant to 40 CFR 82.161.

#### 5.3.4 Risk Management Plan (RMP)

Should this stationary source, as defined in 40 CFR 68.3, become subject to the federal regulations for Chemical Accident Prevention in 40 CFR Part 68, then the owner or operator shall submit the items below. This condition is imposed in this permit pursuant to 40 CFR 68.215(a)(2)(i) and (ii).

- a. A compliance schedule for meeting the requirements of 40 CFR Part 68 by the date provided in 40 CFR 68.10(a); or
- b. A certification statement that the source is in compliance with all requirements of 40 CFR Part 68, including the registration and submission of the RMP, as part of the annual compliance certification required by Condition 9.8.

#### 5.3.5 Future Emission Standards

- a. Should this stationary source become subject to a new or revised regulation under 40 CFR Parts 60, 61, 62, or 63, or 35 IAC Subtitle B after the date issued of this permit, then the owner or operator shall, in accordance with the applicable regulation(s), comply with the applicable requirements by the date(s) specified and shall certify compliance with the applicable requirements of such regulation(s) as part of the annual compliance certification, as required by Condition 9.8. This permit may also have to be revised or reopened to address such new or revised regulations (see Condition 9.12.2).
- b. This permit and the terms and conditions herein do not affect the Permittee's past and/or continuing obligation with respect to statutory or regulatory requirements governing major source construction or modification under Title I of the CAA. Further, neither the issuance of this permit nor any of the terms or conditions of the permit shall alter or affect the liability of the Permittee for any violation of applicable requirements prior to or at the time of permit issuance.

#### 5.3.6 Episode Action Plan

a. Pursuant to 35 IAC 244.141, 244.142, and 244.143, the Permittee shall maintain at the source and have on file with the Illinois EPA a written episode action plan (plan)

for reducing the levels of emissions during yellow alerts, red alerts, and emergencies, consistent with safe operating procedures. The plan shall contain the information specified in 35 IAC 244.144 and is incorporated by reference into this permit.

- b. The Permittee shall immediately implement the appropriate steps described in this plan should an air pollution alert or emergency be declared by the Director of the Illinois EPA or his or her designated representative.
- c. If an operational change occurs at the source which invalidates the plan, a revised plan shall be submitted to the Illinois EPA for review within 30 days of the change, pursuant to 35 IAC 244.143(d). Such plans shall be further revised if disapproved by the Illinois EPA.

#### 5.4 Source-Wide Non-Applicability of Regulations of Concern

Source-wide non-applicability of regulations of concern are not set for this source. However, there are terms for unit specific non-applicability of regulations of concern set forth in Section 7 of this permit.

#### 5.5 Source-Wide Control Requirements and Work Practices

Source-wide control requirements and work practices are not set for this source. However, there are requirements for unit specific control requirements and work practices set forth in Section 7 of this permit.

#### 5.6 Source-Wide Production and Emission Limitations

#### 5.6.1 Permitted Emissions for Fees

The annual emissions from the source, not considering insignificant activities as addressed by Section 3.0 of this permit, shall not exceed the following limitations. The overall source emissions shall be determined by adding emissions from all emission units. Compliance with these limits shall be determined on a calendar year basis. These limitations (Condition 5.6.1) are set for the purpose of establishing fees and are not federally enforceable (see Section 39.5(18) of the Act).

#### Permitted Emissions of Regulated Pollutants

Pollutant	Tons/Year
Volatile Organic Material (VOM)	126.1
Sulfur Dioxide (SO <sub>2</sub> )	17.6
Particulate Matter (PM)	105.9
Nitrogen Oxides (NO <sub>x</sub> )	1,911.5
HAP, not included in VOM or PM	
Total	2,161.1

#### 5.6.2 Emissions of Hazardous Air Pollutants

Pursuant to Section 39.5(7)(a) of the Act, the emissions of HAPs from the source shall be less than 10 tons/year for each individual HAP and 25 tons/year for all HAPs combined. Compliance with annual limits shall be determined on a monthly basis from the sum of the data for the current month plus the preceding 11 months (running 12 month total). This condition is being imposed so that the source is not a major source of HAP emissions and the requirements of 40 CFR Part 63, Subpart YYYY, National Emission Standards for Hazardous Air Pollutants for Stationary Combustion Turbines, do not apply to the source. The Permittee shall fulfill the applicable testing, recordkeeping, and reporting requirements of Conditions 5.7.2, 5.9.2, and 5.10.2.

5.6.3 Other Source-Wide Production and Emission Limitations

Other source-wide emission limitations are not set for this source pursuant to the federal rules for PSD, state rules for MSSCAM, or Section 502(b)(10) of the CAA. However, there may be unit specific emission limitations set forth in Section 7 of this permit pursuant to these rules.

#### 5.7 Source-Wide Testing Requirements

- 5.7.1 Pursuant to 35 IAC 201.282 and Section 4(b) of the Act, every emission source or air pollution control equipment shall be subject to the following testing requirements for the purpose of determining the nature and quantities of specified air contaminant emissions and for the purpose of determining ground level and ambient air concentrations of such air contaminants:
  - a. Testing by Owner or Operator: The Illinois EPA may require the owner or operator of the emission source or air pollution control equipment to conduct such tests in accordance with procedures adopted by the Illinois EPA, at such reasonable times as may be specified by the Illinois EPA and at the expense of the owner or operator of the emission source or air pollution control equipment. All such tests shall be made by or under the direction of a person qualified by training and/or experience in the field of air pollution testing. The Illinois EPA shall have the right to observe all aspects of such tests [35 IAC 201.282(a)].
  - b. Testing by the Illinois EPA: The Illinois EPA shall have the right to conduct such tests at any time at its own expense. Upon request of the Illinois EPA, the owner or operator of the emission source or air pollution control equipment shall provide, without charge to the Illinois EPA, necessary holes in stacks or ducts and other safe and proper testing facilities, including scaffolding, but

excluding instruments and sensing devices, as may be necessary [35 IAC 201.282(b)].

c. Any such tests are also subject to the Testing Procedures of Condition 8.5 set forth in the General Permit Conditions of Section 8.

#### 5.7.2 HAP Testing to Verify Minor Source Status

Pursuant to Condition 5.7.1 and to verify compliance with the requirements of Condition 5.6.2, that is that this source is not a major source of HAPs, the following testing requirements are established:

- a. If in the previous calendar year, emissions of HAPs exceeded 80% of major source threshold for individual or total HAPs (greater than 8 tons of a single HAP or greater than 20 tons of total HAPs), then testing for HAPs shall be conducted as follows:
  - i. Testing shall be conducted using methods that would be acceptable under the federal National Emissions Standards for Hazardous Air Pollutants for Stationary Combustion Turbines, 40 CFR 63 Subpart YYYY.

    Specifically, the testing procedures detailed at 40 CFR 63.6120 of the performance tests section shall be used. For multiple turbines, the source owner or operator shall test largest turbine which makes the largest contributions to individual and total HAP emissions.
- b. The calculation as to whether the 80% of major source threshold was exceeded shall be based on records and procedures in Condition 5.9.2 and shall be completed by January 31 for the previous calendar year. If testing is required it shall be completed by September 30<sup>th</sup>.
- c. Any such tests are also subject to the Testing Procedures of Condition 8.5 set forth in the General Permit Conditions of Section 8.

#### 5.8 Source-Wide Monitoring Requirements

Source-wide monitoring requirements are not set for this source. However, there are provisions for unit specific monitoring set forth in Section 7 of this permit.

#### 5.9 Source-Wide Recordkeeping Requirements

#### 5.9.1 Annual Emission Records

The Permittee shall maintain records of total annual emissions on a calendar year basis for the emission units covered by Section 7 (Unit Specific Conditions for Specific Emission Units)

of this permit to demonstrate compliance with Condition 5.6.1, pursuant to Section 39.5(7)(b) of the Act.

#### 5.9.2 Records for HAP Emissions

- a. The Permittee shall maintain records of individual and combined HAP emissions on a monthly and annual basis for the emission units covered by Section 7 (Unit Specific Conditions for Specific Emission Units) of this permit to demonstrate compliance with Condition 5.6.2, pursuant to Section 39.5(7)(b) of the Act.
- b. If testing is required by Condition 5.7.2, the Permittee shall keep records of the testing, including the test date, conditions, methodologies, calculations, test results, and any discrepancies between the test results and formulation specifications of Condition 5.9.2(c) below.
- c. The Permittee shall keep a record of the applicability determination for 40 CFR 63, Subpart YYYY, National Emission Standards for Hazardous Air Pollutants for Stationary Combustion Turbines, at the source for a period of five years after the determination. This determination shall include a detailed analysis that demonstrates why the Permittee believes the source is not subject to 40 CFR 63, Subpart YYYY [40 CFR 63.10(b)(3)].

#### 5.9.3 Retention and Availability of Records

- a. All records and logs required by this permit shall be retained for at least five years from the date of entry (unless a longer retention period is specified by the particular recordkeeping provision herein), shall be kept at a location at the source that is readily accessible to the Illinois EPA or USEPA, and shall be made available for inspection and copying by the Illinois EPA or USEPA upon request.
- b. The Permittee shall retrieve and print, on paper during normal source office hours, any records retained in an electronic format (e.g., computer) in response to an Illinois EPA or USEPA request for records during the course of a source inspection.

#### 5.10 Source-Wide Reporting Requirements

#### 5.10.1 General Source-Wide Reporting Requirements

The Permittee shall promptly notify the Illinois EPA, Air Compliance Unit, of deviations of the source with the permit requirements within 30 days, pursuant to Section 39.5(7)(f)(ii) of the Act. Reports shall describe the probable cause of such deviations, and any corrective actions or preventive measures

# Electronic Filing - Received, Clekr's Office, April 24, 2009 \* \* \* \* \* PCB 2009-101 \* \* \* \* \*

taken. There are also reporting requirements for unit specific emission units set forth in Section 7 of this permit.

#### 5.10.2 Annual Emissions Report

The annual emissions report required pursuant to Condition 9.7 shall contain emissions information, including HAP emissions, for the previous calendar year.

# 5.11 Source-Wide Operational Flexibility/Anticipated Operating Scenarios

Source-wide operational flexibility is not set for this source.

#### 5.12 Source-Wide Compliance Procedures

#### 5.12.1 Procedures for Calculating Emissions

Except as provided in Condition 9.1.3, compliance with the source-wide emission limits specified in Condition 5.6 shall be addressed by the recordkeeping and reporting requirements of Conditions 5.9 and 5.10, and compliance procedures in Section 7 (Unit Specific Conditions for Specific Emission Units) of this permit.

#### 6.0 CONDITIONS FOR EMISSIONS CONTROL PROGRAMS

#### 6.1 Clean Air Interstate Rule (CAIR) Program

#### 6.1.1 Applicability

This source is an affected source for purposes of the Clean Air Interstate Rule ("CAIR") Program and the following emission units at the source are affected CAIR units:

CT/HRSG - 01 and CT/HRSG - 02

Note: Under Section 110 of the Clean Air Act (CAA), the USEPA adopted the Clean Air Interstate Rule or CAIR, 40 CFR Part 96, to reduce and permanently cap emissions of sulfur dioxide ( $SO_2$ ), and nitrogen oxides ( $NO_x$ ) from electric power plants that significantly contribute to fine particulate and ozone in the ambient air in the Eastern United States. To implement CAIR in Illinois, the Illinois EPA adopted 35 IAC Part 225 Subparts A, C, D and E. For purposes of this permit, these requirements are referred to as CAIR provisions.

#### 6.1.2 Applicable CAIR Requirements for SO2 Emissions

The owners and operators of this source shall not violate applicable CAIR provisions, in 35 IAC Part 225, Subpart C. SOme emissions from the affected CAIR units shall not exceed the equivalent number of allowances that the source lawfully holds under these CAIR provisions.

Note: CAIR affected sources must hold CAIR  $SO_2$  allowances to account for the emissions from the affected CAIR units. Each CAIR  $SO_2$  allowance is a limited authorization to emit during the respective CAIR  $SO_2$  annual period or subsequent period. The possession of  $SO_2$  allowances does not authorize exceedances of applicable emission standards or violations of ambient air quality standards.

#### 6.1.3 Applicable CAIR Requirements for NO<sub>x</sub> Emissions

The owners and operators of this source shall not violate applicable CAIR provisions, in 35 IAC Part 225, Subpart D.  $NO_x$  emissions from the affected CAIR units shall not exceed the equivalent number of allowances that the source lawfully holds under these CAIR provisions.

Note: CAIR affected sources must hold CAIR  $NO_x$  allowances to account for the emissions from the affected CAIR units. Each CAIR  $NO_x$  allowance is a limited authorization to emit during the respective CAIR  $NO_x$  annual period or subsequent period. The possession of  $NO_x$  allowances does not authorize exceedances of applicable emission standards or violations of ambient air quality standards.

#### 6.1.4 Applicable CAIR Requirements for NOx Ozone Season Emissions

The owners and operators of this source shall not violate applicable CAIR provisions, in 35 IAC Part 225, Subpart E. Seasonal  $NO_x$  emissions from the affected CAIR units shall not exceed the equivalent number of allowances that the source lawfully holds under these CAIR provisions.

Note: CAIR affected sources must hold CAIR  $\mathrm{NO_x}$  ozone season allowances to account for the emissions from the affected CAIR units. Each CAIR  $\mathrm{NO_x}$  ozone season allowance is a limited authorization to emit during the respective CAIR  $\mathrm{NO_x}$  ozone season or subsequent season. The possession of  $\mathrm{NO_x}$  allowances does not authorize exceedances of applicable emission standards or violations of ambient air quality standards.

#### 6.1.5 Monitoring, Recordkeeping and Reporting

The owners and operators of the source and, to the extent applicable, their designated representative, shall comply with applicable requirements for monitoring, recordkeeping and reporting specified by 35 IAC Part 225 Subparts C, D and E.

Note: As further addressed by Section 7 of this permit, the following emission determination methods are currently being used for the affected CAIR units.

#### 6.1.6 CAIR Permit

The owners and operators of the source shall comply with the terms and conditions of the source's CAIR permit (attached).

Note: This source is subject to a CAIR permit, which was issued pursuant to 35 IAC Part 225.320, 225.420 and 225.520. CAIR sources must be operated in compliance with their CAIR permits. This source's CAIR permit is incorporated into this CAAPP permit with a copy of the current CAIR permit included as an attachment to this permit. Revisions and modifications to the CAIR permit are governed by Section 39.5 of the Act. Accordingly, revision or renewal of the CAIR permit may be handled separately from this CAAPP permit and a copy of the new CAIR permit may be included in this permit by Administrative Amendment.

#### 6.1.7 Coordination with other Requirements

a. This permit does not contain any conditions that are intended to interfere with or modify the requirements of 35 IAC Part 225 C, D, and E, 40 CFR Part 96; or Title IV of the CAA. In particular, this permit does not restrict the flexibility of the owners and operators of this source to comply with CAIR provisions, including the ability to obtain CAIR  $NO_x$  allowances from Illinois' Clean Air Set Aside (CASA) for qualifying projects.

b. Where another applicable requirement of the CAA is more stringent than an applicable requirement of 35 IAC Part 225, Subparts C, D, or E; 40 CFR Part 96; or Title IV of the CAA, all requirements are incorporated into this permit and are enforceable and the owners and operators of the source shall comply with both requirements.

#### 6.2 Acid Rain Program

#### 6.2.1 Applicability

Under Title IV of the CAA, Acid Deposition Control, this source is an affected source and the following emission units at the source are affected units for acid deposition:

CT/HRSG - 01 and CT/HRSG - 02

Note: Title IV of the CAA, and other laws and regulations promulgated thereunder, establish requirements for affected sources related to control of emissions of pollutants that contribute to acid rain. For purposes of this permit, these requirements are referred to as Title IV provisions.

#### 6.2.2 Applicable Emission Requirements

The owners and operators of the source shall not violate applicable Title IV provisions. SO2 emissions of the affected units shall not exceed any allowances that the source lawfully holds under Title IV provisions [Section 39.5(7)(g) and (17)(1) of the Act].

Note: Affected sources must hold  $SO_2$  allowances to account for the  $SO_2$  emissions from affected units at the source that are subject to Title IV provisions. Each allowance is a limited authorization to emit up to one ton of  $SO_2$  emissions during or after a specified calendar year. The possession of allowances does not authorize exceedances of applicable emission standards or violations of ambient air quality standards.

#### 6.2.3 Monitoring, Recordkeeping and Reporting

The owners and operators of the source and, to the extent applicable, their designated representative, shall comply with applicable requirements for monitoring, recordkeeping and reporting specified by Title IV provisions, including 40 CFR Part 75 [Section 39.5(7)(b) and 17(m) of the Act].

#### 6.2.4 Acid Rain Permit

The owners and operators of the source shall comply with the terms and conditions of the source's Acid Rain permit [Section 39.5(17)(1) of the Act].

Note: The source is subject to an Acid Rain permit, which was issued pursuant to Title IV provisions, including Section 39.5(17) of the Act. Affected sources must be operated in compliance with their Acid Rain permits. This source's Acid Rain permit is incorporated by reference into this permit and a copy of the current Acid Rain permit is included as Attachment 6 of this permit. Revisions and modifications of this Acid Rain permit, including administrative amendments and automatic

amendments (pursuant to Sections 408(b) and 403(d) of the CAA or regulations thereunder) are governed by Title IV provisions, as provided by Section 39.5(13)(e) of the Act. Accordingly, revision or renewal of the Acid Rain permit may be handled separately from this CAAPP permit and a copy of the new Acid Rain permit may be included in this permit by administrative amendment.

#### 6.2.5 Coordination with Other Requirements

- a. This permit does not contain any conditions that are intended to interfere with or modify the requirements of Title IV provisions. In particular, this permit does not restrict the flexibility under Title IV provisions of the owners and operators of this source to amend their Acid Rain compliance plan [Section 39.5(17)(h) of the Act].
- b. Where another applicable requirement of the CAA is more stringent than an applicable requirement of Title IV provisions, both requirements are incorporated into this permit and are enforceable and the owners and operators of the source shall comply with both requirements [Section 39.5(7)(h) of the Act].

#### 7.0 UNIT SPECIFIC CONDITIONS FOR SPECIFIC EMISSION UNITS

7.1 Natural Gas-Fired Turbine (Subject to NSPS - 40 CFR Subpart GG)
Heat recovery Steam Generators (HRSG) (Subject to NSPS - 40 CFR Subpart Da)

#### 7.1.1 Description

Combined-cycle combustion turbines (CT) are used to generate electricity. In a combined cycle turbine configuration, the turbine exhausts to a heat recovery steam generator (HRSG). The steam produced from the associated HRSG is routed to the steam turbine generating unit to provide additional electrical output. The HRSG can be supplementary-fired with a burner in the duct between the CT and the HRSG, to increase the power output from the HSRG when needed to meet the demand.

There are two CT/HRSG systems at the plant. The systems are fired with natural gas only. These systems were installed pursuant to Construction Permit number 99080101 to replace three coal-fired boilers previously operated at the site (CT-01 replaced two boilers and CT-02 replaced the third boiler, which was larger). The plant has nominal capacity to generate up to about 600 MW of electricity.

Nitrogen oxide (NO $_{\rm x}$ ) emissions from the CT/HRSG systems are controlled with dry low NO $_{\rm x}$  burners and selective catalytic reduction system (SCR). The Permittee currently plans to operate the SCR on as needed basis to meet requirements of NO $_{\rm x}$  Trading program. Carbon monoxide (CO) and volatile organic material (VOM) emissions from the CT/HRSG systems are controlled by good combustion practices.

Note: This narrative description is for informational purposes only and is not enforceable.

#### 7.1.2 List of Emission Units and Air Pollution Control Equipment

Emission		Date	Emission Control
Unit	Description	Constructed	Equipment
CT-01	Natural Gas Fired Turbine (2,050 mmBtu/hr Nominal Heat Input)	03/2000	Low NO <sub>x</sub> Combustors,
HRSG-01	Heat Recovery Steam Generator With Duct Burners (297 mmBtu/hr Nominal Heat Input)	03/2000	SCR, Good Combustion Practices
CT-02	Natural Gas Fired Turbine (2,050 mmBtu/hr Nominal Heat Input)	03/2000	Low NO <sub>x</sub> Combustors, SCR, Good Combustion

			Emission
Emission		Date	Control
Unit	Description	Constructed	Equipment
	Heat Recovery Steam		Practices
	Generator With Duct		
HRSG-02	Burners (333	03/2000	
	mmBtu/hr Nominal		
	Heat Input)		

# 7.1.3 <u>Applicable Provisions and Regulations</u>

- a. The "affected turbines", "affected HRSG", and "affected turbine/HRSG system" for the purpose of these unit-specific conditions, are turbines described in Conditions 7.1.1 and 7.1.2.
- b. i. When the duct burner in an affected HRSG  $\underline{\text{is not}}$  being fired:

Pursuant to 35 IAC 212.123,

- A. No person shall cause or allow the emission of smoke or other particulate matter, with an opacity greater than 30 percent, into the atmosphere from any emission unit.
- B. The emission of smoke or other particulate matter from any such emission unit may have an opacity greater than 30 percent but not greater than 60 percent for a period or periods aggregating 8 minutes in any 60 minute period provided that such opaque emissions permitted during any 60 minute period shall occur from only one such emission unit located within a 1000 ft radius from the center point of any other such emission unit owned or operated by such person, and provided further that such opaque emissions permitted from each such emission unit shall be limited to 3 times in any 24 hour period.
- ii. When the duct burner in an affected HRSG is being fired:

The emission of smoke or other particulate matter from the affected turbine/HRSG system shall not have an opacity greater than 20 percent, pursuant to 40 CFR 60.42Da(b), except for one 6-minute period per hour of not more than 27 percent opacity, as further allowed by 40 CFR 60.42Da(b).

iii. When the duct burner in an affected CT/HRSG system is fired, the Permittee is hereby shielded from 35 IAC 212.122 and 35 IAC 212.123 [Condition 7.1.3(b)(i)(A)

and Condition 5.3.2(b)] for the affected boilers as it must comply with 40 CFR 60.42Da(b) [Condition 7.1.3(b)(ii)]. This federal rule establishes an identical standard of general applicability, i.e., 20 percent opacity measured on a six minute average, as 35 IAC 212.122, the opacity standard for large new fuel combustion emission units. The Illinois EPA has determined that the exception in the federal rule, i.e., one 6-minute period per hour of up to 27 percent opacity, is comparable to the exception allowed by 35 IAC 212.122(b), i.e., up to three minutes aggregate per hour with up to 40 percent opacity and that for purpose of streamlined implementation and enforcement should be considered sufficient to show compliance with 35 TAC 212.122.

- c. Pursuant to 35 IAC 214.301, no person shall cause or allow the emission of sulfur dioxide into the atmosphere from any process emission source to excess 2000 ppm.
- d. The affected turbines are subject to the NSPS for Stationary Gas Turbines, 40 CFR 60 Subparts A and GG, because the heat input at peak load is equal to or greater than 10.7 gigajoules per hour (10 mmBtu/hr), based on the lower heating value of the fuel fired and the affected turbine commenced construction, modification, or reconstruction after October 3, 1977. The Illinois EPA administers the NSPS for subject sources in Illinois pursuant to a delegation agreement with the USEPA.
  - i. Standard for Nitrogen Oxides:

Pursuant to 40 CFR 60.332(b), electric utility stationary gas turbines with a heat input at peak load greater than 107.2 gigajoules per hour (100 million Btu/hour) based on the lower heating value of the fuel fired shall comply with the provisions of 40 CFR 60.332(a)(1). Pursuant to 40 CFR 60.332(a)(1), no owner or operator of an affected turbine shall cause to be discharged into the atmosphere from such gas turbine, any gases which contain nitrogen oxides in excess of:

$$STD = 0.0075 \frac{(14.4)}{Y} + F$$

#### Where:

- STD = Allowable  $NO_x$  emissions (percent by volume at 15 percent oxygen and on a dry basis).
- Y = Manufacturer's rated heat rate at manufacturer's rated load (kilojoules per watt hour) or, actual measured heat rate based on

lower heating value of fuel as measured at actual peak load for the facility. The value of Y shall not exceed 14.4 kilojoules per watt hour.

 $F = NO_x$  emission allowance for fuel-bound nitrogen calculated from the nitrogen content of the fuel as follows:

Fuel-bound nitrogen	F
(percent by weight)	(NO <sub>x</sub> percent by volume)
N < 0.015	Ö
$0.\overline{0}15 < N < 0.1$	0.04 (N)
$0.1 < N < \overline{0}.25$	0.04 + 0.0067(N - 0.1)
N > 0.25	0.005

#### Where:

N = The nitrogen content of the fuel (percent by weight) determined in according with Condition 7.1.8(b).

#### ii. Standard for Sulfur Dioxide:

Pursuant to 40 CFR 60.333, on and after the date on which the performance test required to be conducted by 40 CFR 60.8 is completed, every owner or operator subject to the provision of 40 CFR 60 Subpart GG shall comply with one or the other of the following conditions:

No owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart shall cause to be discharged into the atmosphere from any stationary gas turbine any gases which contain sulfur dioxide in excess of 0.015 percent by volume at 15 percent oxygen and on a dry basis, pursuant to 40 CFR 60.333(a).

No owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart shall burn in any stationary gas turbine any fuel which contains total sulfur in excess of 0.8 percent by weight (8000 ppmw), pursuant to 40 CFR 60.333(b).

- e. i. No owner or operator shall cause or allow the emissions of  $NO_x$  into the atmosphere from the affected turbine to exceed 0.25 lbs/mmBtu of actual heat input during each ozone control period from May 1 through September 30, based on a ozone control period average, for that unit [35 IAC 217.706(a)].
  - ii. Notwithstanding the above emission limitation of 35 IAC 217.706(a), the affected turbine subject to a more stringent  $NO_x$  emission limitation pursuant to any

State or federal statute, including the Act, the Clean Air Act, or any regulations promulgated thereunder, shall comply with both the requirements of 35 IAC 217 Subpart V and that more stringent emission limitation [35 IAC 217.706(b)].

f. The affected HRSG are subject to the NSPS for Electric Utility Steam Generating Units, 40 CFR 60 Subparts A and Da, because the construction, modification, or reconstruction is commenced after September 18, 1978 and has design heat input capacity of more than 73 megawatts (MW) (250 million Btu/hour). The Illinois EPA is administrating NSPS in Illinois on behalf of the United States EPA under a delegation agreement.

#### i. Standard for Nitrogen Oxides:

The  $\mathrm{NO_x}$  emissions from each affected HRSG shall not exceed 1.6 lb/MWh gross energy output NOX (expressed as NO2), based on a 30-day rolling average basis except as provided under 40 CFR 60.48 Da(k) as established by the NSPS except during periods of startup, shutdown, or malfunction, pursuant to 40 CFR 60.44 Da(d)(l). Compliance with this limit shall be determined by the by means of the established methodology in 40 CFR 60 Subpart Da.

ii. Standard for Sulfur Dioxide (SO2)

The  $SO_2$  emissions from each affected HRSG shall not exceed 0.20 lb/mmBtu except during periods of startup, shutdown, or emergency conditions exist, pursuant to 40 CFR 60.43Da(b)(2).

iii. Standard for Particulate Matter (PM)

The PM emissions from each affected HRSG shall not exceed 0.03 lb/mmBtu except during periods of startup, shutdown, or malfunction, pursuant to 40 CFR 40 CFR 60.42Da(a)(1).

g. Pursuant to 35 TAC 216.121, no person shall cause or allow the emission of carbon monoxide (CO) into the atmosphere from any fuel combustion emission source with actual heat input greater than 10 mmBtu/hr to exceed 200 ppm, corrected to 50 percent excess air.

Note: The affected HRSGs are fuel combustion emission sources.

h. Pursuant to 35 IAC 217.121(a), no person shall cause or allow the emission of nitrogen oxides ( $NO_x$ ) into the atmosphere in any one hour period from any new fuel combustion emission source with an actual heat input equal to or greater than 73.2 MW (250 mmBtu/hr) to exceed the following standards and limitations:

For gaseous fossil fuel firing, 0.20 lbs/mmBtu of actual heat input

Note: The affected HRSGs are fuel combustion emission sources.

- i. Pursuant to 35 IAC 217 Subpart V: Electric Power Generation:
  - During each ozone control period (May 1 through September 30):
    - A. The emissions of  $NO_x$  from each CT/HRSG system shall not exceed 0.25 lb/mmBtu of actual heat input based on a ozone control period average, for that unit, pursuant to 35 IAC 217.706(a).
    - в. The emissions of  $NO_{\boldsymbol{x}}$  from an affected CT/HRSG system and other eligible EGU that are participating in a  $NO_{\kappa}$  averaging demonstration with an affected CT/HRSG system as provided for by 35 IAC 217.708, shall not exceed 0.25 lbs/mmBtu of actual heat input, as averaged for the ozone control period for these EGU, pursuant to 35 IAC 217.708(a) and (b). For this purpose, other eligible EGU include: (1) other affected CT/HRSG system, (2) other EGU owned and operated by the Permittee at its plants in Hutsonville (I.D.: 033801AAA), Coffeen (I.D.: 135803AAA), Meredosia (I.D.: 137805AAA), Newton (I.D.: 003801AAA), Duck Creek (I.D.: 057801AAA), and Edwards (I.D.: 143805AAA), which are also authorized by this permit to participate in a NOx averaging demonstration, and (3) other EGU that are authorized to participate in a  $NO_x$  averaging plan by a CAAPP permit or other federally enforceable permit issued to the owner or operator of those EGU.
  - ii. If the Permittee elects to have an affected CT/HRSG system comply by participation in a  $NO_x$  averaging demonstration as provided for and authorized above:
    - A. The affected CT/HRSG system shall be included in only one  $NO_x$  averaging demonstration during an ozone control period, pursuant to 35 IAC 217.708(d).
    - B. The  $NO_x$  averaging demonstration shall only include other EGU that are authorized through a federally enforceable permit to participate in a  $NO_x$  averaging demonstration and for which the owner or operator of the EGU maintains the

required records, data and reports and submits copies of such records, data, and reports to the Illinois EPA upon request, pursuant to 35 IAC 217.708(c) and (g).

C. The effect of failure of the  $NO_x$  averaging demonstration to show compliance shall be that the compliance status of the affected CT/HRSG system shall be determined pursuant to Condition 7.1.3(i)(i)(A) as if the  $NO_x$  emission rates of the affected CT/HRSG system were not averaged with other EGU, pursuant to 35 IAC 217.708(g).

Note: Given the emission determination methods specified by 35 IAC 217.710, the emissions of  $NO_{\rm x}$  for purposes of these standards are generally calculated in accordance with the federal Acid Rain Program and are different from the emissions determined for purposes of the  $NO_{\rm x}$  Trading Program.

### j. Startup Provisions

Subject to the following terms and conditions, the Permittee is authorized to operate the affected turbine/HRSG system in violation of the applicable standards in Condition 7.1.3(b) during startup. This authorization is provided pursuant to 35 IAC 201.149, 201.161 and 201.262, as the Permittee has applied for such authorization in its application, generally describing the efforts that will be used "...to minimize startup emissions, duration of individual starts, and frequency of startups".

- i. This authorization does not relieve the Permittee from the continuing obligation to demonstrate that all reasonable efforts are made to minimize startup emissions, duration of individual startups and frequency of startups.
- ii. The Permittee shall conduct startup of the each affected turbine/HRSG system(s) in accordance with written procedures prepared by the Permittee and maintained at the facility, in the control room for the each affected turbine/HRSG system(s), that are specifically developed to minimize emissions from startups and that include, at a minimum, the following measures:
  - A. The Permittee shall conduct startup of an affected turbine/HRSG system in accordance with the manufacturer's written instructions or other written instructions prepared by the source owner or operator and maintained on site.

- B. The Permittee shall take the following measures to minimize emissions resulting from startups, the duration of startups, and minimize the frequency of startups:
  - I. Operating in accordance with the manufacturer's written operating and startup procedures, including a pre-check of the unit, or other written procedures developed and maintained by the source owner or operator so as to minimize the duration of startups and the emissions associated with startups. These procedures should allow for review of operating parameters of the unit during startup, or shutdown as necessary to make adjustments to reduce or eliminate excess emissions.
  - II. Maintaining units in accordance with written procedures developed and maintained by the source owner or operator so as to minimize the duration of startups and the frequency of startups. These maintenance practices shall include maintenance activities before the unit is started up, when the unit is in operation, and when the unit is shut down.
  - III. The procedures described above shall be reviewed at least annually to make necessary adjustments and shall be made available to the Illinois EPA upon request.
- iv. The Permittee shall fulfill applicable recordkeeping and reporting requirements of Condition 7.1.9(1) and 7.1.10(e).
- v. As provided by 35 IAC 201.265, an authorization in a permit for excess emissions during startup does not shield a Permittee from enforcement for any violation of applicable emission standard(s) that occurs during startup and only constitutes a prima facie defense to such an enforcement action provided that the Permittee has fully complied with all terms and conditions connected with such authorization.
- k. Malfunction and Breakdown Provisions

Subject to the following terms and conditions, the Permittee is authorized to continue operation of an

affected turbine/HRSG system in violation of the applicable standards in Condition 7.1.3(b) and the hourly emission limits of CO and VOM in Condition 7.1.6(a)(l) in the event of a malfunction or breakdown of the affected turbine/HRSG systems. This authorization is provided pursuant to 35 IAC 201.149, 201.161 and 201.262, as the Permittee has applied for such authorization in its application, generally explaining why such continued operation would be required to provide essential service or to prevent risk of injury to personnel or severe damage to equipment, and describing the measures that will be taken to minimize emissions from any malfunctions and breakdowns. This authorization supersedes the general prohibition in Condition 9.2.3 against continued operation in such circumstances.

- i. This authorization only allows such continued operation as necessary to provide essential service or prevent risk of injury to personnel or severe damage to equipment and does not extend to continued operation solely for the economic benefit of the Permittee.
- ii. Upon occurrence of excess emissions due to malfunction or breakdown, the Permittee shall as soon as practical repair the affected turbine/HRSG system, remove the affected turbine/HRSG system from service, or undertake other action so that excess emissions cease.
- iii. The Permittee shall fulfill the applicable recordkeeping and reporting requirements of Conditions 7.1.9(m) and 7.1.10(f). For these purposes, time shall be measured from the start of a particular incident. The absence of excess emissions for a short period shall not be considered to end the incident if excess emissions resume. In such circumstances, the incident shall be considered to continue until corrective actions are taken so that excess emissions cease or the Permittee takes the affected turbine/HRSG systems out of service.
- iv. Following notification to the Illinois EPA of a malfunction or breakdown with excess emissions, the Permittee shall comply with all reasonable directives of the Illinois EPA with respect to such incident, pursuant to 35 IAC 201.263.
- v. This authorization does not relieve the Permittee from the continuing obligation to minimize excess emissions during malfunction or breakdown. As provided by 35 IAC 201.265, an authorization in a permit for continued operation with excess emissions during malfunction and breakdown does not shield the Permittee from enforcement for any such violation and

only constitutes a prima facie defense to such an enforcement action provided that the Permittee has fully complied with all terms and conditions connected with such authorization.

## 7.1.4 Non-Applicability of Regulations of Concern

a. The affected turbines are not subject to the New Source Performance Standards (NSPS) for Stationary Combustion Turbines, 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart KKKK, because the affected turbines did not commence construction, modification, or reconstruction after February 18, 2005 pursuant to 40 CFR 60.4305(a), and are therefore subject to 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart GG for Stationary Gas Turbines.

Note: To qualify for this non-applicability, the Permittee has certified that the turbines have not been modified or reconstructed after February 18, 2005.

- b. The affected turbines are not subject to the National Emissions Standards for Hazardous Air Pollutants for Stationary Combustion Turbines, 40 CFR Part 63, Subpart YYYY, because the affected turbines are not located at a major source of HAP emissions, pursuant to 40 CFR 63.6085.
- c. The affected turbines are not subject to 35 IAC 212.321 or 212.322, due to the unique nature of such units, a process weight rate can not be set so that such rules can not reasonably be applied, pursuant to 35 IAC 212.323.
- d. The affected turbines are not subject to 35 IAC 217.141 or 35 IAC 216.121 because the affected turbines are not fuel combustion units, as defined by 35 IAC 211.2470.
- e. The affected turbine/HRSG systems are not subject to 40 CFR Part 64, Compliance Assurance Monitoring (CAM) for Major Stationary Sources:
  - i. For  $NO_x$  and  $SO_2$ , because:
    - A. The affected turbines are subject to a NSPS proposed after November 15, 1990, pursuant to 40 CFR 64.2(b)(1)(i).
    - B. The affected turbines are subject to Acid Rain Program requirements, pursuant to 40 CFR 64.2(b)(1)(iii).
    - C. The affected turbines are subject to an emission limitation or standard for which this CAAPP permit specifies a continuous compliance determination method, pursuant to 40 CFR 64.2(b)(1)(vi).

ii. For PM, VOM, and CO because the affected turbines do not use an add-on control device to achieve compliance with an emission limitation or standard.

## 7.1.5 Control Requirements and Work Practices

- a. i. At all times, including periods of startup, shutdown, and malfunction, the source owner or operator shall, to the extent practicable, maintain and operate any affected turbine/HRSG system in a manner consistent with good air pollution control practice for minimizing emissions. Determination of whether acceptable operating and maintenance procedures are being used will be based on information available to the Illinois EPA or the USEPA which may include, but is not limited to, monitoring results, opacity observations, review of operating and maintenance procedures, and inspection of the source [40 CFR 60.11(d)].
  - ii. The source owner or operator shall operate the affected turbine/HRSG systems in accordance with written operating procedures that shall include at a minimum the following measures:
    - A. Review of operating parameters of the unit during startup or shutdown as necessary for the proper operation of the affected turbine/HRSG system with appropriate adjustments to reduce emissions.
    - B. Implementation of inspection and repair procedures for a affected turbine/HRSG system prior to attempting startup following repeated trips.
  - iii. The source owner or operator shall maintain the affected turbine/HRSG systems in accordance with written procedures that shall include at a minimum the following measures:
    - A. Unless specified on a more frequent basis by manufacturer's written instructions, an inspection of emissions-related components shall be completed quarterly. Inspections shall be conducted in accordance with manufacturer's written instructions.
    - B. Repair and routine replacement of emissionsrelated components.
  - iv. The above procedures may incorporate the manufacturer's written instruction for operation and maintenance of the affected turbine/HRSG systems and

associated control systems. The source owner or operator shall review these procedures at least every two years and shall revise or enhance them if necessary to be consistent with good air pollution control practice based on the actual operating experience and performance of the source.

b. The only fuels fired in the affected CT/HRSG systems shall be natural gas as defined in 40 CFR 60.41c.

# 7.1.6 Production and Emission Limitations

In addition to Condition 5.3.2 and the source-wide emission limitations in Condition 5.6, the affected turbine/HRSG systems are subject to the following:

a. i. The emissions of CO and VOM from each affected turbine/HRSG system shall not exceed the following hourly limits on an hourly average for the normal load range (75 - 100 percent load), except during malfunction as addressed by Condition 7.1.3(k). Compliance with the hourly limits shall be determined as a 3-hour block average for all pollutants consistent with testing, monitoring and recordkeeping requirements of Condition 7.1.7, Condition 7.1.8, and Condition 7.1.9, respectively.

Unit I.D.	Pollutant	(lb/mmBtu)	(lb/hr)
CT/HRSG 01	со	0.0604	141.8
	MOV	0.0060	14.0
CT/HRSG 02	co	0.0607	144.6
	VOM	0.0062	14.8

Note: These requirements and the requirements in Condition 7.1.5(a), constitute Best Available Control Technology (BACT), as originally established in Permit 99080101.

- ii. Emissions from each affected turbine/HRSG system shall not exceed the following limits. The hourly limits apply at all times except during malfunction as addressed by Condition 7.1.3(k).
- iii. Compliance with the hourly limits shall be determined as a 3-hour block average for all pollutants except  $NO_x$  emissions (3-hour rolling average), consistent with testing, monitoring and recordkeeping requirements of Condition 7.1.7, Condition 7.1.8, and Condition 7.1.9, respectively.

Unit I.D.	Pollutant	(lb/hr)	(T/Yr)
CT/HRSG 01	NOx	216.8	949.6
	CO	141.8	621.1
	VOM	14.0	61.3
	PM/PM <sub>10</sub>	11.9	52.1
	SO <sub>2</sub>	2.0	8.8

Unit I.D.	Pollutant	(lb/hr)	(T/Yr)
CT/HRSG 02	$NO_x$	219.6	961.9
	CO	144.6	633.3
	MOV	14.8	64.8
	PM/PM <sub>10</sub>	12.2	53.4
	SO <sub>2</sub>	2.0	8.8

- b. Compliance with annual limits shall be determined on a monthly basis from the sum of the data for the current month plus the preceding 11 months (running 12 month total) [T1].
- c. The above limitations were established in Permit 99080101, pursuant to PSD. These limits ensure that the construction and/or modification addressed in the aforementioned permit does not constitute a new major source or major modification pursuant to Title I of the CAA, specifically the federal rules for PSD [T1].

#### 7.1.7 Testing Requirements

- a. The nitrogen oxides  $(NO_x)$  emissions, and the oxygen  $(O_2)$  concentration and opacity of exhaust shall be measured for the affected turbine/HRSG system s at the source owner or operator's expense by an independent testing service approved by the Illinois EPA as follows to determine compliance with applicable emission limits:
  - i. Within 120 days after a written request from the Illinois EPA, for such pollutants listed above as specified by the request.
  - ii. Any extension to these time periods that may be provided at its discretion by the Illinois EPA shall not alter the source owner or operator's obligation to perform emission testing for purposes of the NSPS in a timely manner as specified by 40 CFR 60.8.
- b. The following methods and procedures shall be used for testing of emissions:
  - i. The USEPA Reference Test Methods shall be used including the following:

Opacity USEPA Method 9 Nitrogen Oxides USEPA Method 20

ii. A. Pursuant to 40 CFR 60.335(b), the owner or operator shall determine compliance with the applicable nitrogen oxides emission limitation in 40 CFR 60.332 and shall meet the performance test requirements of 40 CFR 60.8 as follows:

For each run of the performance test, the mean nitrogen oxides emission concentration  $(NO_{Xo})$  corrected to 15 percent  $O_2$  shall be corrected to ISO standard conditions using the following equation. Notwithstanding this requirement, use of the ISO correction equation is optional for: Lean premix stationary combustion turbines; units used in association with heat recovery steam generators (HRSG) equipped with duct burners; and units equipped with add-on emission control devices, pursuant to 40 CFR 60.335(b)(1):

 $NO_x = (NO_{xo}) (P_r/P_o) 0.5 \text{ elg} (H_o-0.00633)$ (288°K/Ta) 1.53

#### Where:

- $NO_x$  =emission concentration of  $NO_x$  at 15 percent  $O_2$  and ISO standard ambient conditions, ppm by volume, dry basis
- $NO_{Xo}$  = mean observed  $NO_{X}$  concentration, ppm by volume, dry basis, at 15 percent  $O_{2}$
- Pr = reference combustor inlet absolute
   pressure at 101.3 kilopascals ambient
   pressure, mm Hg
- P<sub>o</sub> = observed combustor inlet absolute pressure at test, mm Hg
- $H_{o}\ =\mbox{observed}$  humidity of ambient air, g  $H_{2}$  O/g air
- e = transcendental constant, 2.718
- Ta = ambient temperature, °K

The 3-run performance test required by 40 CFR 60.8 must be performed within ± 5 percent at 30, 50, 75, and 90-to-100 percent of peak load or at four evenly-spaced load points in the normal operating range of the gas turbine, including the minimum point in the operating range and 90-to-100 percent of peak load, or at the highest achievable load point if 90-to-100 percent of peak load cannot be physically achieved in practice. If the turbine combusts both oil and gas as primary or backup fuels, separate performance testing is required for each fuel. Notwithstanding these requirements, performance testing is not required for any

emergency fuel (as defined in 40 CFR 60.331), pursuant to 40 CFR 60.335(b)(2).

If water or steam injection is used to control  $NO_x$  with no additional post-combustion  $NO_x$  control and the owner or operator chooses to monitor the steam or water to fuel ratio in accordance with 40 CFR 60.334(a), then that monitoring system must be operated concurrently with each EPA Method 20, ASTM D6522-00 (incorporated by reference, see 40 CFR 60.17), or EPA Method 7E run and shall be used to determine the fuel consumption and the steam or water to fuel ratio necessary to comply with the applicable 40 CFR 60.332  $NO_x$  emission limit, pursuant to 40 CFR 60.335(b)(4).

If the owner or operator elects to install a CEMS, the performance evaluation of the CEMS may either be conducted separately (as described in paragraph 40 CFR 60.335(b)(7)of this section) or as part of the initial performance test of the affected unit, pursuant to 40 CFR 60.335(b)(6).

Pursuant to 40 CFR 60.335(b)(7), if the owner or operator elects to install and certify a  $NO_x$  CEMS under 40 CFR 60.334(e), then the initial performance test required under 40 CFR 60.8 may be done in the following alternative manner:

Perform a minimum of 9 reference method runs, with a minimum time per run of 21 minutes, at a single load level, between 90 and 100 percent of peak (or the highest physically achievable) load, pursuant to 40 CFR 60.335(b)(7)(i).

Use the test data both to demonstrate compliance with the applicable  $NO_x$  emission limit under 40 CFR 60.332 and to provide the required reference method data for the RATA of the CEMS described under 40 CFR 60.334(b) , pursuant to 40 CFR 60.335(b)(7)(ii).

The requirement to test at three additional load levels is waived, pursuant to 40 CFR 60.335(b)(7)(iii).

If the owner or operator elects under 40 CFR 60.334(f) to monitor combustion parameters or parameters indicative of proper operation of  $\rm NO_{x}$  emission controls, the appropriate parameters shall be continuously monitored and recorded during each run of the initial performance

test, to establish acceptable operating ranges, for purposes of the parameter monitoring plan for the affected unit, as specified in 40 CFR 60.334(g), pursuant to 40 CFR 60.335(b)(8).

Pursuant to 40 CFR 60.335(b)(10), if the owner or operator is required under 40 CFR 60.334(i)(1) or (3) to periodically determine the sulfur content of the fuel combusted in the turbine, a minimum of three fuel samples shall be collected during the performance test. Analyze the samples for the total sulfur content of the fuel using:

For gaseous fuels, ASTM D1072-80, 90 (Reapproved 1994); D3246-81, 92, 96; D4468-85 (Reapproved 2000); or D6667-01 (all of which are incorporated by reference, see 40 CFR 60.17). The applicable ranges of some ASTM methods mentioned above are not adequate to measure the levels of sulfur in some fuel gases. Dilution of samples before analysis (with verification of the dilution ratio) may be used, subject to the prior approval of the Administrator, pursuant to 40 CFR 60.335(b)(10)(ii).

The fuel analyses required under paragraphs 40 CFR 60.335(b)(9) and (b)(10) of this section may be performed by the owner or operator, a service contractor retained by the owner or operator, the fuel vendor, or any other qualified agency, pursuant to 40 CFR 60.335(b)(11).

B. Pursuant to 40 CFR 60.335(c), the owner or operator may use the following as alternatives to the reference methods and procedures specified in this section:

Instead of using the equation in paragraph 40 CFR 60.335(b)(1) of this section, manufacturers may develop ambient condition correction factors to adjust the nitrogen oxides emission level measured by the performance test as provided in 40 CFR 60.8 to ISO standard day conditions, pursuant to 40 CFR 60.335(c)(1).

c. At least 60 days prior to the actual date of testing, a written test plan shall be submitted to the Illinois EPA for review. This plan shall describe the specific procedures for testing and shall include as a minimum:

- i. The person(s) who will be performing sampling and analysis and their experience with similar tests.
- ii. The specific conditions under which testing shall be performed including a discussion of why these conditions will be representative of maximum emissions and the means by which the operating parameters for the turbine will be tracked and recorded.
- iii. The specific determinations of emissions that are intended to be made, including sampling and monitoring locations; the test method(s) that will be used, with the specific analysis method, if the method can be used with different analysis methods. The source owner or operator may also propose a plan for testing across the normal operating range of the affected turbines.
- d. The Illinois EPA shall be notified prior to these tests to enable the Illinois EPA to observe these tests.

  Notification of the expected date of testing shall be submitted a minimum of thirty (30) days prior to the expected date. Notification of the actual date and expected time of testing shall be submitted a minimum of five (5) working days prior to the actual date of the test. The Illinois EPA may, at its discretion, accept notifications with shorter advance notice provided that the Illinois EPA will not accept such notifications if it interferes with the Illinois EPA's ability to observe the testing.
- e. The Final Report for these tests shall be submitted to the Illinois EPA within 60 days after the date of the tests. The Final Report shall include as a minimum:
  - i. A summary of results.
  - ii. General information.
  - iii. Description of test method(s), including description of sampling points, sampling train, analysis equipment and test schedule.
  - iv. Detailed description of test conditions, including:
    - A. Fuel consumption (standard ft<sup>3</sup>).
    - B. Firing rate (million Btu/hr).
    - C. Turbine/Generator output rate (MW).
  - Data and calculations, including copies of all raw data sheets and records of laboratory analyses,

- sample calculations, and data on equipment calibration.
- f. i. Upon written request by the Illinois EPA, the source owner or operator shall have the opacity of the exhaust from the affected turbine/HRSG system(s) tested during representative operating conditions as determined by a qualified observer in accordance with USEPA Test Method 9, as further specified below, pursuant to Section 39.5(7)(d) of the Act.
  - ii. Such testing shall be conducted for specific turbine/HRSG system(s) within 90 calendar days of the request, or on the date turbine(s) next operates, or on the date agreed upon by the Illinois EPA, whichever is later.
  - iii. The duration of opacity observations for each test shall be at least 30 minutes (five 6-minute averages) unless the average opacities for the first 12 minutes of observations (two six-minute averages) are both less than 10.0 percent.
  - iv. The source owner or operator shall notify the Illinois EPA at least 7 days in advance of the date and time of these tests, in order to allow the Illinois EPA to witness testing. This notification shall include the name and employer of the qualified observer(s).
  - v. The source owner or operator shall promptly notify the Illinois EPA of any changes in the time or date for testing.
  - vi. The source owner or operator shall provide a copy of its observer's readings to the Illinois EPA at the time of testing, if Illinois EPA personnel are present.
  - vii. The source owner or operator shall submit a written report for this testing within 30 days of the date of testing. This report shall include:
    - A. Date and time of testing.
    - B. Name and employer of qualified observer.
    - C. Copy of current certification.
    - D. Description of observation conditions.
    - E. Description of turbine operating conditions.
    - F. Raw data.

- G. Opacity determinations.
- H. Conclusions.

## 7.1.8 Monitoring Requirements

- operated or exercised to confirm that the turbine/HRSG system will operate when needed, the operation and opacity of the affected turbine/HRSG system shall be formally observed by operating personnel for the affected turbine/HRSG system or a member of source owner or operator's environmental staff on a regular basis to assure that the affected turbine/HRSG system is operating properly, which observations shall be made at least every six months.
  - ii. If an affected turbine/HRSG system is not routinely operated or exercised, i.e., the time interval between operation of an affected turbine/HRSG system is typically greater than six months, the operation and opacity of the affected turbine/HRSG system shall be formally observed as provided above each time the source owner or operator carries out a scheduled exercise of the affected turbine/HRSG system.
  - iii. The source owner or operator shall also conduct formal observations of operation and opacity of an affected turbine/HRSG system upon written request by the Illinois EPA. With the agreement of the Illinois EPA, the source owner or operator may schedule these observations to take place during periods when it would otherwise be operating the affected turbine/HRSG system.

Note: The formal observation required above is not intended to be a USEPA Test Method 9 opacity test, nor does the observation require a USEPA Test Method 9 certified observer. It is intended to be performed by personnel familiar with the operation of the affected turbine/HRSG system who would be able to make a determination based from the observed opacity as to whether or not the affected turbine/HRSG system was running properly, and subsequently initiate a corrective action if necessary.

b. The affected turbine shall comply with the applicable monitoring requirements of 40 CFR 60.334(h), below. Monitoring of fuel nitrogen content shall not be required while the facility does not claim an allowance for fuel-bound nitrogen. Monitoring for sulfur content in fuel is not required while natural gas is the only fuel fired in the affected turbine and the requirements of 40 CFR 60.334(h)3(i) or (ii) are met.

Pursuant to 40 CFR 60.334(h), the owner or operator of any stationary gas turbine subject to the provisions of this subpart:

Shall monitor the total sulfur content of the fuel being fired in the turbine, except as provided in paragraph 40 CFR 60.335(h)(3) of this section. The sulfur content of the fuel must be determined using total sulfur methods described in 40 CFR 60.335(b)(10). Alternatively, if the total sulfur content of the gaseous fuel during the most recent performance test was less than 0.4 weight percent (4000 ppmw), ASTM D4084-82, 94, D5504-01, D6228-98, or Gas Processors Association Standard 2377-86 (all of which are incorporated by reference-see 40 CFR 60.17), which measure the major sulfur compounds may be used, pursuant to 40 CFR 60.334(h)(1); and

Shall monitor the nitrogen content of the fuel combusted in the turbine, if the owner or operator claims an allowance for fuel bound nitrogen (i.e., if an F-value greater than zero is being or will be used by the owner or operator to calculate STD in 40 CFR 60.332). The nitrogen content of the fuel shall be determined using methods described in 40 CFR 60.335(b)(9) or an approved alternative, pursuant to 40 CFR 60.334(h)(2).

Pursuant to 40 CFR 60.334(h)(3), notwithstanding the provisions of paragraph 40 CFR 60.334 (h)(1) of this section, the owner or operator may elect not to monitor the total sulfur content of the gaseous fuel combusted in the turbine, if the gaseous fuel is demonstrated to meet the definition of natural gas in 40 CFR 60.331(u), regardless of whether an existing custom schedule approved by the administrator for subpart GG requires such monitoring. The owner or operator shall use one of the following sources of information to make the required demonstration:

The gas quality characteristics in a current, valid purchase contract, tariff sheet or transportation contract for the gaseous fuel, specifying that the maximum total sulfur content of the fuel is 20.0 grains/100 scf or less, pursuant to 40 CFR 60.334(3)(i); or

Representative fuel sampling data which show that the sulfur content of the gaseous fuel does not exceed 20 grains/100 scf. At a minimum, the amount of fuel sampling data specified in section 2.3.1.4 or 2.3.2.4 of appendix D to part 75 of this chapter is required, pursuant to 40 CFR 60.334(h)(3)(ii).

c. Intentionally left blank.

- d. i. The owner or operator of an affected turbine/HRSG system subject to 35 IAC 217 Subpart V (Condition 7.1.3(e)) shall install, calibrate, maintain and operate continuous emissions monitoring systems (CEMS) for NO<sub>x</sub> that meet the requirements of 40 CFR 75, Subpart B [35 IAC 217.710(a)].
  - ii. Notwithstanding 35 IAC 217.710(a) above, the owner or operator of a gas-fired peaking unit or oil-fired peaking unit as defined in 40 CFR 72.2 may determine  $NO_x$  emissions in accordance with the emissions ... estimation protocol of 40 CFR 75, Subpart E [35 IAC 217.710(b)].
  - iii. Notwithstanding 35 IAC 217.710(a) above, the owner or operator of a combustion turbine/HRSG system that operates less than 350 hour per ozone control period may determine the heat input and NO<sub>x</sub> emissions of the turbine/HRSG system as follows [35 IAC 217.710(c)]:
    - A. Heat input shall be determined from the metered fuel usage to the turbine/HRSG system or the calculated heat input determined as the product of the turbine/HRSG system's maximum hourly heat input and hours of operation as recorded by operating instrumentation on the turbine/HRSG system [35 IAC 217.710(c)(1)].
    - B.  $NO_x$  emissions shall be determined as the product of the heat input, as determined above, and the appropriate default  $NO_x$  emission factors below [35 IAC 217.710(c)(2)]:
      - 0.7 lbs/mmBtu Natural gas
        1.2 lbs/mmBtu Fuel oil
- e. i. The affected turbine/HRSG system shall be equipped, operated, and maintained with a continuous monitoring system to monitor and record the fuel consumption being fired.
- f. i. If annual CO emissions of an affected turbine/HRSG system exceed 570 tons/year in any calendar year or 470 tons/year on a three year rolling average, as determined based on emission rates measured during testing and actual fuel consumption of the turbine/HRSG system, the Permittee shall install, operate and maintain a CO continuous emission monitoring system on the turbine/HRSG system. The System shall be in place by December 31 of the following year [T1].
  - ii. At least 30 days prior to installing a CO CEM system, the Permittee shall submit to the Illinois EPA for

review and comment a detailed monitoring plan. This plan shall describe the configuration and operation of the CO CEM system for each turbine/HRSG system [T1].

g. i. To demonstrate compliance with the  $\mathrm{NO}_x$  limits of this permit, the Permittee shall install, operate, and maintain a Continuous Emissions Monitoring (CEM) system on each affected turbine/HRSG system to measure emissions of  $\mathrm{NO}_x$ . The applicable procedures under 40 CFR 60.13, 60.47a(c) and 75.12 shall be followed for the installation, evaluation, and operation of this  $\mathrm{NO}_x$  CEM system.

Note: USEPA had previously approved (March 22, 2001) the calculation of hourly heat input from fuel flow measurements, rather than from a stack . flow monitor, as well as reporting of monitored NO<sub>x</sub> emission data for purposes of 40 CFR 60.332(a)(1) without correction to International Standards Organization (ISO) conditions. However, effective April 1, 2004, units CT01/HRSG1 and CT02/HRSG2 have been complying with the limitation by means of the established methodology in 40 CFR 60 Subpart Da in lieu of the alternative methodology previously approved by USEPA. This compliance methodology was accepted by the IEPA on May 24, 2004 as part of Ameren's Compliance Commitment Agreement for Grand Tower.

ii. These monitoring systems shall be operated and collect data in accordance with the applicable provisions of the Acid Rain Program.

#### 7.1.9 Recordkeeping Requirements

In addition to the records required by Condition 5.9, the source owner or operator shall maintain records of the following items for the affected turbine/HRSG system(s) to demonstrate compliance with Conditions 5.6.1, 7.1.3, 7.1.5, and 7.1.6, pursuant to Section 39.5(7)(b) of the Act:

- a. The owner or operator of an affected turbine subject to the requirements of 35 IAC 217 Subpart V (Condition 7.1.3(e)) shall:
  - i. Comply with the recordkeeping and reporting requirements of 40 CFR 75 applicable to  $NO_x$  emissions during the ozone control period, including, but not limited to, 40 CFR 75.54(b) and (d) [35 IAC 217.712(a)].

- ii. Notwithstanding 35 IAC 217.712(a) above, the owner or operator of a combustion turbine for which heat input and  $NO_x$  emissions are determined pursuant to 35 IAC 217.710(c) (Condition 7.1.8(d)(iii)) shall comply with the following recordkeeping and reporting requirements [35 IAC 217.712(b)]:
  - A. Maintain records of the heat input and  $NO_x$  emissions of the turbine as determined in accordance with 35 IAC 217.710(c), and records of metered fuel use or operating hours used to determine heat input [35 IAC 217.712(b)(1)].
- b. The source owner or operator shall maintain records of the following items:
  - i. The sulfur content of the natural gas used to fire the turbines as determined in accordance with Condition 7.1.8(b).
  - ii. A copy of the Final Report(s) for emission testing conducted pursuant to Condition 7.1.7.
  - iii. Copies of opacity determinations taken for the source by qualified observer(s) using USEPA Method 9.
  - iv. Records documenting its periodic review of its operating procedures as required by Condition 7.1.5(a).
  - v. Information for the formal observations of opacity conducted pursuant to Condition 7.1.8(a). For each occasion on which observations are made, these records shall include the date, time, identity of the observer, a description of the various observations that were made, whether or not the affected engine was running properly, and whether or not corrective action is necessary and was subsequently initiated.
- c. i. A maintenance and repair log for the affected turbine/HRSG system, listing each activity performed with date.
  - ii. Only becoming effective upon using the SCR control on a long-term basis, a maintenance and repair log for each SCR system and each SCR reagent storage system, listing activities performed with date, including a record of the following:
    - A. Whether the SCR control system is in operation or not.
    - B. Type of reagent in use if SCR control is in use.

- C. Manufacture/vendor or site developed operating and maintenance procedures.
- D. Operating and maintenance logs and addition or replacement of a catalyst layer.
- d. Intentionally left blank.
- e. i. Fuel consumption for the affected turbine, scf/month and scf/year.
  - ii. Steam production for the affected HRSGs, lb/day.
  - iii. Each period when the duct burner in an affected HRSG was fired.
- f. Intentionally left blank.
- g. Operating hours for the affected turbine, hr/month and hr/year.
- h. Heat content of the fuel being fired in the affected turbine.
- i. Emissions of each pollutant from the affected turbine/HRSG system, including emissions from startups, with supporting calculations including documentation on the validity of the emission factors used, ton/month and ton/year.
- j. The source owner or operator shall maintain records that identify:
  - Any periods during which a continuous monitoring system was not operational, with explanation.
  - ii. If a water injection system is used, any period when the affected turbine was in operation during which ice fog was deemed to be a traffic hazard, the ambient conditions existing during the periods, the date and time the water injection system was deactivated, and the date and time the system was reactivated.
  - iii. Any day in which emission and/or opacity exceeded an applicable standard or limit.
- k. The source owner or operator shall keep records of good operating practices for each turbine.
- The source owner or operator shall maintain the following records related to each startup and shutdown of the turbine/HRSG systems:

- i. The following information for each startup of the turbine/HRSG systems:
  - A. Date and time of startup.
  - B. Whether operating personnel for the turbine/HRSG systems or air environmental staff are on site during startup.
  - C. A description of the startup, if written operating procedures are not followed during the startup or significant problems occur during the startup, including detailed explanation.
- ii. The following information for each shutdown of a turbine/HRSG system:
  - A. Date and time of shutdown.
  - B. A description of the shutdown, if written operating procedures are not followed during the shutdown or significant problems occur during the shutdown, including detailed explanation.
- iii. The following information for the turbines when above normal opacity, as defined in Condition 7.1.8, has been observed by source personnel:
  - A. Name of observer, position and reason for being at site.
  - B. Date and duration of above normal opacity, including affected turbine/HRSG system, start time and time normal operation was achieved.
  - C. If normal operation was not achieved within 2 hours, an explanation why startup could not be achieved within this time.
  - D. A detailed description of the startup, including reason for operation.
  - E. An explanation why established startup procedures could not be performed, if not performed.
  - F. The nature of opacity following the end of startup or 2 hours of operation, whichever occurs first, and duration of operation until achievement of normal opacity or shutdown.

- G. Whether an exceedance of Condition 7.1.3(b), i.e., 30 percent opacity, may have occurred during startup, with explanation if qualified observer was on site.
- m. Records for Malfunctions and Breakdowns

The Permittee shall maintain records, pursuant to 35 IAC 201.263, of continued operation of an affected turbine/HRSG system subject to Condition 7.1.3(k) during malfunctions and breakdown, which as a minimum, shall include:

- i. Date and duration of malfunction or breakdown.
- ii. A detailed explanation of the malfunction or breakdown.
- iv. The measures used to reduce the quantity of emissions and the duration of the event.
- v. The steps taken to prevent similar malfunctions or breakdowns or reduce their frequency and severity.
- vi. The amount of release above typical emissions during malfunction/breakdown.

# 7.1.10 Reporting Requirements

a. Reporting of Deviations

The source owner or operator shall promptly notify the Illinois EPA, Air Compliance Unit, of deviations of the affected turbine/HRSG system with the permit requirements as follows, pursuant to Section 39.5(7)(f)(ii) of the Act. Reports shall describe the probable cause of such deviations, and any corrective actions or preventive measures taken:

- i. Emissions from the affected turbine/HRSG system in excess of the limits specified in Conditions 7.1.3 and 7.1.6 within 30 days of such occurrence.
- ii. Operation of the affected turbine/HRSG system in excess of the limits specified in Conditions 7.1.5 and 7.1.6 within 30 days of such occurrence.
- b. In conjunction with the Annual Emission Report required by 35 IAC Part 254, the source owner or operator shall provide the operating hours for each affected turbine/HRSG system,

the total number of startups, the total fuel consumption during the preceding calendar year.

- c. Pursuant to 40 CFR 60.7(c) and 40 CFR 60.334(j), a report shall be submitted on a semi-annual basis. This report shall contain information on excess emissions and monitoring system downtime reports in accordance with 40 CFR 60.7(c) and 40 CFR 60.334(j).
- d. i. Annually report the heat input and  $NO_x$  emissions of the turbine as determined in accordance with 35 IAC 217.710(c) (Condition 7.1.8(c)(iii)), for each ozone control period, by November 30 of each year [35 IAC 217.712(b)(2)].
  - ii. Pursuant to 35 IAC 217.712(c) and (d), no later than November 30 of each year, the source owner or operator shall submit a report to the Illinois EPA that demonstrates that the affected turbine has complied with Condition 7.1.3(e). These reports shall be accompanied by a certification statement signed by a responsible official for the source owner or operator as specified by 35 IAC 217.712(c).

#### e. Reporting of Startups

The source owner or operator shall submit semi-annual startup reports to the Illinois EPA pursuant to Sections 39.5(7)(a) and (f) of the Act. These reports shall be submitted along with the semi-annual reports required by Condition 7.1.10(f)(ii) and shall include the following information for startups of the affected turbine/HRSG system during the reporting period:

- i. A list of the startups of the affected turbine/HRSG system, including the date, duration and description of each startup, accompanied by a copy of the records pursuant to Condition 7.1.9(i) for each startup for which such records were required.
- ii. If there have been no startups of an affected turbine/HRSG system during the reporting period, this shall be stated in the report.
- f. Reporting of Malfunctions and Breakdowns

The Permittee shall provide the following notification and reports to the Illinois EPA, Air Compliance Unit and Regional Field Office, pursuant to 35 IAC 201.263, concerning continued operation of an affected turbine/HRSG system subject to Condition 7.1.3(k) during malfunction or breakdown:

- i. A. The Permittee shall notify the Illinois EPA's regional office by telephone as soon as possible during normal working hours, but no later than three (3) days, upon the occurrence of noncompliance due to malfunction or breakdown.
  - B. Upon achievement of compliance, the Permittee shall give a written follow-up notice within 15 days to the Illinois EPA, Air Compliance Unit and Regional Field Office, providing a detailed explanation of the event, an explanation why continued operation of the affected turbine/HRSG system s was necessary, the length of time during which operation continued under such conditions, the measures taken by the Permittee to minimize and correct deficiencies with chronology, and when the repairs were completed or when the affected turbine/HRSG system was taken out of service.
  - C. If compliance is not achieved within 5 working days of the occurrence, the Permittee shall submit interim status reports to the Illinois EPA, Air Compliance Unit and Regional Field Office, within 5 days of the occurrence and every 14 days thereafter, until compliance is achieved. These interim reports shall provide a brief explanation of the nature of the malfunction or breakdown, corrective actions accomplished to date, actions anticipated to occur with schedule, and the expected date on which repairs will be complete or the affected turbine/HRSG system will be taken out of service.
- ii. In accordance with the due dates in Condition 8.6.1, the Permittee shall submit semi-annual malfunction and breakdown reports to the Illinois EPA pursuant to Sections 39.5(7)(a) and (f) of the Act. These reports may be submitted along with other semi-annual reports and shall include the following information for malfunctions and breakdowns of the affected turbine/HRSG system during the reporting period:
  - A. A listing of malfunctions and breakdowns, in chronological order, that includes:
    - The date, time, and duration of each incident.
    - II. The identity of the affected operation(s) involved in the incident.

- B. Dates of the notices and reports of Conditions 7.1.10(f)(i).
- C. Any supplement information the Permittee wishes to provide to the notices and reports of Conditions 7.1.10(f)(i).
- D. The aggregate duration of all incidents during the reporting period.
- E. If there have been no such incidents during the reporting period, this shall be stated in the report.

## 7.1.11 Operational Flexibility/Anticipated Operating Scenarios

Operational flexibility is not set for the affected turbine/HRSG systems.

## 7.1.12 Compliance Procedures

- a. Compliance with the opacity limitations of Conditions 7.1.3(b) is addressed by the requirements of Condition 7.1.5, the testing requirements of 7.1.7, the monitoring requirements of 7.1.8, and the records required in Condition 7.1.9, and the reports required in Condition 7.1.10.
- b. Compliance with the  $SO_2$  emission limitations of Conditions 7.1.3(c) is addressed by the requirements of Condition 7.1.5, the monitoring requirements of 7.1.8, the records required in Condition 7.1.9, and the reports required in Condition 7.1.10.
- c. i. Compliance with the  $NO_x$  emission limitations of Conditions 7.1.3(d)(i) is addressed by the requirements of Condition 7.1.5, the testing requirements of 7.1.7, the monitoring requirements of 7.1.8, and the records required in Condition 7.1.9, and the reports required in Condition 7.1.10(a).
  - ii. Compliance with the  $SO_2$  emission limitations of Conditions 7.1.3(d)(ii) is addressed by the requirements of Condition 7.1.5, the monitoring requirements of 7.1.8, the records required in Condition 7.1.9, and the reports required in Condition 7.1.10(a).
- d. i. Compliance with the  $NO_x$  emission limitations of Conditions 7.1.3(e) is addressed by the requirements of Condition 7.1.5, the testing requirements of 7.1.7, the monitoring requirements of 7.1.8, the records required in Condition 7.1.9, and the reports required in Condition 7.1.10(a).

- ii. Notwithstanding 35 IAC 217.710(a), Condition 7.1.8(d), the owner or operator of a gas-fired peaking unit or oil-fired peaking unit as defined in 40 CFR 72.2 may determine  $NO_x$  emissions in accordance with the emissions estimation protocol of 40 CFR 75, Subpart E [35 IAC 217.710(b)].
- iii. Notwithstanding 35 IAC 217.710(a), Condition 7.1.8(d), the owner or operator of a combustion turbine that operates less than 350 hour per ozone control period may determine the heat input and  $NO_x$  emissions of the turbine as follows [35 IAC 217.710(c)]:
  - A. Heat input shall be determined from the metered fuel usage to the turbine or the calculated heat input determined as the product of the turbine's maximum hourly heat input and hours of operation as recorded by operating instrumentation on the turbine [35 IAC 217.710(c)(1)].
  - B.  $NO_x$  emissions shall be determined as the product of the heat input, as determined above, and the appropriate default  $NO_x$  emission factors below [35 IAC 217.710(c)(2)]:
    - 0.7 lbs/mmBtu Natural gas
      1.2 lbs/mmBtu Fuel oil
- e. i. Compliance with the  $NO_x$  emission limitations of Conditions 7.1.3(f)(i) is addressed by the requirements of Condition 7.1.5, the testing requirements of 7.1.7, the monitoring requirements of 7.1.8 and 7.1.8(g), and the records required in Condition 7.1.9, and the reports required in Condition 7.1.10(a).
  - ii. Compliance with the  $SO_2$  emission limitations of Conditions 7.1.3(f)(ii) is addressed by the requirements of Condition 7.1.5, the monitoring required by 7.1.8, the records required in Condition 7.1.9, and the reports required in Condition 7.1.10(a).
  - iii. Compliance with the PM emission limitations of Conditions 7.1.3(f)(iii) is addressed by the requirements of Condition 7.1.5, the monitoring required by 7.1.8, and the records required in Condition 7.1.9, and the reports required in Condition 7.1.10.

- f. i. Compliance with the CO emission limitations of Conditions 7.1.3(g) is addressed by the requirements of Condition 7.1.5, the testing requirements of 7.1.7, the monitoring requirements of 7.1.8, and the records required in Condition 7.1.9, and the reports required in Condition 7.1.10(a).
  - ii. Compliance with the  $NO_x$  emission limitations of Conditions 7.1.3(h) and (i) is addressed by the requirements of Condition 7.1.5, the monitoring requirements of 7.1.8, the records required in Condition 7.1.9, and the reports required in Condition 7.1.10(a).
- g. Compliance with the emission limits in Conditions 5.6 and 7.1.6(b) is addressed by the records and reports required in Conditions 7.1.9 and 7.1.10, the continuous NOx monitoring requirements in Condition 7.1.8 or from emission factors developed from the most recent approved stack test in accordance with Condition 7.1.7 (NO $_{\rm x}$ ), standard emission factors (CO, VOM and PM/PM $_{\rm 10}$ ) and analysis of fuel sulfur content or standard factors (SO $_{\rm 2}$ ).

7.2 Diesel Engines (Subject to NESHAP - 40 CFR 63 Subpart ZZZZ)

# 7.2.1 Description

The diesel engine is a process emission unit used to provide emergency backup power generation. The Permittee operates one (1) 755 Hp backup diesel generators.

Note: This narrative description is for informational purposes only and is not enforceable.

#### 7.2.2 List of Emission Units and Air Pollution Control Equipment

Emission Unit	Description	Date Constructed	Emission Control Equipment
Engine #1	Diesel Backup Generator Distillate: 563 KW, 1.92 mmBtu/hr	03/2000	None

## 7.2.3 Applicable Provisions and Regulations

- a. The "affected diesel engines" for the purpose of these unit-specific conditions, are diesel engines described in Conditions 7.2.1 and 7.2.2.
- b. Pursuant to 35 IAC 212.123,
  - i. No person shall cause or allow the emission of smoke or other particulate matter, with an opacity greater than 30 percent, into the atmosphere from any emission unit.
  - ii. The emission of smoke or other particulate matter from any such emission unit may have an opacity greater than 30 percent but not greater than 60 percent for a period or periods aggregating 8 minutes in any 60 minute period provided that such opaque emissions permitted during any 60 minute period shall occur from only one such emission unit located within a 1000 ft radius from the center point of any other such emission unit owned or operated by such person, and provided further that such opaque emissions permitted from each such emission unit shall be limited to 3 times in any 24 hour period.
- c. i. Pursuant to 35 IAC 214.301, no person shall cause or allow the emission of sulfur dioxide into the atmosphere from any process emission source to excess 2000 ppm.

# 7.2.4 Non-Applicability of Regulations of Concern

- a. The affected diesel engines are not subject to the New Source Performance Standards (NSPS) for Compression Ignition Internal Combustion Engines, 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart IIII, because the Permittee did not commence construction (date that construction commences is the date the engine is ordered by the Permittee) of the affected diesel engines after July 11, 2005 where the affected diesel engines are:
  - i. Manufactured after April 1, 2006 and are not fire pump engines, pursuant to 40 CFR 60.4200(a)(2)(i).

Note: To qualify for this non-applicability, the Permittee has certified that the diesel engines have not been modified or reconstructed their diesel engines after July 11, 2005.

- b. The affected diesel engines are excluded from certain requirements of the National Emissions Standards for Hazardous Air Pollutants for Stationary Reciprocating Internal Combustion Engines 40 CFR Part 63, Subpart ZZZZ, because the affected diesel engines are existing compression ignition (CI) stationary RICE, pursuant to 40 CFR 63.6590 (b) (3), and do not have to meet the requirements of that Subpart or Subpart A, additionally no initial notification is necessary. Requirements necessary to maintain the exclusion, and therefore compliance with that Part, are found within this Section. Specifically, those requirements are not becoming an affected source pursuant to 40 CFR 63.6590.
- c. i. The affected diesel engines (used as diesel generators) are not subject to the Acid Rain Program, 40 CFR 72, because the affected diesel engines are non-utility units, as defined by 40 CFR 72.6(b)(8). Pursuant to 40 CFR 72.2, "utility unit" is defined as a unit owned or operated by a utility that serves a generator in any State that produces electricity for sale.
- d. The affected diesel engines are not subject to 35 IAC 212.321 or 212.322, due to the unique nature of such units, a process weight rate can not be set so that such rules can not reasonably be applied, pursuant to 35 IAC 212.323.
- e. The affected diesel engines are not subject to 35 IAC 216.121 because the affected diesel engines are not fuel combustion units, as defined by 35 IAC 211.2470.
- f. i. The affected diesel engines are not subject to 35 IAC Part 217, Subpart Q: Stationary Reciprocating Internal Combustion Engines and Turbines, because the

affected diesel engines are not stationary reciprocating internal combustion engines listed in Appendix G of that Part, pursuant to 35 IAC 217.386.

- ii. The affected diesel engines are not subject to 35 IAC 217.141 because the affected diesel engines are not fuel combustion units, as defined by 35 IAC 211.2470.
- g. The affected diesel engines are not subject to 40 CFR Part 64, Compliance Assurance Monitoring (CAM) for Major Stationary Sources, because the affected diesel engines does not use an add-on control device to achieve compliance with an emission limitation or standard.

## 7.2.5 Control Requirements and Work Practices

- a. The Permittee shall follow good operating practices for the affected diesel engines, including periodic inspection, routine maintenance and prompt repair of defects.
- b. Distillate fuel oil shall be the only fuel fired in the affected diesel engines.
- c. The Illinois EPA shall be allowed to sample all fuels stored at the source.

#### 7.2.6 Production and Emission Limitations

Production and emission limitations are not set for the affected diesel engines. However, there are source-wide production and emission limitations set forth in Condition 5.6.

#### 7.2.7 Testing Requirements

- a. i. Upon written request by the Illinois EPA, the Permittee shall have the opacity of the exhaust from the affected diesel engine(s) tested during representative operating conditions as determined by a qualified observer in accordance with USEPA Test Method 9, as further specified below, pursuant to Section 39.5(7)(d) of the Act.
  - ii. Such testing shall be conducted for specific diesel engine(s) within 70 calendar days of the request, or on the date diesel engine(s) next operates, or on the date agreed upon by the Illinois EPA, whichever is later.
  - iii. The duration of opacity observations for each test shall be at least 30 minutes (five 6-minute averages) unless the average opacities for the first 12 minutes of observations (two six-minute averages) are both less than 10.0 percent.

- iv. The Permittee shall notify the Illinois EPA at least 7 days in advance of the date and time of these tests, in order to allow the Illinois EPA to witness testing. This notification shall include the name and employer of the qualified observer(s).
- v. The Permittee shall promptly notify the Illinois EPA of any changes in the time or date for testing.
- vi. The Permittee shall provide a copy of its observer's readings to the Illinois EPA at the time of testing, if Illinois EPA personnel are present.
- vii. The Permittee shall submit a written report for this testing within 15 days of the date of testing. This report shall include:
  - A. Date and time of testing.
  - B. Name and employer of qualified observer.
  - C. Copy of current certification.
  - D. Description of observation conditions.
  - E. Description of diesel engine operating conditions.
  - F. Raw data.
  - G. Opacity determinations.
  - H. Conclusions.
- b. i. In the event that the fuel oil supplier is unable to provide the sulfur content of the fuel oil supply for the affected diesel engines, the Permittee shall have the sulfur content of the oil supply to the affected diesel engines, in lbs/mmBtu, determined from an analysis of representative sample of the oil supply, as follows, pursuant to Section 39.5(7)(d) of the Act:
  - A. From a sample taken no later than 90 days after first operating the affected diesel engines pursuant to this permit, provided, however, that if such sample is taken following operation of the affected diesel engines, the sample shall be taken prior to adding more oil to the storage tank.
  - B. From a sample taken no later than 30 days after acceptance of a shipment of fuel whose sulfur content would not meet Condition 7.2.3(c) based

upon supplier data, provided however, that if the affected diesel engines are operated following acceptance of such a shipment, the sample shall be taken prior to adding a subsequent shipment of oil to the relevant storage tank.

- C. From a sample taken no later than 30 days after a request for such a sample is made by the Illinois EPA, provided, however, that such sample shall be taken prior to adding more oil to the relevant storage tank.
- ii. Sampling and analysis, including that which forms the basis for the suppliers' data, shall be conducted using methods that would be acceptable under the federal New Source Performance Standards for Stationary Gas Turbines, 40 CFR 60.335(b)(2) and (c) or the federal Acid Rain Program, 40 CFR 75, Appendix D, Optional SO<sub>2</sub> Emissions Data Protocol for Gas-Fired and Oil-Fired Units e.g., ASTM D4057-88 and ASTM D129-91.

Note: Condition 7.2.7(b) (ii) is for fuel testing methodology only, and is in no way intended to subject the source to those provisions.

# 7.2.8 Monitoring Requirements

- a. i. If an affected diesel engine is routinely operated or exercised to confirm that the affected diesel engine will operate when needed, the operation and opacity of the affected diesel engine shall be formally observed by operating personnel for the affected diesel engine or a member of Permittee's environmental staff on a regular basis to assure that the affected diesel engine is operating properly, which observations shall be made at least every six months.
  - ii. If an affected diesel engine is not routinely operated or exercised, i.e., the time interval between operation of an affected diesel engine is typically greater than six months, the operation and opacity of the affected diesel engine shall be formally observed as provided above each time the Permittee carries out a scheduled exercise of the affected diesel engine.
  - iii. The Permittee shall also conduct formal observations of operation and opacity of an affected diesel engine upon written request by the Illinois EPA. With the agreement of the Illinois EPA, the Permittee may schedule these observations to take place during

periods when it would otherwise be operating the affected diesel engine.

Note: The "formally observation" required above is not intended to be a USEPA Test Method 9 opacity test, nor does the observation require a USEPA Test Method 9 certified observer. It is intended to be performed by personnel familiar with the operation of the affected diesel engines who would be able to make a determination based from the affected diesel engines who would be able to make a determination based from the observed opacity as to whether of not the affected diesel engine was running properly, and subsequently initiate a corrective action if necessary.

# 7.2.9 Recordkeeping Requirements

In addition to the records required by Condition 5.9, the Permittee shall maintain records of the following items for each affected diesel engine to demonstrate compliance with Conditions 5.6.1 and 7.2.3, pursuant to Section 39.5(7)(b) of the Act:

- a. i. An operating log for each affected diesel engine, which shall include the following information:
  - A. Information for each time the affected diesel engine is operated, with date, time, duration, and purpose (i.e., exercise or power service). Monthly and annual records of hours of operation of each engine and total hours of operation.
  - B. Information for the observations conducted pursuant to Condition 7.2.8(a) or 7.2.7(a), with date, time, personnel, and findings.
    - The Permittee shall keep records for all opacity measurements made in accordance with USEPA Method 9 for an affected diesel engine that it conducts or that are conducted on its behalf by individuals who are qualified to make such observations for Condition 7.2.7(a). For each occasion on which such observations are made, these records shall include the identity of the observer, a description of the various observations that were made, the observed opacity, and copies of the raw data sheets for the observations.
    - II. The Permittee shall keep records for all formal observations of opacity conducted pursuant to Condition 7.2.8(a). For each occasion on which observations are made,

these records shall include the date, time, identity of the observer, a description of the various observations that were made, whether or not the affected diesel engine was running properly, and whether or not corrective action is necessary and was subsequently initiated.

- C. Information identifying any deviation from Condition 7.2.5(b).
- ii. A maintenance and repair log for each affected diesel engine and associated equipment, listing activities performed with date.
- iii. The Permittee shall keep records of good operating practices for each affected diesel engine, as defined in Condition 7.2.5(a).
- b. Fuel usage for the affected diesel engines:
  - Total usage of fuel oil for the affected diesel engines, gallons/month and gallons/year.
- c. The following records related to the sulfur content of the oil fuel supply and  $SO_2$  emissions of the affected diesel engines:
  - i. Records for each shipment of fuel for the affected diesel engines, including date, supplier, quantity (in gallons), sulfur content, and whether the  $SO_2$  emissions from the burning of such fuel would meet the standard in Condition 7.2.3(c).
  - ii. The Permittee shall maintain records of the sulfur content of the fuel oil supply to the affected diesel engines, based on the weighted average of material in the storage tank, or the sulfur content of the supply shall be assumed to be the highest sulfur content in any shipment in the tank.
- d. Emissions from each affected diesel engine (i.e.,  $NO_x$ , CO,  $SO_2$ , VOM, and PM) in tons/month and tons/year with supporting calculations and data as required by Condition 7.2.9.

#### 7.2.10 Reporting Requirements

a. Reporting of Deviations

The Permittee shall promptly notify the Illinois EPA, Air Compliance Unit, of deviations of an affected diesel engines with the permit requirements as follows, pursuant

to Section 39.5(7)(f)(ii) of the Act. Reports shall describe the probable cause of such deviations, and any corrective actions or preventive measures taken:

- i. Emissions of opacity, SO<sub>2</sub>, from the affected diesel engines in excess of the limits specified in Conditions 7.2.3 within 30 days of such occurrence.
- ii. Operation of the affected diesel engines in noncompliance with the requirements specified in Condition 7.2.5 within 30 days of such occurrence.

### 7.2.11 Operational Flexibility/Anticipated Operating Scenarios

Operational flexibility is not set for the affected diesel engines.

### 7.2.12 Compliance Procedures

- a. Compliance with the PM emission limitations of Conditions 7.2.3(b) is addressed by the requirements of Condition 7.2.5(a), the testing requirements in Condition 7.2.7(a), the monitoring requirements of Condition 7.2.8(a), the records required in Condition 7.2.9(a), and the reports required in Condition 7.2.10(a).
- b. i. Compliance with the  $SO_2$  emission limitation of Condition 7.2.3(c)(i) is addressed by the requirements of Condition 7.2.5, the testing requirements in Condition 7.2.7(b), and the records and reports required in Conditions 7.2.9(b) and (c) and 7.2.10(a).
  - ii. For this purpose, complete conversion of sulfur into  $SO_2$  shall be assumed, e.g.,  $SO_2$  emissions in lb/mmBtu are twice the sulfur content of the fuel supply, in lb/mmBtu, using the following equation:

### SO<sub>2</sub> ppm = Fuel sulfur content (lb/mmBtu) x 2 x 1/64 x 385.2 x 1,000,000Engine exhaust rate factor (scf/mmBtu)

Note: Stoichiometric combustion of distillate oil with the maximum available sulfur content, i.e., 1.0 percent, would result in an  $SO_2$  concentration in the exhaust that is well below the 2000 ppm limit in Condition 7.2.3(c)(i), i.e., only about 500 ppm, based on 10,320 scf/mmBtu, the F-factor for oil in USEPA's Reference Method 19.

c. Compliance with the emission limits in Conditions 5.6 are addressed by the records and reports required in Conditions 7.2.9 and 7.2.10 and the emission factors and formulas listed below if suitable manufacture's emission rate data is not available:

Emission factors for the affected diesel engines up to 600 horsepower:

	Emission Factors			
<u>Pollutant</u>	(lb/mmBtu) (lb/hp-hr)			
	Fuel Input	Power Output		
MOV	0.35	2.46 x 10 -03		
PM	0.31	2.20 x 10 -03		
SO <sub>2</sub>	0.29	2.05 x 10 -03		
$NO_x$	4.41	0.031		
CO	0.95	6.68 x 10 -03		

The heat content of distillate fuel oil shall be assumed to be 137,030 Btu/gal as per AP-42.

Emissions = Distillate Fuel Oil Usage x Heat Content of Fuel Oil x Emission Factor

The emission factors are for Gasoline And Diesel Industrial Engines from AP-42 Section 3.3 (dated 10/96).

ii. Emission factors for the affected engines greater than 600 horsepower:

	Emission Factor	S
Pollutant	(lb/mmBtu)	(lb/hp-hr)
	Fuel Input	Power Output
VOM	0.09	$7.05 \times 10^{-04}$
PM	0.1	0.0007
SO <sub>2</sub>	$1.01 \times S_{FO}$	$8.09 \times 10^{-03} \times S1$
$NO_x$	3.2	0.024
CO	0.85	$5.5 \times 10^{-03}$

Where  $S_{PO}$  represents the percent sulfur in the fuel oil. Sl = % sulfur in fuel oil. The heat content of distillate fuel oil shall be assumed to be 137,030 Btu/gal as per AP-42.

Emissions = Distillate Fuel Oil Usage x Heat Content of Fuel Oil x Emission Factor

The emission factors are for Large Stationary Diesel And All Stationary Dual-fuel Engines from AP-42 Section 3.4 (dated 10/96).

### 8.0 GENERAL PERMIT CONDITIONS

### 8.1 Permit Shield

Pursuant to Section 39.5(7)(j) of the Act, the Permittee has requested and has been granted a permit shield. This permit shield provides that compliance with the conditions of this permit shall be deemed compliance with applicable requirements which were applicable as of the date the proposed permit for this source was issued, provided that either the applicable requirements are specifically identified within this permit, or the Illinois EPA, in acting on this permit application, has determined that other requirements specifically identified are not applicable to this source and this determination (or a concise summary thereof) is included in this permit.

This permit shield does not extend to applicable requirements which are promulgated after January 30, 2009 (the date of issuance of the proposed permit) unless this permit has been modified to reflect such new requirements.

### 8.2 Applicability of Title IV Requirements (Acid Deposition Control)

This source is an affected source under Title IV of the CAA and is subject to requirements pursuant to Title IV of the CAA as specified in Section 6.2. To the extent that the federal regulations promulgated under Title IV of the CAA, are inconsistent with the requirements of this permit, the federal regulations promulgated under Title IV of the CAA shall take precedence pursuant to Section 39.5(17)(j) of the Act.

### 8.3 Emissions Trading Programs

No permit revision shall be required for increases in emissions allowed under any USEPA approved economic incentives, marketable permits, emissions trading, and other similar programs or processes for changes that are provided for elsewhere in this permit and that are authorized by the applicable requirement [Section 39.5(7)(o)(vii) of the Act].

### 8.4 Operational Flexibility/Anticipated Operating Scenarios

### 8.4.1 Changes Specifically Addressed by Permit

Physical or operational changes specifically addressed by the Conditions of this permit that have been identified as not requiring Illinois EPA notification may be implemented without prior notice to the Illinois EPA.

### 8.4.2 Changes Requiring Prior Notification

The Permittee is authorized to make physical or operational changes that contravene express permit terms without applying for or obtaining an amendment to this permit, provided that [Section 39.5(12)(a)(i) of the Act]:

a. The changes do not violate applicable requirements;

- b. The changes do not contravene federally enforceable permit terms or conditions that are monitoring (including test methods), recordkeeping, reporting, or compliance certification requirements;
- c. The changes do not constitute a modification under Title I of the CAA;
- d. Emissions will not exceed the emissions allowed under this permit following implementation of the physical or operational change; and
- e. The Permittee provides written notice to the Illinois EPA, Division of Air Pollution Control, Permit Section, at least 7 days before commencement of the change. This notice shall:
  - i. Describe the physical or operational change;
  - ii. Identify the schedule for implementing the physical or operational change;
  - iii. Provide a statement of whether or not any New Source Performance Standard (NSPS) is applicable to the physical or operational change and the reason why the NSPS does or does not apply;
  - iv. Provide emission calculations which demonstrate that the physical or operational change will not result in a modification; and
  - v. Provide a certification that the physical or operational change will not result in emissions greater than authorized under the Conditions of this permit.

### 8.5 Testing Procedures

Tests conducted to measure composition of materials, efficiency of pollution control devices, emissions from process or control equipment, or other parameters shall be conducted using standard test methods if applicable test methods are not specified by the applicable regulations or otherwise identified in the conditions of this permit.

Documentation of the test date, conditions, methodologies, calculations, and test results shall be retained pursuant to the recordkeeping procedures of this permit. Reports of any tests conducted as required by this permit or as the result of a request by the Illinois EPA shall be submitted as specified in Conditions 8.6.3 and 8.6.4.

### 8.6 Reporting Requirements

### 8.6.1 Monitoring Reports

Reports summarizing required monitoring as specified in the conditions of this permit shall be submitted to the Illinois EPA every six months as follows, unless more frequent submittal of such reports is required in Sections 5 or 7 of this permit [Section 39.5(7)(f) of the Act]:

### Monitoring Period

Report Due Date

January - June

September 1

July - December

March 1

All instances of deviations from permit requirements must be clearly identified in such reports. All such reports shall be certified in accordance with Condition 9.9.

### 8.6.2 Test Notifications

Unless otherwise specified elsewhere in this permit, a written test plan for any test required by this permit shall be submitted to the Illinois EPA for review at least 60 days prior to the testing pursuant to Section 39.5(7)(a) of the Act. The notification shall include at a minimum:

- a. The name and identification of the affected unit(s);
- b. The person(s) who will be performing sampling and analysis and their experience with similar tests;
- c. The specific conditions under which testing will be performed, including a discussion of why these conditions will be representative of maximum emissions and the means by which the operating parameters for the source and any control equipment will be determined;
- d. The specific determinations of emissions and operation that are intended to be made, including sampling and monitoring locations;
- e. The test method(s) that will be used, with the specific analysis method, if the method can be used with different analysis methods;
- f. Any minor changes in standard methodology proposed to accommodate the specific circumstances of testing, with justification; and
- g. Any proposed use of an alternative test method, with detailed justification.

### 8.6.3 Test Reports

Unless otherwise specified elsewhere in this permit, the results of any test required by this permit shall be submitted to the Illinois EPA within 60 days of completion of the testing. The test report shall include at a minimum [Section 39.5(7)(e)(i) of the Act]:

- a. The name and identification of the affected unit(s);
- b. The date and time of the sampling or measurements;
- c. The date any analyses were performed;
- d. The name of the company that performed the tests and/or analyses;
- e. The test and analytical methodologies used;
- f. The results of the tests including raw data, and/or analyses including sample calculations;
- g. The operating conditions at the time of the sampling or measurements; and
- h. The name of any relevant observers present including the testing company's representatives, any Illinois EPA or USEPA representatives, and the representatives of the source.

### 8.6.4 Reporting Addresses

- a. Unless otherwise specified in the particular provision of this permit or in the written instructions distributed by the Illinois EPA for particular reports, reports and notifications shall be sent to the Illinois EPA - Air Compliance Unit with a copy sent to the Illinois EPA - Air Regional Field Office.
- b. As of the date of issuance of this permit, the addresses of the offices that should generally be utilized for the submittal of reports and notifications are as follows:
  - i. Illinois EPA Air Compliance Unit

Illinois Environmental Protection Agency Bureau of Air Compliance & Enforcement Section (MC 40) P.O. Box 19276 Springfield, Illinois 62794-9276 ii. Illinois EPA - Air Quality Planning Section

Illinois Environmental Protection Agency Bureau of Air Air Quality Planning Section (MC 39) P.O. Box 19276 Springfield, Illinois 62794-9276

iii. Illinois EPA - Air Regional Field Office

Illinois Environmental Protection Agency Division of Air Pollution Control 2009 Mall Street Collinsville, Illinois 62234

iv. USEPA Region 5 - Air Branch

USEPA (AR - 17J) Air & Radiation Division 77 West Jackson Boulevard Chicago, Illinois 60604

c. Permit applications should be addressed to the Air Permit Section. As of the date of issuance of this permit, the address of the Air Permit Section is as follows:

> Illinois Environmental Protection Agency Division of Air Pollution Control Permit Section (MC 11) P.O. Box 19506 Springfield, Illinois 62794-9506

### 8.7 Title I Conditions

Notwithstanding the expiration date on the first page of this CAAPP permit, Title I conditions in this permit, which are identified by a Tl, TlN, or TlR designation, remain in effect until such time as the Illinois EPA takes action to revise or terminate them in accordance with applicable procedures for action on Title I conditions. This is because these conditions either: (a) incorporate conditions of earlier permits that were issued by the Illinois EPA pursuant to authority that includes authority found in Title I of the CAA (Tl conditions), (b) were newly established in this CAAPP permit pursuant to authority that includes such Title I authority (TlN conditions), or (c) reflect a revision or combination of conditions established in this CAAPP permit (TlR conditions). (See also Condition 1.5.)

### 9.0 STANDARD PERMIT CONDITIONS

### 9.1 Effect of Permit

- 9.1.1 The issuance of this permit does not release the Permittee from compliance with State and Federal regulations which are part of the Illinois State Implementation Plan, as well as with other applicable statutes and regulations of the United States or the State of Illinois or applicable ordinances, except as specifically stated in this permit and as allowed by law and rule.
- 9.1.2 In particular, this permit does not alter or affect the following [Section 39.5(7)(j)(iv) of the Act]:
  - a. The provisions of Section 303 (emergency powers) of the CAA, including USEPA's authority under that Section;
  - b. The liability of an owner or operator of a source for any violation of applicable requirements prior to or at the time of permit issuance;
  - c. The applicable requirements of the acid rain program consistent with Section 408(a) of the CAA; and
  - d. The ability of USEPA to obtain information from a source pursuant to Section 114 (inspections, monitoring, and entry) of the CAA.
- 9.1.3 Notwithstanding the conditions of this permit specifying compliance practices for applicable requirements, pursuant to Section 39.5(7)(j) and (p) of the Act, any person (including the Permittee) may also use other credible evidence to establish compliance or noncompliance with applicable requirements.

### 9.2 General Obligations of Permittee

### 9.2.1 Duty to Comply

The Permittee must comply with all terms and conditions of this permit. Any permit noncompliance constitutes a violation of the CAA and the Act, and is grounds for any or all of the following: enforcement action; permit termination, revocation and reissuance, or modification; or denial of a permit renewal application [Section 39.5(7)(o)(i) of the Act].

The Permittee shall meet applicable requirements that become effective during the permit term in a timely manner unless an alternate schedule for compliance with the applicable requirement is established.

### 9.2.2 Duty to Maintain Equipment

The Permittee shall maintain all equipment covered under this permit in such a manner that the performance or operation of such equipment shall not cause a violation of applicable requirements.

### 9.2.3 Duty to Cease Operation

No person shall cause, threaten or allow the continued operation of any emission unit during malfunction or breakdown of the emission unit or related air pollution control equipment if such operation would cause a violation of an applicable emission standard, regulatory requirement, ambient air quality standard or permit limitation unless this permit provides for such continued operation consistent with the Act and applicable Illinois Pollution Control Board regulations [Section 39.5(6)(c) of the Act].

### 9.2.4 Disposal Operations

The source shall be operated in such a manner that the disposal of air contaminants collected by the equipment operations, or activities shall not cause a violation of the Act or regulations promulgated there under.

### 9.2.5 Duty to Pay Fees

The Permittee must pay fees to the Illinois EPA consistent with the fee schedule approved pursuant to Section 39.5(18) of the Act, and submit any information relevant thereto [Section 39.5(7)(o)(vi) of the Act]. The check should be payable to "Treasurer, State of Illinois" and sent to: Fiscal Services Section, Illinois Environmental Protection Agency, P.O. Box 19276, Springfield, Illinois 62794-9276.

### 9.3 Obligation to Allow Illinois EPA Surveillance

Upon presentation of proper credentials and other documents as may be required by law and in accordance with constitutional limitations, the Permittee shall allow the Illinois EPA, or an authorized representative to perform the following [Sections 4 and 39.5(7)(a) and (p)(ii) of the Act]:

- a. Enter upon the Permittee's premises where an actual or potential emission unit is located; where any regulated equipment, operation, or activity is located or where records must be kept under the conditions of this permit;
- b. Have access to and copy, at reasonable times, any records that must be kept under the conditions of this permit;
- Inspect during hours of operation any sources, equipment (including monitoring and air pollution control equipment),

practices, or operations regulated or required under this permit;

- d. Sample or monitor any substances or parameters at any location:
  - i. At reasonable times, for the purposes of assuring permit compliance or applicable requirements; or
  - ii. As otherwise authorized by the CAA, or the Act.
- e. Obtain and remove samples of any discharge or emission of pollutants authorized by this permit; and
- f. Enter and utilize any photographic, recording, testing, monitoring, or other equipment for the purposes of preserving, testing, monitoring, or recording any regulated activity, discharge or emission at the source authorized by this permit.

### 9.4 Obligation to Comply with Other Requirements

The issuance of this permit does not release the Permittee from applicable State and Federal laws and regulations, and applicable local ordinances addressing subjects other than air pollution control.

### 9.5 Liability

### 9.5.1 Title

This permit shall not be considered as in any manner affecting the title of the premises upon which the permitted source is located.

### 9.5.2 Liability of Permittee

This permit does not release the Permittee from any liability for damage to person or property caused by or resulting from the construction, maintenance, or operation of the sources.

### 9.5.3 Structural Stability

This permit does not take into consideration or attest to the structural stability of any unit or part of the source.

### 9.5.4 Illinois EPA Liability

This permit in no manner implies or suggests that the Illinois EPA (or its officers, agents or employees) assumes any liability, directly or indirectly, for any loss due to damage, installation, maintenance, or operation of the source.

### 9.5.5 Property Rights

This permit does not convey any property rights of any sort, or any exclusive privilege [Section 39.5(7)(o)(iv) of the Act].

### 9.6 Recordkeeping

### 9.6.1 Control Equipment Maintenance Records

A maintenance record shall be kept on the premises for each item of air pollution control equipment. At a minimum, this record shall show the dates of performance and nature of preventative maintenance activities.

### 9.6.2 Records of Changes in Operation

A record shall be kept describing changes made at the source that result in emissions of a regulated air pollutant subject to an applicable requirement, but not otherwise regulated under this permit, and the emissions resulting from those changes [Section 39.5(12)(b)(iv) of the Act].

### 9.6.3 Retention of Records

- a. Records of all monitoring data and support information shall be retained for a period of at least 5 years from the date of the monitoring sample, measurement, report, or application. Support information includes all calibration and maintenance records, original strip-chart recordings for continuous monitoring instrumentation, and copies of all reports required by this permit [Section 39.5(7)(e)(ii) of the Act].
- b. Other records required by this permit including any logs, plans, procedures, or instructions required to be kept by this permit shall be retained for a period of at least 5 years from the date of entry unless a longer period is specified by a particular permit provision.

### 9.7 Annual Emissions Report

The Permittee shall submit an annual emissions report to the Illinois EPA, Air Quality Planning Section no later than May 1 of the following year, as required by 35 IAC Part 254.

### 9.8 Requirements for Compliance Certification

Pursuant to Section 39.5(7)(p)(v) of the Act, the Permittee shall submit annual compliance certifications. The compliance certifications shall be submitted no later than May 1 or more frequently as specified in the applicable requirements or by permit condition. The compliance certifications shall be submitted to the Air Compliance Unit, Air Regional Field Office, and USEPA Region 5 - Air Branch. The addresses for the submittal of the compliance certifications are provided in Condition 8.6.4 of this permit.

a. The certification shall include the identification of each term or condition of this permit that is the basis of the

certification; the compliance status; whether compliance was continuous or intermittent; the method(s) used for determining the compliance status of the source, both currently and over the reporting period consistent with the conditions of this permit.

- All compliance certifications shall be submitted to USEPA Regionin Chicago as well as to the Illinois EPA.
- c. All compliance reports required to be submitted shall include a certification in accordance with Condition 9.9.

### 9.9 Certification

Any document (including reports) required to be submitted by this permit shall contain a certification by a responsible official of the Permittee that meets the requirements of Section 39.5(5) of the Act and applicable regulations [Section 39.5(7)(p)(i) of the Act]. An example Certification by a Responsible Official is included as Attachment 1 to this permit.

### 9.10 Defense to Enforcement Actions

9.10.1 Need to Halt or Reduce Activity Not a Defense

It shall not be a defense for the Permittee in an enforcement action that it would have been necessary to halt or reduce the permitted activity in order to maintain compliance with the conditions of this permit [Section 39.5(7)(o)(ii) of the Act].

### 9.10.2 Emergency Provision

- a. An emergency shall be an affirmative defense to an action brought for noncompliance with the technology-based emission limitations under this permit if the following conditions are met through properly signed, contemporaneous operating logs, or other relevant evidence [Section 39.5(7)(k) of the Act]:
  - i. An emergency occurred as provided in Section 39.5(7)(k) of the Act and the Permittee can identify the cause(s) of the emergency.

Note: For this purpose, emergency means a situation arising from sudden and reasonably unforeseeable events beyond the control of the source, as further defined by Section 39.5(7)(k)(iv) of the Act.

- ii. The permitted source was at the time being properly operated;
- iii. The Permittee submitted notice of the emergency to the Illinois EPA within two working days of the time when emission limitations were exceeded due to the emergency. This notice must contain a detailed

description of the emergency, any steps taken to mitigate emissions, and corrective actions taken; and

- iv. During the period of the emergency the Permittee took all reasonable steps to minimize levels of emissions that exceeded the emission limitations, standards, or regulations in this permit.
- b. This provision is in addition to any emergency or upset provision contained in any applicable requirement. This provision does not relieve a Permittee of any reporting obligations under existing federal or state laws or regulations [Section 39.5(7)(k)(iv) of the Act].

### 9.11 Permanent Shutdown

This permit only covers emission units and control equipment while physically present at the indicated source location(s). Unless this permit specifically provides for equipment relocation, this permit is void for the operation or activity of any item of equipment on the date it is removed from the permitted location(s) or permanently shut down. This permit expires if all equipment is removed from the permitted location(s), notwithstanding the expiration date specified on this permit.

### 9.12 Reopening and Reissuing Permit for Cause

### 9.12.1 Permit Actions

This permit may be modified, revoked, reopened and reissued, or terminated for cause in accordance with applicable provisions of Section 39.5 of the Act. The filing of a request by the Permittee for a permit modification, revocation and reissuance, or termination, or of a notification of planned changes or anticipated noncompliance does not stay any permit condition [Section 39.5(7)(o)(iii) of the Act].

### 9.12.2 Reopening and Revision

This permit must be reopened and revised if any of the following occur [Section 39.5(15)(a) of the Act]:

- a. Additional requirements become applicable to the equipment covered by this permit and three or more years remain before expiration of this permit.
- b. Additional requirements become applicable to an affected source for acid deposition under the acid rain program.
- c. The Illinois EPA or USEPA determines that this permit contains a material mistake or that inaccurate statement were made in establishing the emission standards or limitations, or other terms or conditions of this permit.

d. The Illinois EPA or USEPA determines that this permit must be revised or revoked to ensure compliance with the applicable requirements.

### 9.12.3 Inaccurate Application

The Illinois EPA has issued this permit based upon the information submitted by the Permittee in the permit application. Any misinformation, false statement or misrepresentation in the application shall be grounds for revocation and reissuance under Section 39.5(15) of the Act, pursuant to Sections 39.5(5)(e) and (i) of the Act.

### 9.12.4 Duty to Provide Information

The Permittee shall furnish to the Illinois EPA, within a reasonable time specified by the Illinois EPA any information that the Illinois EPA may request in writing to determine whether cause exists for modifying, revoking and reissuing, or terminating this permit, or to determine compliance with this permit. Upon request, the Permittee shall also furnish to the Illinois EPA copies of records required to be kept by this permit, or for information claimed to be confidential, the Permittee may furnish such records directly to USEPA along with a claim of confidentiality [Section 39.5(7)(o)(v) of the Act].

### 9.13 Severability Clause

The provisions of this permit are severable. In the event of a challenge to any portion of the permit, other portions of the permit may continue to be in effect. Should any portion of this permit be determined to be illegal or unenforceable, the validity of the other provisions shall not be affected and the rights and obligations of the Permittee shall be construed and enforced as if this permit did not contain the particular provisions held to be invalid and the applicable requirements underlying these provisions shall remain in force [Section 39.5(7)(i) of the Act].

### 9.14 Permit Expiration and Renewal

Upon the expiration of this permit, if the source is operated, it shall be deemed to be operating without a permit unless a timely and complete CAAPP application has been submitted for renewal of this permit. However, if a timely and complete application to renew this CAAPP permit has been submitted, the terms and all conditions of this CAAPP permit will remain in effect until the issuance of a renewal permit [Section 39.5(5)(1) and (0) of the Act].

Note: Pursuant to Sections 39.5(5)(h) and (n) of the Act, upon submittal of a timely and complete renewal application, the permitted source may continue to operate until final action is taken by the Illinois EPA on the renewal application, provided, however, that this protection shall cease if the applicant fails to submit any additional information necessary to evaluate or take final action on the renewal

application as requested by the Illinois EPA in writing. For a renewal application to be timely, it must be submitted no later than 9 months prior to the date of permit expiration.

### 9.15 General Authority for the Terms and Conditions of this Permit

The authority for terms and conditions of this permit that do not include a citation for their authority is Section 39.5(7)(a) of the Act, which provides that the Illinois EPA shall include such provisions in a CAAPP permit as are necessary to accomplish the purposes of the Act and to assure compliance with all applicable requirements. Section 39.5(7)(a) of the Act is also another basis of authority for terms and conditions of this permit that do include a specific citation for their authority.

Note: This condition is included in this permit pursuant to Section 39.5(7)(n) of the Act.

Electronic Filing - Received, Clekr's Office, April 24, 2009

\* \* \* \* \* PCB 2009-101 \* \* \* \* \*

### 10.0 ATTACHMENTS

Attachment 1 Example Certification by a Responsible Official

I certify under penalty of law that this document and all attachments were prepared under my direction or supervision in accordance with a system designed to assure that qualified personnel properly gather and evaluate the information submitted. Based on my inquiry of the person or persons directly responsible for gathering the information, the information submitted is, to the best of my knowledge and belief, true, accurate, and complete. I am aware that there are significant penalties for submitting false information, including the possibility of fine and imprisonment for knowing violations.

Signature:	
Name:	
Official Title:	
Telephone No.:	
Date Signed:	

### Attachment 2 Emissions of Particulate Matter from Process Emission Units

- a. New Process Emission Units for Which Construction or Modification Commenced On or After April 14, 1972 [35 IAC 212.321].
  - i. No person shall cause or allow the emission of particulate matter into the atmosphere in any one hour period from any new process emission unit which, either alone or in combination with the emission of particulate matter from all other similar process emission units for which construction or modification commenced on or after April 14, 1972, at a source or premises, exceeds the allowable emission rates specified in subsection (c) of 35 IAC 212.321 [35 IAC 212.321(a)].
  - ii. Interpolated and extrapolated values of the data in subsection (c) of 35 IAC 212.321 shall be determined by using the equation [35 IAC 212.321(b)]:

$$E = A(P)^B$$

where:

P = Process weight rate; and

E = Allowable emission rate; and,

A. Up to process weight rates of 408 Mg/hr (450 T/hr):

	Metric	English
P	Mg/hr	T/hr
E	kg/hr	lb/hr
A	1.214	2.54
В	0.534	0.534

B. For process weight rate greater than or equal to 408 Mg/hr (450 T/hr):

	<u>Metric</u>	English
P	Mg/hr	T/hr
E	kg/hr	lb/hr
A	11.42	24.8
В	0.16	0.16

iii. Limits for Process Emission Units For Which Construction or Modification Commenced On or After April 19, 1972 [35 IAC 212.321(c)]:

Metric P Mg/hr	E kg/hr	English P <u>T/hr</u>	E <u>lb/hr</u>
Mg/hr  0.05 0.1 0.2 0.3 0.4 0.5 0.7 0.9 1.8 2.7 3.6 4.5 9.0 13.0 18.0 23.0 27.0 32.0 36.0 41.0 45.0 90.0 140.0 180.0 230.0 270.0	kg/hr  0.25 0.29 0.42 0.64 0.74 0.84 1.00 1.15 1.66 2.1 2.4 2.7 3.9 4.8 5.7 6.5 7.1 7.7 8.2 8.8 9.3 13.4 17.0 19.4 22.0 24.0	P T/hr 0.05 0.10 0.2 0.30 0.40 0.50 0.75 1.00 2.00 3.00 4.00 5.00 10.00 15.00 20.00 25.00 30.00 45.00 50.00 150.00 200.00 250.00 200.00 250.00 300.00 200.0	1b/hr 0.55 0.77 1.10 1.35 1.58 1.75 2.40 2.60 3.70 4.60 5.35 6.00 8.70 10.80 12.50 14.00 15.60 17.00 18.20 19.20 20.50 29.50 37.00 48.50 53.00
320.0 360.0 408.0 454.0	26.0 28.0 30.1 30.4	350.00 400.00 450.00 500.00	58.00 62.00 66.00 67.00

iv. For process weight rates of less than 100 pounds per hour, the allowable rate is 0.5 pounds per hour [35 IAC 266.110].

- b. Existing Process Emission Units for Which Construction or Modification Prior to April 14, 1972 [35 IAC 212.322].
  - i. No person shall cause or allow the emission of particulate matter into the atmosphere in any one hour period from any process emission unit for which construction or modification commenced prior to April 14, 1972, which, either alone or in combination with the emission of particulate matter from all other similar process emission units at a source or premises, exceeds the allowable emission rates specified in subsection (c) of 35 IAC 212.322 [35 IAC 212.322(a)].
  - ii. Interpolated and extrapolated values of the data in subsection (c) of 35 IAC 212.321 shall be determined by using the equation [35 IAC 212.322(b)]:

$$E = C + A(P)^B$$

### where:

P = Process weight rate; and

E = Allowable emission rate; and,

A. Up to process weight rates up to 27.2 Mg/hr (30 T/hr):

	Metric	English
P	Mg/hr	T/hr
E	kg/hr	1b/hr
A	1.985	4.10
В	0.67	0.67
С	0	0

B. For process weight rate in excess of 27.2 Mg/hr (30
... T/hr):

	Metric	English	
Р	Mg/hr	T/hr	
Ε	kg/hr	lb/hr	
A	25.21	55.0	
В	0.11	0.11	
С	- 18.4	- 40.0	

iii. Limits for Process Emission Units For Which Construction or Modification Commenced Prior to April 14, 1972 [35 IAC 212.322(c)]:

Metric P Mg/hr	E <u>kg/</u> hr	English P <u>T/hr</u>	E 1b/hr	
0.05	0.27	0.05	0.55	
0.1	0.42	0.10	0.87	
0.2	0.68	0.2	1.40	
0.3	0.89	0.30	1.83	
0.4	1.07	0.40	2.22	
0.5	1.25	0.50	2.58	
0.7	1.56	0.75	3.38	
0.9	1.85	1.00	4.10	
1.8	2.9	2.00	6.52	
2.7	3.9	3.00	8.56	
3.6	4.7	4.00	10.40	
4.5	5.4	5.00	12.00	
9.0	8.7	10.00	19.20	
13.0	11.1	15.00	25.20	
18.0	13.8	20.00	30.50	
23.0	16.2	25.00	35.40	
27.2	18.15	30.00	40.00	
32.0	18.8	35.00	41.30	
36.0	19.3	40.00	42.50	
41.0	19.8	45.00	43.60	
45.0	20.2	50.00	44.60	
90.0	23.2	100.00	51.20	
140.0	25.3	150.00	55.40	
180.0	26.5	200.00	58.60	
230.0	27.7	250.00	61.00	
270.0	28.5	300.00	63.10	
320.0	29.4	350.00	64.90	
360.0	30.0	400.00	66.20	
400.0	30.6	450.00	67.70	
454.0	31.3	500.00	69.00	

iv. For process weight rates of less than 100 pounds per hour, the allowable rate is 0.5 pounds per hour [35 IAC 266.110].

# Electronic Filing - Received, Clekr's Office, April 24, 2009 \* \* \* \* \* PCB 2009-101 \* \* \* \* \*

### Attachment 3 Compliance Assurance Monitoring (CAM) Plan

There are no specific emission units that require a CAM plan as identified in the Monitoring Requirements of Subsection 8 for each Section 7, Unit Specific Conditions for Specific Emission Units.

# Electronic Filing - Received, Clekr's Office, April 24, 2009 \* \* \* \* PCB 2009-101 \* \* \* \* \*

### Attachment 4 Guidance

The Illinois has prepared guidance for sources on the Clean Air Act Permit Program (CAAPP) that is available on the Internet site maintained by the Illinois EPA, www.epa.state.il.us. This guidance includes instructions on applying for a revision or renewal of the CAAPP permit.

### Guidance On Revising A CAAPP Permit:

www.epa.state.il.us/air/caapp/caapp-revising.pdf

### Guidance On Renewing A CAAPP Permit:

www.epa.state.il.us/air/caapp/caapp-renewing.pdf

The application forms prepared by the Illinois EPA for the CAAPP are also available from the Illinois EPA's Internet site:

www.epa.state.il.us/air/caapp/index.html

These CAAPP application forms should also be used by a CAAPP source when it applies for a construction permit. For this purpose, the appropriate CAAPP application forms and other supporting information, should be accompanied by a completed Application For A Construction Permit form (199-CAAPP) and Fee Determination for Construction Permit Application form (197-FEE):

www.epa.state.il.us/air/caapp/199-caapp.pdf www.epa.state.il.us/air/permits/197-fee.pdf

# Electronic Filing - Received, Clekr's Office, April 24, 2009 \* \* \* \* PCB 2009-101 \* \* \* \* \*

Attachment 5 Clean Air Interstate Rule (CAIR) Permit 217-782-2113

### CAIR PERMIT

Ameren Energy Generating Company

Attn: Michael L. Menne, Designated Representative

1820 Power Plant Road

Grand Tower, Illinois, 62942

Oris No.: 862 IEPA I.D. No.: 077806AAA

Source/Unit: Grand Tower Power Plant

Date Received: December 24, 2007
Date Issued: March 20, 2009
Expiration Date: March 20, 2014

### STATEMENT OF BASIS:

In accordance with the Clean Air Act Interstate Rule (CAIR)  $\rm SO_2$  Trading Program, the CAIR  $\rm NO_x$  Annual Trading Program and the CAIR  $\rm NO_x$  Ozone Season Trading Program, and 35 IAC Part 225, Subparts C, D, and E, respectively, the Illinois Environmental Protection Agency is issuing this CAIR permit to Ameren Energy Generating Company for the affected units at its Grand Tower Power Plant at 1820 Power Plant Road, Grand Tower, Illinois, 62942, i.e., CT-01/HRSG-01 and CT-02/HRSG-02.

## ALLOCATION OF SULFUR DIOXIDE ( $SO_2$ ) ALLOWANCES, NITROGEN OXIDE ( $NO_x$ ) ALLOWANCES, AND $NO_x$ OZONE SEASON ALLOWANCES FOR THE AFFECTED UNITS:

Program	Allocation of Allowances
CAIR SO <sub>2</sub>	These units are not entitled to an allocation of CAIR SO <sub>2</sub>
Allowances	allowances pursuant to 40 CFR Part 96.
CAIR NO <sub>x</sub> Annual	These units are eligible to an allocation of CAIR NO <sub>x</sub> Annual
Allowances	Allowances pursuant to 35 IAC 225.430, 225.435 and 225.440.
CAIR NO <sub>x</sub> Ozone	These units are eligible to an allocation of CAIR $NO_x$ Ozone
Season	Season Allowances pursuant to 35 IAC 225.530, 225.535 and
Allowances	225.540.

**PERMIT APPLICATION:** The permit application, which includes CAIR  $SO_2$  Trading Program requirements, CAIR  $NO_x$  Annual Trading Program requirements, CAIR  $NO_x$  Ozone Season Trading Program requirements, and other standard requirements, is attached and incorporated as part of this permit. The owners and operators, and designated representative of this source must comply with the standard requirements and special provisions set forth in the application.

COMMENTS, NOTES AND JUSTIFICATIONS: This permit contains provisions related to  $SO_2$  emissions and  $NO_x$  emissions and requires the owners and operators to hold CAIR  $SO_2$  allowances to account for  $SO_2$  emissions, CAIR  $NO_x$  annual allowances to account for annual  $NO_x$  emissions, and CAIR  $NO_x$  ozone season allowances to account for ozone season  $NO_x$  emissions from the CAIR units. An allowance is a limited authorization to emit  $SO_2$  or  $NO_x$  emissions during or

# Electronic Filing - Received, Clekr's Office, April 24, 2009 \* \* \* \* PCB 2009-101 \* \* \* \*

after a specified control period. The transfer of allowances to and from the applicable compliance or general account does not necessitate a revision to this permit.

As related to seasonal emissions of  $NO_x$ , CAIR  $NO_x$  Ozone Season Trading Program supersedes the  $NO_x$  Trading Budget, beginning on the effective date of this permit. Accordingly, effective January 1, 2009, the provisions of this permit effectively supersede Section 6.1 of the CAAPP permit, which relate to compliance with  $NO_x$  Trading Program for Electric Generating Units (EGU).

This CAIR permit does not affect the source's responsibility to meet all other applicable local, state and federal requirements.

If you have any questions regarding this permit, please contact Ross Cooper at 217-782-2113.

Edwin C.	Bakowski, P.E.	Date Issued:	
Manager,	Permit Section		
Division	of Air Pollution Control		

ECB:RWC:psj

cc: Beth Valenziano, Region V - USEPA FOS - Region 3 Illinois EPA



### ILLINOIS ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY DIVISION OF AIR POLLUTION CONTROL -- PERMIT SECTION P.O. BOX 19509 SPRINGFIELD, ILLINOIS 62794-9508

	<u>FO</u> R A	PPLICANTS USE	
d	Revision é.		
	Dore:	3 t	
	Page	w	

# Application For CAIR Permit For Electrical Generating Units (EGU)

F	OR AGENCY	USE ONLY	
ID NUMBER	<del></del>		
PFILMIT No.		1	.,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,
DATE:	<b>*****</b> *******************************		

<u>Electrical (</u>	Generating L	Inits (	EGU)	URIE:		
The ecoloption forming to a peding polynam, CAIR NO	oo used to request the Clear is a excre sesson liading stogri	Air Aid title tale ten for FGU au	ile Halo (CAIA) p ib,46t le the brok	som tred to are of t	u red by the CAIF 15 AC Post 225 :	CSO, trad ng pasysam, GARCNOs ar Subtan Cipitang Santang
	SECTION	11: SOURC	E AND EGU II	YFORM/	TION	STATE OF ILLING
1) COMPANY NAME: A	meten Energy Gene	rating Cod	Paany		<u> </u>	
2) PLÁVÍ OR FACILITY			4×			<del></del>
m / v m / v / v / v / v / v / v / v / v	Grand Tower	Power Pla	int			
3) SOURCE ID NO		4) ORIS F	ACH ITY CODE			Himpanimaniai Projection Ag
	7806AAA			862		BUREAU DE AIR
5) CONTACT NAME:		6) PHONE		,	/) E-MAIL AL	
Ken Anderson	улицици	314-5	54-2089		kjandersc	n@ameren.com
8) ELECTRICAL GENER	PATING UNITS					· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
GENERATING UNIT!	EGU DESCRIFT	ION .			APPLICA	
EGU DH <u>SAGNATION</u>					Mark all appic	
GT01	Natural gas combustion i with heat recovery steam		Existing E		producting .	(මේකටු පලදානම කොටෝ 1මේකට පළදනකා
	र अन्यस्य शहरूका इस्टाइस स्थाप है। <b>अ</b> हरूका	नियम्बद्धाः स्टब्स्	Part into Crof	•	Principal Control of C	annual liadory (eografii) ozone season kadini) profilate
CTDZ	Sales of Lancott Countries and Countries Count	turctains a	Existing 8	FGU	225000	frading program)
CIUZ	Valural gas combustion : with heat recovery steam		New EGL		MATTER TO A STATE OF THE STATE	Strictly program byodistra
			1	_	10000	azone season trading program
	\$		C Existing t	EGU	CAIR SO	lnadány program
			New PGL	J	CAIR NON	इस्त्रस्थी प्रसामित स्थलाता
	1.				CAIR NOX	ozone soason ligiting program:
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,			Existing E	EGLI	CAR SO,	ezquid bechesa
			Jaw EGI	ע	CAIR NON	ennosi bading program
					William Control of the Control of th	ezone season gading program
			🔲 Existing E		Andrew A	fracijng program
	•		∐ N¢w EGU	J	1920	annual tracking program
	<u> </u>				CONTRACTOR OF THE PARTY OF THE	ozane scasan truding program
			Existing to			lipóing program
			III NEW COL	3	- Company	ammusi ireding palginun ezone seasum buding program
LocateAstront			Falsing 6	F231	ALCOHOL: CONTRACTOR OF THE PARTY OF THE PART	estant program
			New EEL		Alleren	senual Kabing pagyam
	,		, ,.,	_	4000	ozone sesson trading nasyrem
			Existing £	EGU	***************************************	trading program
			New ECL	-	erant d	ennual trading program
					NAME OF THE OWNER, THE	ozone season Ingling program
			[_] Existing E	ECU	CAIR SO	lisking program
			New ECC	).		arnual Mading payeram
		To			CAIRNOX	ozere season hwiling program

The litrus EPA a autonized in require and you must decide, the requested adomazion on the torin parties to Scoron 39% of the Linear and Protection Art ("Act") a 10 (CS 6:39 S. This information shall be provided using white mission in man electrishe whether all poor expected. Funds to a solder, the montation may result in your quick retired to a solder, the montation may result in your quick retired to a solder, the montation may result in your quick retired to the decident and/or penalties as to reduce form the Act. 4.15 tigs seek 2.45. This form has been approved by the Farma Management Lighter.

APPLICATION PAGE	 FOR APPLICANT'S USE
	1999

Printed on Recycled Paper 970-CAAPP

Page 1 of 8

8) DETERMINATION OF SO, EMISSIONS:		
List each EGU that is not currently equips	od with a 'Part 75 Approved' continuous eme	sizes monitoring system (CEMS) for SO;
(a) EGUs for which SO <sub>2</sub> CEMS installed t	out not contained	
1	4	r
2	5	B
(b) ) FGUs for which SO, CEMS yet to be	8	9
(b) ) FGUs for which SO, CEMS yet to be	insipled:	NAME OF THE PARTY
	4,	
		3 Management -
2	5	8
3:	S	<b>9</b>
(c) j EQUs for which SQ; envisaions to be	ricleimined by the alternative protected for pas	iker urits:
Total North State Control of the Con	AND	
1, CT01 (40 CFR 75 Appendix D)	4	7
2 CT02 (40 CFR 75 Appendix D)	5	B
3.	6.	\$
		and the same of th
10) DETERMINATION OF NO EMISSIONS		`
List each EGU that is not currently equippe	ed with a 'Part 75 Approved' continuous emis	sions monitoring system (CEMS) for NO.
(a) EGUs for which NO <sub>x</sub> CEMS installed to	nul not certified.	
1	<b>←</b>	7
X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X		
2	5	6
3	6	9,
(b) EGUs for which NO <sub>2</sub> CEMS yet to be I	nalelled:	
1	4	7
2.	5	8
3	6	9
(c) EGUs for which NO, emissions to be	determined by the alternative protocol for peal	pr utis
**.	A	7
2	5	B
3,	6	U
15) CERTIFICATION.	ACCUSE -	
THE PARTY OF THE P	mission for the designated representatives for	the course here coherited to 11960A with
a copy provided to the Illinois EPA?	Yes No	THE SUBSECTION AND DESCRIPTION OF THE SUBSECTION
	on on tietalf of the owners and operators of the	no source or units for which the submission
is made. I certify under cenaty of law	that I have personally exergined, and am larr	illar with, the statements and information
submitted in this document and all its	allachments. Dated on my inquiry of incse in	dividuals with primary responsibility for
accurate, and complete. I am aware t	the statements and information are to the beathail free are significant penalties for submitting	a sa my knowedge and difformation of
omitting required statements and info	mation, including the possibility of fine or impr	isonment.
h d'in-ta	ant I Nivema (Allgranta Desirenta	Parassociativa)
NAME (Designated Representative) MICH	ael L. Menne (Allemate Designated	unfactional -
Pour to Take		
SIGNATURE (Designated Representative):	DATE. JA 4	49/07
		EUR VODI KANDE (IEE
	DDI ICATION DAGE	FOR APPLICANT'S USE
A	PPLICATION PAGE	-
	Printed on Recycled Paper	M
	670-CAAPP	Page 2 of 8

### SECTION 2: CAIR SO, TRADING PROGRAM COMPLIANCE REQUIREMENTS AS SET FORTH IN 35 IAC 225.310

### (a) APPLICABLE REGULATIONS

The requirements of 35 (AC Part 225, Subpart C and 40 CFR 96, subpart AAA (exclading 40 CFR 96, 204, and 96,205), subpart BBB, subpart FFF, subpart GGG and subpart HFH as incorporated by reference in 35 (AC 225,140).

### (b) CAIR PERMIT RECUIREMENTS:

- 1) The owner or operator of each course with one or more CAIR SO, units at the source subject to 35 IAC Part 225, Subpart C must apply for a permit asset by the Agency with federally enforceable conditions covering the CAIR SO, Trading Program ("CAIR permit") that complies with the requirements of 35 IAC 225 320.
- The owner or operator of each CAIR SO<sub>2</sub> source and each CAIR SO<sub>3</sub> coil at the source subject to 35 IAC Part 225.
   Subport C must operate the CAIR SO<sub>3</sub> unit in compliance with such CAIR permit.

### 10) MONITORING REQUIREMENTS

- 1) The owner or operator of each CAIR SO, source and each CAIR SO, and at the source must comply with the monitoring, reporting and recordiceping requirements of 40 CFR 98, Subpert Hith. The CAIR designated representative of each CAIR SO, source and each CAIR SO, unit at the CAIR SO, source must comply with those sections of the monitoring, reporting and recordiceping requirements of 40 CFR 96, Subpert Hith, applicable to the CAIR designated representative.
- 2) The compliance of each CAIR SO<sub>2</sub> source with the emissions limitation pursuant to 35 IAC 225.310(d) will be determined by the emissions measurements recorded and reported in accordance with 40 CFR 96, subpan FHHH and 40 CFR 76.

### (d) EMISSION REQUIREMENTS:

- By the allowance transfer dendline, midnight of March 1, 2011, and by midnight of March 1 of each subsequent year if March 1 is a business day, the owner or operator of each CAIR SO, source and each CAIR SO, unit at the toutoe must hold a touristic begins of CAIR SO, sources available for compliance deductions pulsuant to 40 CFR 98 254(a) and (b) in the CAIR SO, sources CAIR SO, compliance account. If Match 1 is not a business day, the allowance transfer deadline mass by midnight of the first business day thereafter. The number of allowances hald on the allowance transfer deadline may not be less than the total tourings equivalent of the tons of SO, amissions for the control period from all CAIR SO, units at the CAIR SO, source, as determined in accordance with 40 CFR 96, substant 1844.
- 2) Each ton of excess emissions of SQ<sub>2</sub> emitted by a CAIR SQ<sub>2</sub> source for each day of control period, starting in 2010 will constitute a separate violation of 35 (AC Part 225, Suppart C, the Clean All ACt, and the Act.
- 3) Each CAIR SQuark will be subject to the requirements of 35 IAC 225.310(d)(1) for the control period starting on the later of January 1, 2010 or the deadline for meeting the unit's monitoring certification requirements pursuant to 40 CFR 96.270(b)(1) or (2) and for each control period thereafter.
- 4) CAIP SO, allowances must be held in, deducted from, or bransferred into or among allowance accounts in accordance with 35 IAC Part 225, Subpart C, and 49 CFR 98, subparts FFF and GGG.
- 5) In order to comply with the requirements of SS IAC 225.310(d)(1), a CAIR SO<sub>2</sub> allowance may not be deducted for compliance according to 05 IAC 225.010(d)(1) for a control period in a calendar year before the year for which the allowance is allocated.
- 6) A CAR SD, allowsnoe is a limited sufficient to emit SO, in accordance with the CAR SD, Trading Program. No provision of the CAR SO, Trading Program, the CAR permit application, the CAR permit, or a retired unit exemption pursuant to 40 CFR 96 265, and no provision of law, will be construited to limit the authority of the United States or the State to bornimate or limit this authority of the CAR.
- A CAIR SO<sub>3</sub> allowance does not constitute a property right.
- 6) Upon recordation by USEPA pursuant to 40 CFR 96, subpart FFF or subpart GGG, every afforcation, transfer, or deduction of a CAIR SO<sub>2</sub> allowance to or from a CAIR SO<sub>2</sub> source's compliance account is deemed to amend automatically, and become a part of, any CAIR permit of the CAIR SO<sub>2</sub> source. This submaris amendment of the CAIR pormit will be deemed an operation of law and will not require any further review.

APPLICATION PAGE 3

Printed on Recycled Paper 670-CAAPP FOR APPLICANT'S USE

Page 3 of 8

#### BECORDKEEPING AND REPORTING REQUIREMENTS:

- 1) Unless otherwise provided, the owner or operator of the CAIR SO<sub>2</sub> source and each CAIR SO<sub>2</sub> unit at the source must keep on site at the source each of the documents listed in subsections (e)(1)(A) through (a)(1)(C) of 35 IAC 225.310 for a period of five years from the date the document is created. This period may be extended for cause, at any time prior to the end of five years in writing by the Agency or USEPA.
  - A) The certificate of representation for the CAIR designated representative for the source and each CAIR SO; unit at the source, at documents that demonstrate the truth of the statements in the certificate of representation, provided that the certificate and documents must be retained on see at the source beyond such five-year period until the opportunities are supersected because of the submission of a new certificate of representation, pursuant to 40 CFR 96.213, changing the CAIR designated representative.
  - By Alternissions monitoring information, in accordance with 40 CFR 96, subpart HHH.
  - C) Copies of all reports, compliance certifications, and other submissions and all records made or required pursuant to the CAIR SO, Trading Program or opcurrents necessary to demonstrate compliance with the requirements of the CAIR SO, Trading Program or with the recoinements of 35 IAC Part 225. Subpart C.
  - O) Copies of all documents used to complete a CAIR permit application and any other submission of documents used to demonstrate completing pursuant to the CAIR SO<sub>2</sub> Trading Program.
- 2) The CAIR designated representative of a CAIR SO, source and each CAIR SO, unit at the source must submit to the Agency and USEPA the reports and compliance equivalishes required pursuant to the CAIR SO, Trading Program, including those pursuant to 40 CFR 96, support WHH.

### 6 HABILITY

- No revision of a permit for a CAIR SQ, unit may excuse any violation of the requirements of 35 IAG Part 225.
   Subpart G or the requirements of the CAIR SQ, Tracing Program.
- Each CAIR 60; source and each CAIR SO; unit must meet the requirements of the CAIR SO; Trading Program.
- 3) Any provision of the CAIR SO<sub>2</sub> Trading Program that applies to a CAIR SO<sub>2</sub> source (including any provision applicable to the CAIR designated representative of a CAIR SO<sub>2</sub> source) will also apply to the corner and operator of each CAIR SO<sub>2</sub> until at the source.
- 4) Any provision of the CAIR SC; Trading Program that applies to a CAIR SO; and (including any provision applicable to the CAIR designated representative of a CAIR SO; unit) will also apply to the owner and operator of the CAIR SO;
- 5) The CAIR designated representative of a CAIR SO, unit that has excess SO<sub>2</sub> emissions in any control period must surrender the allowances as required for deduction pursuant to 40 CFR 98.254(d)(1).
- 5) —The owner or operator of a CAIR-SO<sub>2</sub> unit that has excess SO<sub>2</sub> emissions in any control period must pay any fine, periodly, of assessment or descriptly with any other remetly imposed pursuant to the Act and 40 CFR 96.254(d)(2).

### g) EFFECT ON OTHER AUTHORITIES

No provision of the CAIR SO, Trading Program, a CAIR permit application, a CAIR permit, or a retified unit extription pursuant to 40 CFR 96 205 with be construed as exempting or excluding the owner and operator and, to the extent applicable, the CAIR SO, and to the extent regulation of a CAIR SO, and to the call and the provision of a CAIR SO, and the call of the

APPLICATION PAGE 4

Printed on Recycled Paper 870-CAAPP FOR APPLICANT'S USE

Page 4 of 8

### Section 3: Cam no. Annual trading program Compliance requirements as set furth in 35 iac 225 410

### (A) APPLICABLE REGULATIONS

The requirements of 351AC Part 205. Subject Count (CER) 55. subpect AA (costuding 40 CER) 56.104, 68.105(61)2), and 98.105(autopart BB) subpert BF, subject CG and subpert MH as incorporated by reference on 25 test 225 145.

### (6) CARE FERRIT PENALIFIEMENTS

- 1) The designated representative of with souths with this or many CAIR, NO, or his other souths subject to 35 VACPIRI. 225. Suspent Classics apply for a princial intensity the Agency with bedenally enforcement conditions consisting this CAIR MC, Annual Processing Policiam (CAIR permit their complete with the application at 15 MC 225 42).
- 2) The current of according of much CASE MIQ, woman, and much CASE MQ, and at one according according to CASE MQ, page 30 compliance, who so CASE grant.

### OF WHITEHOUSEMENTS

- The neces or operator of such CAR REL MARKE and much CARR REL, and at the same much classify with the manufacture, recording and accommonly one analysis of AR CARR RELEASED to the CARR RELEASED representation of which CARR REL, assume and much CARR REL, and at the CARR REL. A common of the CARR REL. A common of the CARR REL. A common of the CARR RELEASED TO THE
- 2) The complement of each CASE NO. Source with the amplicant transformation of the ZES 1000 will be demonstrately the emissions of examples to contact and reputage in exceptions with 45 CFR 95, extend 1411.

### (f) RMISSION REQUIREMENTS:

- If By the allocation blender deserting, midnight of March 1, 2010, and by missight of March 1 of each subsequent pair if March 1 is a business day, the sense or operator of each CAR NO, source and each CAR NO, unit at the source matter that CAR NO, completing account, if March 1 is not a business day, the interest denotes account, if March 1 is not a business day, the interest cannot denote meets by manight of the first business day the interest day of the interest day of the interest day of the content of the source of the interest of the source of the content denoted may determined in accordance with 40 CPR DB, subject her
- 2) Eboh tor of excess emissions of a CAMP MCD, source for each day in a consol period, scotting in 2000 will constitute a separate valuation of 38 IAC Pag 235. Subport CL the first and the CAM.
- 5) Each Clieb with and be unique to the engine manife (it ) AC (215 ATG) at the control parent aborton on the last of transity 1. 2005 or the described for inscring the 5 of a manifestion congruence to parents for the CPR SE 100 and transity are the authorizing parent for the second or the se
- 43 GASTINE, observable medicin limiting districted from an immediated from a group efforcance additions in accordance with MS IAC First 256, Subject C. and AC CS6195; and power FF and DC.
- the color to extensive the management of the Park (1986), a CARPAN, according to a federal for exception as the federal for exceptions are the federal for the
- CHE NO. However to invite automate in an increase of NO. In accordance with the CARTED, Tracking Program. Proprietion of the CARTED, Tracking Program, the CARTED, print application. The CARTED, or a retirof was exempting ground in 40 CARTED, by and no previous of the will be complete to live the extraction of the complete to live the extraction.
- 7) A CAS NO. allowance dominist combine a property right
- b) Lpon recordation by LSEPA pursuants #DEPR #B subpart FF or subpart GG, every effection, francist, or deduction of a CAR NO. Structura is \$\tilde{\text{MON}} \tilde{\text{CAP}} \tilde{\text{MO}}\_{\text{A}} \text{suppart of provide account is decreased to invested automates \$\text{MO}\_{\text{A}}\$ and become a part of any CAPR MO, point of the CAPR MO, source. This automates arrandmiss of the CAPR period will be decreased at opinions of law and set my require any before review.

APPLICATION PAGE \_\_S\_\_\_

Photos on Security Paper

FOR APPLICANT'S USE

Populati

### ED RECORDER PROPERTY OF THE PR

- ii) Writing officer strength of the context of the CAIR NO, course and each CAIR NO, and at the source must lette on the course soon of the documents lessed as advectors in (1) (A) decoupled to the PC 225-410 for a period of the years then the data the securities is created. This period may be controducted course or any one plants in the analytical prices in water by the Apartagor Liberta.
  - At The conditions of representation for the CART deal positive representative for the source and each CART.NO., incl. at the source. At this representation, are sourced to the condition of representation, provided that the profit and the conditions of representation, are deal to the condition of the condition o
  - 6: Alexandra embing introduct in annotation of CFR OL LAND HA
  - C) Copies of all reports, completions confinitions, and other submissions and all records made or required protecting the CA-R-INCS Armon Fooding Program or documents recording to decreasing completion with the material of the CA-R-INCS Armon Tracing Program or with the representation of 15 MSC Part 205. Subsect 0.
  - (b) Copyr of all deal areas and a copyright a CAPPAL, period application and any other administrative or constructed and the desperative construction of a CAPPAL, Areas Tracking Property.
  - El Come of all recommend to the great of mind original and distinguishment of the FC 275-452.
- 2) The CATA clean provided any analysis of a CATA (C), receive and much CATA (C), and we are also assume much contains the Appendix of a CATA (C) and a CATA (C). According to the Appendix and any and appendix the CATA (C). According to the CATA (C) and a CATA (C) are also appendix and appendix and appendix and according to the CATA (C).

### I HAPPINY

- 1) Summer of a point for a CAS NO. According consumery accepted about experiments of 15 MC Part 225. Sugar D or Particular and the CAS NO. According Program
- 2) Each CMR (40), seems and such CMR AID, are need manifed measurements of the CAR NO., Around Trading Progress.
- (i) Any province of the CARS (NO. Auryal Tracking Program that applicable to a CARS NO. Insuce that other programs applicable to the CARS designated in processing of a CARS NO. Source) will also across and applicable of the CARS NO. Source and public owners and appearant also across CARS NO. Source are public owners and appearant also across CARS NO. Source across and appearant also across CARS NO. Source across and appearant also across CARS NO. Source across and appearant also across CARS NO.
- Any representative CAR NO. Area of Tradesp Program that applies to a CAR NO. and According to a constant application with CAR designated representation of a CAR NO. wall of the apply to the sensor and according the CAR NO. way.
- The Lifet designated representation of a CAP Into and that has exceed Mile enteriors to any starting period and compared the alternation of regularity constant to 48 CFR 86.158(6));
- (i) The series of experience of a CASS ASS, and they have expense ASS, enterprise in proportion period must pay any fine. Security, of resustances in committees and any other remote imposed purposed purposed to the AC and AS CPR SS 128(4)(2).

### WE CHIEF ON OTHER AUTHORITES

No processor of the CARLAND, Annual Tending Program, a CARL permit appointment a CARLANDAR or a retirement assembly in all CARLANDAR (or a retirement assembly in a cardadar of the permit appointment of the CARLANDAR (or a cardadar of the CARLANDAR), and the cardadar of the CARLANDAR (or a cardadar of the CARLANDAR) and the cardadar of the CARLANDAR (or a cardadar or a cardadar of the cardadar or a cardada

APPLICATION PAGE \_

ß

Printed on Becaused Paper 600-CAAPP FOR APPLICANT'S USE

Fage of \$

### Section 4: Cair no. Octime season tracing product Compliance requirements as 187 forth in 18 182 210 510

#### IN METERSHER PERSONAL PROPERTY.

The management of the Part III. Asked to any security to expect AAAA conductor at GVR 95-104-05-3000:02: area of 2003, a larger BADA management of COOK and compare for the area conductor of management in 35-040.

### IS CAMPERSTRUCTIONS

- It is designated as private and stack according to a more or more CAR InC. Conner Secure or the according to the secure of the According to the According to
- the name is reported of each CARE NO. Occas Season across and each CARE NO. Cross Season and at the source many reports the CARE NO. Cross Season and in completion with its CARE party.

### (C) MONATOPHAS REQUIREMENTS

- If the dweet of special of such CAR Mile. Come Season source and each CAR Mile. Come Season and or the source man for the source man the first such as the common of the CAR Mile. Come Season beam all CFR for and the IAC SES SES. The CAR designed representation of some DAR Mile. Come Season source and each CAR Mile. Character Season source and each CAR Mile. Character Season source and each CAR Mile. Character Season was all the source man accept with these socialists of the manifestory. Explaining and representations of the manifestory of the common season source and representations of the source season source.
- 31 The compliance of each CASP AND, Octors Service source with the CASP AND, Course Service embedded printing print in 15 IAC 228 ht 250 will up appearing by the service and requirements recorded and reported to absorber as with 42 SFR 50, watered in 14 Art

### IN EVENENT LEGINE VENTS

- 1) By the strangener market countries, mixing a of November 30, 2000, and by manager of November 30 of math subscripting your filterance 30 is a terreses day, the countries of modern at each CART NO. Occordinates source and soon CART NO. Course Season point in the source must now CART NO. Occordinates source for completion of distribution in the CART NO. Occordinates source is completed a source. If the source is not a terrese stay, the absolute interest day of the source is not for the source of property of the source of the
- Each jun of energy embedies of a CAIR NO. Ozona Seager source for open day has exerted perfect, starting in 2000 will construct a separate violation of SS IAC Part 205 Section E. SecAut, and the CAA.
- Each CAPE NO. Course \$44400 pel will to extend to the requirements 16 MC 225 STRONG to the content course shelling on the later of they 1. 2009 or the depolicy for meeting the units representation of the content of they in the course of the course of
- 4) CARCINO, Quine Season altivances must be held in deducted from or seasoned into a sessing altiwance existing in accordance with 36 IAC Part 235, Subpart E, and 40 CFR 66, subparts FFFF and GESIG.
- Si mentor (a congr) with the continuence of \$9 LeG \$35.540 (00%), a CAUR NO. Come Serious attractor in by that be defined for completes examing to \$5 LeG \$35.540 (00%) for a control period in a catendar year before the year browth of the GAUR NO. Come Season allowance is allocated.
- 6. A.CARRING, Coanse Season influences is a striked authorization to environe ton of NO., in accordance with the CARRING, Openie Season Tracing Program. No provision of the CARRING, Openie Season Tracing Program, we CARRING, penint appearation. The CARRING of a retired unit exemption pursuant to 40 CFR 06.30s, and no provision of time. We be posterior to the design of the United States or the State to terminate or first this authorization.
- 3) A CALIFORNIA Clasing Sentent a Resource of the real conclusion a property right.

APPLICATION PAGE 7

Final on Recycled Paper
FIR-CARPY

The accordance by 20074 consists to CMM, and offer a CCCC there discusses because or distributed a DAM ND, Cross Standard Registratory from a CAM May Come Sensor tensor recognition accord a description of the accordance of the CCC provided to CAM provided by the CAM Accordance of the control of the CAM provided and the CAM provided by the control of the camera and the CAM provided and the control of the camera of the camera of the control of the control of the control of the camera of the ca

### 4) (IECOELECTING AND AT A SUPERIOR SECRETARIES

- 1) Union common provinci, dis carrie et common et les Chile Mi, Commonances commencement CPA Mi, Chile Marie und et les lands that and per alle et les chartes and et le decembre land et matematics in it jui le requir (n) it form all MC Chile Mi) for a service et les papes de decembre decembre decembre decembre des parties de la pape de desembre de common et la common de la common de la pape de la pape de desembre de common de la common de la pape de la pape de desembre de common de la common del la common della commo
  - At The collicate of representation for the CAST designated representation for the second anciench CAST ACCOUNT SHOWN AND A STATE OF THE SECOND SHOWN AS A S
  - B) Marakan milang alampka a garapega at 40 CRM sagar Halls
  - C) Copies to definition to replace another tenders, and other nonembras and of records made or required purisons to the Copie Rivers Services Francis Program or description recording to representation of the Copies and the Copies Services Services of the Copies of the Copies Services of the Copies Services E.
  - DI Comes of all descenses, used to complete a CARI prome acatemical and any other extension or descension used to descend acatemic property for CARI NO, Other Sesson Tradity Program.
  - ि दिवासके भी को ग्लाहमध्य कार्य केतुन केन कुणान्य गलियां हुंजो प्रथमितों करने क्यांकेट सेक्ट कर्त कुछ कर्ताहरू उसके कथा
- 2) The CAR designated representative of a CAR NO. Octobe Season space and excitotives NO. Octobe Season unit in the source must subset to the Approximations of the rescription and considerate confidence required number to the CAR NO. Octobe Season Tending Program, including phase passions of CER SO. autopart tends and its No. 276-550.

### H DAMERTY

- Normalion of the points for a CATE NO. Group Season unit may not mean any violation of the improvement of 20 PG Fact 205, School First the magazinesis of the CATE NO. Cooms Season Trading Program.
- Each CAR NO. Crone Season States and own CAR NO. Order Season and most the requirement of the CAR NO. Crone Season Trades Property
- 3) My proview of the CASING, Course Samon Trading Program that applying a CARING, Course Sensor nouses proteomy any inverse applicable to the CARI designated representative of a CARING, Course Sensor nouses will used design by the content of member of the CARING, Course Sensor neuses and to the course and operator of meth CARING, Course Sensor and all the station
- 40 Auto provided the CAM NO. Ozone Consum I making Program that applies to a CAM NO. Ozone Season unit producting and conveyed quotisable to the CAM designated representative of a CAM, NO. Ozone Season unit will use apply to the exercise and operator of the CAM NO. Ozone Season unit.
- The Chill designated representative of a CAM MC. Coppe Season and find has express emissions in any control private mass control for discourage as instanted for discussion pursuant to MFCFR MS.294(d)(1).
- The security of paraller of a CAR NO. Come Security has been excessible, enjoyed in any control period established by any five paraller in enjoyed comply with any other remedy exposed purpoint to the AZ and 40 of the activities.

### TO REFECT ON OTHER AUTHORITES

the provision of the CARLACE, Orone Season Tracing Program, a CARL pages approximent to CARL pages, or a round-org successful as exempting or excluding the season and operator and, in the success approximent to AR CARLACE SEASON SOURCE OF A CARLACE Oppose the page completes with any other organization provided purposes to be CARLACE Oppose the page completes with any other organization prompted purposes to be CARLACE organization or general, we be independent and the CARLACE opposition or general, we be independent and the CARLACE opposition or general, we be independent or the CARLACE opposition of the CARLACE opposition opposition of the CARLACE opposition opposition of the CARLACE opposition opposition opposition opposition opposition of the CARLACE opposition opposi

APPLICATION PAGE

1

FOR APPLICANTS USE

Providing Body and Paper 675-CAVPP

Page Follo

Attachment 6 Acid Rain Program Permit

### ACID RAIN PROGRAM PERMIT

217-782-2113

Ameren Energy Generating Company

Attn: Michael L. Menne, Designated Representative

1820 Power Plant Road

Grand Tower, Illinois, 62942

Oris No.: 862

IEPA I.D. No.: 077806AAA

Source/Unit: Grand Tower Power Plant

Date Received: May 23, 2008
Date Issued: March 20, 2009
Effective Date: January 1, 2009
Expiration Date: December 31, 2014

### STATEMENT OF BASIS:

In accordance with Section 39.5(17)(b) of Illinois Environmental Protection Act and Titles IV and V of the Clean Air Act, the Illinois Environmental Protection Agency is issuing this Acid Rain Program permit to Ameren Energy Generating Company for Grand Tower Power Plant at 1820 Power Plant Road, Grand Tower, Illinois, 62942.

### SULFUR DIOXIDE ( $SO_2$ ) ALLOCATIONS AND NITROGEN OXIDE ( $NO_x$ ) REQUIREMENTS FOR EACH AFFECTED UNIT:

CT-01/HRSG-01	SO <sub>2</sub> Allowances	These units are not entitled to an allocation of $SO_2$ allowances pursuant to 40 CFR Part 73.
CT-02/HRSG-02	NO <sub>x</sub> limit	These units are not subject to a $NO_x$ emissions limitation pursuant to 40 CFR Part 76.

**PERMIT APPLICATION:** The permit application, which includes  $SO_2$  allowance requirements and other standard requirements, is attached and incorporated as part of this permit. The owners and operators of this source must comply with the standard requirements and special provisions set forth in the application

COMMENTS, NOTES AND JUSTIFICATIONS: This permit contains provisions related to  $SO_2$  emissions and requires the owners and operators to hold  $SO_2$  allowances to account for  $SO_2$  emissions from the affected units. An allowance is a limited authorization to emit up to one ton of  $SO_2$  during or after a specified calendar year. Although this plant is not eligible for an allowance allocated by USEPA, the owners or operators may obtain  $SO_2$  allowances to cover emissions from other sources under a marketable allowance program. The transfer of allowances to and from a unit account does not necessitate a revision to the unit  $SO_2$  allocations denoted in this permit (See 40 CFR 72.84).

# Electronic Filing - Received, Clekr's Office, April 24, 2009 \* \* \* \* \* PCB 2009-101 \* \* \* \* \*

This permit contains provisions related to  $NO_x$  emissions and requires the owners and operators to monitor  $NO_x$  emissions from affected units in accordance with applicable provisions of 40 CFR Part 75. These units are not subject to a  $NO_x$  emission limitation because USEPA has not adopted such limitation for combined cycle turbines.

This Acid Rain Program permit does not authorize the construction and operation of the affected units as such matters are addressed by Titles I and V of the Clean Air Act. This permit also does not affect the source's responsibility to meet all other applicable local, state and federal requirements, including 35 IAC Part 225, Subparts C, D, and E.

If you have any questions regarding this permit, please contact Ross Cooper at 217/782-2113.

Edwin C. Bakowski, P.E. Manager, Permit Section Division of Air Pollution Control

ECB:RWC:psj

cc: Cecilia Mijares, USEPA Region V Illinois EPA Region 3



United States Environmental Protection Agency Acid Rain Program

This submission is: New Revised

QIAD No. 2050-02

## Acid Rain Permit Application

For more information	, <del>see</del> instructions	and refer to 40	Q CFR 72.30 ar	ıd 72.31

STEP 1

Identify the source by plant name. State, and ORIS code.

Grand Tower	State IL	ORIS Code 863

### STEP 2

Enter the unit ID# for every affected unit at the affected source in column "a." For new units, enter the requested information in columns "c" and "d."

۵	Þ	£	ø
Unit ID#	Unit Will Hold Allowances in Accordance with 40 CFR 72.9(c)(1)	New Units Commence Operation Date	New Units Moritor Certication Deading
CT01	Yas	**************************************	
CT02	Yers		
	Yes		
	Yes		
	Yes	-	
	Yes		
	Yes		
-	Yes		
	Yes		
	Yes		
	7'05		
	Yes		
	Yes		
	Yes		1 = 11 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
	Yes		
	Yes		***************************************
AINA	Yes		// // // // // // // // // // // // //
H-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1	Yes		

EPA Form 7610-15 (nev. 12-03)

\* \* \* \* \* PCB 2009-101 \* \* \* \* \*

Acid Rain - Page 2 Grand Tower Plant Name (from Step 1)

### Permit Requirements

### STEP 3

Read the standard requirements

- (1) The designated representative of each affected source and each affected unit at the source shall:
  - (i) Submit a complete Acid Rain permit application (including a compliance plan) under 40 CFR part 72 in accordance with the deadlines specified in 40 CFR 72.30; and
  - (ii) Submit in a timely manner any supplemental information that the permitting authority determines is necessary in order to review an Acid Rain permit application and issue or deny an Acid Rain permit;
- (2) The owners and operators of each affected source and each affected unit at the source shall:
  - (f) Operate the unit in compliance with a complete Acid Rain permit application or a superseding Acid Rain permit issued by the permitting authority; and
- (ii) Have an Acid Rain Permit.

### Monitoring Requirements

- (1) The owners and operators and, to the extent applicable, designated representative of each affected source and each affected unit at the source shall comply with the monitoring requirements as provided in 40 CFR part 75.
- (2) The emissions measurements recorded and reported in accordance with 40 CFR part 75 shall be used to determine compliance by the unit with the Acid Rain emissions limitations and emissions reduction requirements for sulfur dioxide and nitrogen oxides under the Acid Rain Program
- (3) The requirements of 40 CFR part 75 shall not affect the responsibility of the owners and operators to monitor applicable requirements of the Act and other provisions of the operating permit for the source.

### Sulfur Dioxide Requirements

- (1) The owners and operators of each source and each affected unit at the source shall; (i) Hold allowances, as of the allowance transfer deadline, in the unit's compliance subaccount (after deductions under 40 CFR 73.34(c)), or in the compliance subaccount of another affected unit at the same source to the extent provided in 40 CFR 73,35(b)(3), not less than the total annual emissions of sulfur dioxide for the previous calendar year from the unit; and
- (ii) Comply with the applicable Acid Rain emissions limitations for sulfur dioxide. (2) Each ton of sulfur dioxide emitted in excess of the Acid Rain emissions limitations for sulfur dioxide shall constitute a separate violation of the Act.
- (3) An affected unit shall be subject to the requirements under paragraph (1) of the sulfur dioxide requirements as follows:
  (i) Starting January 1, 2000, an affected unit under 40 CFR 72.6(a)(2); or
- (ii) Starting on the later of January 1, 2000 or the deadline for monitor certification under 40 CFR part 75, an affected unit under 40 CFR 72.6(a)(3).

  (4) Allowances shall be held in, deducted from, or transferred among Allowance Tracking
- System accounts in accordance with the Acid Rain Program.
- (5) An allowance shall not be deducted in order to comply with the requirements under paragraph (1) of the sulfur dioxide requirements prior to the calendar year for which the allowance was allocated.
- (6) An allowance allocated by the Administrator under the Acid Rain Program is a limited authorization to emit sulfur dioxide in accordance with the Acid Rain Program. No provision of the Acid Rain Program, the Acid Rain permit application, the Acid Rain permit, or an exemption under 40 CFR 72.7 or 72.8 and no provision of law shall be construed to limit the authority of the United States to terminate or limit such authorization.
- (7) An allowance allocated by the Administrator under the Acid Rain Program does not constitute a property right.

EPA horn 7610-16 frev. 12-03)

**************************************		
Plant Name thron Step 11	Grand Tower	Acid Rain - Page 3

STEP 3, Cont d. <u>Nitrogen Oxides Requirements</u> The owners and operators of the source and each affected unit at the source shall compty with the applicable Acid Rain emissions limitation for nitrogen oxides.

#### Excess Emissions Requirements

- (1) The designated representative of an affected unit that has excess emissions in any calendar year shall submit a proposed offset plan, as required under 40 CFR part 77.
- (2) The owners and operators of an affected unit that has excess emissions in any calendar year shall:
  - (i) Pay without demand the penalty required, and pay upon demand the interest on that genalty, as required by 40 CFR part 77; and
  - (iii) Comply with the terms of an approved offset plan, as required by 40 CFR part 77.

#### Recordkeeping and Reporting Requirements

- (1) Unless otherwise provided, the owners and operators of the source and each affected unit at the source shall keep on site at the source each of the following documents for a period of 5 years from the date the document is created. This period may be extended for cause, at any time prior to the end of 5 years, in writing by the Administrator or permitting authority:
  - (i) The certificate of representation for the designated representative for the source and each affected unit at the source and all documents that demonstrate the truth of the statements in the certificate of representation, in accordance with 40 CFR 72.24; provided that the certificate and documents shall be retained on site at the source beyond such 5-year period until such documents are superseded because of the submission of a new certificate of representation changing the designated representative;
  - (ii) All emissions monitoring information, in accordance with 40 CFR part 75, provided that to the extent that 40 CFR part 75 provides for a 3-year period for recordkeeping, the 3-year period shall apply.
  - (iii) Copies of all reports, compliance certifications, and other submissions and all records made or required under the Acid Rain Program; and,
  - (iv) Copies of all documents used to complete an Acid Rain permit application and any other submission under the Acid Rain Program or to demonstrate compliance with the requirements of the Acid Rain Program.
- (2) The designated representative of an affected source and each affected unit at the source shall submit the reports and compliance certifications required under the Acid Rain Program, including those under 40 CFR part 72 subpart I and 40 CFR part 75.

#### Liability

- (1) Any person who knowingly violates any requirement or prohibition of the Acid Rain Program, a complete Acid Rain permit application, an Acid Rain permit, or an exemption under 40 CFR 72.7 or 72.8, including any requirement for the payment of any penalty owed to the United States, shall be subject to enforcement pursuant to section 113(c) of the Act.
- (2) Any person who knowingly makes a false, material statement in any record, submission, or report under the Acid Rain Program shall be subject to criminal enforcement pursuant to section 113(c) of the Act and 18 U.S.C. 1001.
- (3) No permit revision shall excuse any violation of the requirements of the Acid Rain Program that occurs prior to the date that the revision takes effect.
- (4) Each affected source and each affected unit shall meet the requirements of the Acid Rain Program.

1:PA Form 7610-16 (rev. 12-03)

	The state of the s	Acid Rain - Page 4
Plant Name (from Step 1)	Grand Tower	-

#### Step 3. Cont'd.

#### Liability, Cont'd.

(5) Any provision of the Acid Rain Program that applies to an affected source (including a provision applicable to the designated representative of an affected source) shall also apply to the owners and operators of such source and of the affected units at the source. (6) Any provision of the Acid Rain Program that applies to an affected unit (including a provision applicable to the designated representative of an affected unit) shall also apply to the owners and operators of such unit. Except as provided under 40 CFR 72.44 (Phase II repowering extension plans) and 40 CFR 76.11 (NO<sub>x</sub> averaging plans), and except with regard to the requirements applicable to units with a common stack under 40 CFR part 75 (including 40 CFR 75.16, 75.17, and 75.18), the owners and operators and the designated representative of one affected unit shall not be liable for any violation by any other affected unit of which they are not owners or operators or the designated representative.

(7) Each violation of a provision of 40 CFR parts 72, 73, 74, 75, 76, 77, and 78 by an affected source or affected unit, or by an owner or operator or designated representative of such source or unit, shall be a separate violation of the Act.

#### Effect on Other Authorities

No provision of the Acid Rain Program, an Acid Rain permit application, an Acid Rain permit, or an exemption under 40 CFR 72.7 or 72.8 shall be construed as:

(1) Except as expressly provided in title IV of the Act, exempting or excluding the owners and operators and, to the extent applicable, the designated representative of an affected source or affected until from compliance with any other provision of the Act, including the provisions of title I of the Act relating to applicable National Ambient Air Quality Standards or State Implementation Plans:

(2) Limiting the number of allowances a unit can hold; provided, that the number of allowances held by the unit shall not affect the source's obligation to comply with any other provisions of the Act;

(3) Requiring a change of any kind in any State law regulating electric utility rates and charges, affecting any State law regarding such State regulation, or limiting such State regulation, including any prudence review requirements under such State law;

(4) Modifying the Federal Power Act or affecting the authority of the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission under the Federal Power Act; or.

(5) Interfering with or impairing any program for competitive bidding for power supply in a State in which such program is established.

#### STEP 4 Certification

Read the certification statement, sign, and

I am authorized to make this submission on behalf of the owners and operators of the affected source or affected units for which the submission is made. I certify under penalty of law that I have personally examined, and am familiar with, the statements and information submitted in this document and all its attachments. Based on my inquiry of those individuals with primary responsibility for obtaining the information, I certify that the statements and information are to the best of my knowledge and belief true, accurate, and complete. I am aware that there are significant penalties for submitting false statements and information or omitting required statements and information, including the possibility of fine or imprisonment.

Name Daniel F. Cule		193WA 11	- W
Signature Caril	7.CL	Date	5/25/08

EPA Form 7610-16 (ray, 12-03)

#### EXHIBIT 2

## REDLIEND VERSION OF THE PERMIT THROUGH SECTION 8

217/782-2113

### RENEWAL CLEAN AIR ACT PERMIT PROGRAM (CAAPP) PERMIT

#### PERMITTEE:

Ameren Energy Generating Company Attn: Michael L. Menne, Vice President Environmental Services 1901 Chouteau Avenue Post Office Box 66149; MC 602 St. Louis, Missouri 63166-6149

<u>I.D. No.</u>: 077806AAA <u>Date Received</u>: January 29, 2008 <u>Application No.</u>: 95090008 <u>Date Issued</u>: March 20, 2009 <u>Expiration Date</u>: March 20, 2014

Operation of: Grand Tower Power Plant, Electric Generation

Source Location: 1820 Power Plant Road, Grand Tower, Jackson County, 62942

Responsible Official: Michael L. Menne, Vice President Environmental

Services

This permit is hereby granted to the above-designated Permittee to OPERATE an electric power generation plant, pursuant to the above referenced permit application. This permit is subject to the conditions contained herein.

If you have any questions concerning this permit, please contact Ross Cooper at 217/782-2113.

Edwin C. Bakowski, P.E. Manager, Permit Section Division of Air Pollution Control

ECB:RWC:psj

cc: Illinois EPA, FOS, Region 3
 CES
 Lotus Notes

Except as provided in Conditions 1.5 and 8.7 of this permit.

		TABLE OF CONTENTS	
			Page
1.0	INTRO	DUCTION	4
	1.1	Source Identification	
	1.2	Owner/Parent Company	
	1.3	Operator	
	1.4	Source Description	
	1.5	Title I Conditions	
2.0	LIST	OF ABBREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMS COMMONLY USED	6
3.0	CONDI	TIONS FOR INSIGNIFICANT ACTIVITIES	7
	3.1	Identification of Insignificant Activities	
	3. <b>2</b>	Compliance with Applicable Requirements	
	3.3	Addition of Insignificant Activities	
4.0	SIGNI	FICANT EMISSION UNITS AT THIS SOURCE	9
5.0	OVERA	LL SOURCE CONDITIONS	10
3.0	OVERA	EL BOOKEE CONDITIONS	10
	5.1	Applicability of Clean Air Act Permit Program (CAAPP)	
	5.2	Area Designation	
	5.3	Source-Wide Applicable Provisions and Regulations	
	5.4	Source-Wide Non-Applicability of Regulations of Concern	
	<b>5</b> .5	Source-Wide Control Requirements and Work Practices	
	5.6	Source-Wide Production and Emission Limitations	
	5.7	Source-Wide Testing Requirements	
	5.8	Source-Wide Monitoring Requirements	
	5.9	Source-Wide Recordkeeping Requirements	
	5.10	Source-Wide Reporting Requirements	
	5.11	Source-Wide Operational Flexibility/Anticipated Operating	
		Scenarios	
	5.12	Source-Wide Compliance Procedures	
6.0	CONDI	TIONS FOR EMISSIONS CONTROL PROGRAMS	17
	6.1	Clean Air Interstate Rule (CAIR) Program	
	6.2		
7.0	UNIT	SPECIFIC CONDITIONS FOR SPECIFIC EMISSION UNITS	22
	7.1	Natural Gas-Fired Turbine (Subject to NSPS - 40 CFR	
		Subpart GG)	
		Heat recovery Steam Generators (HRSG) (Subject to NSPS - 40 CFR Subpart Da)	
		-	

<u>Page</u>	
t to NESHAP - 40 CFR 63 Subpart	7.2 E
62	8.0 GENERAL
	8.1 F
IV Requirements	8.2 A
rams	8.3 E
y/Anticipated Operating Scenarios	8.4 C
	8.5 <b>T</b>
	8.6 R
	8.7
67	9.0 STANDAR
	9.1 E
Permittee	
linois EPA Surveillance	
ith Other Requirements	
	9.5 L
	9.6 R
t	
iance Certification	
Actions	
ACCIONS	9.10 L 9.11 F
g Permit for Cause	
g rormro ror quado	9.13 S
Renewal	
the Terms and Conditions of this	
	10.0 ATTACHM
by a Responsible Official 1-1	1 E
te Matter from Process Emission 2-1	2 E
	τ
Monitoring (CAM) Plan 3-1	
4-1	4 G
al of afternative compliance 7-1	, c
it	6 A 7 U

#### 1.0 INTRODUCTION

#### 1.1 Source Identification

Grand Tower Power Plant 1820 Power Plant Road, Grand Tower Grand Tower, Illinois 62942 618/565-8787

I.D. No.: 077806AAA County: Jackson

Standard Industrial Classification: 4911, Electric Generation

#### 1.2 Owner/Parent Company

Ameren Energy Generating Company 1901 Chouteau Avenue Post Office Box 66149; MC 602 St. Louis, Missouri 63166-6149

#### 1.3 Operator

Ameren Energy Generating Company 1901 Chouteau Avenue Post Office Box 66149; MC 602 St. Louis, Missouri 63166-6149

Paul McGee, Source Environmental Contact 618/565-8787

#### 1.4 Source Description

Grand Tower Power Plant is located at 1820 Power Plant Road, Grand Tower in Jackson County. The source operates two natural gas fired combustion turbines/heat recovery steam generators with duct burners to generate electrical power.

Note: This narrative description is for informational purposes only and is not enforceable.

#### 1.5 Title I Conditions

As generally identified below, this CAAPP permit contains certain conditions for emission units at this source that address the applicability of permitting programs for the construction and modification of sources, which programs were established pursuant to Title I of the Clean Air Act (CAA) and regulations thereunder. These programs include PSD and MSSCAM, and are implemented by the Illinois EPA pursuant to Sections 9, 9.1, 39(a) and 39.5(7)(a) of the Illinois Environmental Protection Act (Act). These conditions continue in effect, notwithstanding the expiration date specified on the first page of this permit, as their authority derives from Titles I and V of the CAA, as well as Titles II and X of the Act. (See also Condition 8.7.)

a. This permit contains Title I conditions that reflect Title I requirements established in permits previously issued for this source, which conditions are specifically designated as "T1."

#### 2.0 LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMS COMMONLY USED

ACMA	Alternative Compliance Market Account	
Act	Illinois Environmental Protection Act [415 ILCS 5/1 et seq.]	
AP-42	Compilation of Air Pollutant Emission Factors, Volume 1,	
	Stationary Point and Other Sources (and Supplements A	
	through F), USEPA, Office of Air Quality Planning and	
	Standards, Research Triangle Park, NC 27711	
ATU	Allotment Trading Unit	
BACT	Best Available Control Technology	
BAT	Best Available Technology	
CAA	Clean Air Act [42 U.S.C. Section 7401 et seq.]	
CAAPP	Clean Air Act Permit Program	
CAM	Compliance Assurance Monitoring	
CEMS	Continuous Emission Monitoring System	
CFR	Code of Federal Regulations	
CO	Carbon Monoxide	
ERMS	Emissions Reduction Market System	
HAP	Hazardous Air Pollutant	
IAC	Illinois Administrative Code	
I.D. No.	Identification Number of Source, assigned by Illinois EPA	
ILCS	Illinois Compiled Statutes	
Illinois EPA	Illinois Environmental Protection Agency	
LAER	Lowest Achievable Emission Rate	
MACT	Maximum Achievable Control Technology	
MSSCAM	Major Stationary Sources Construction and Modification (35	
	IAC 203, New Source Review for non-attainment areas)	
NESHAP	National Emission Standards for Hazardous Air Pollutants	
NOx	Nitrogen Oxides	
NSPS	New Source Performance Standards	
P <b>M</b>	Particulate Matter	
PM <sub>10</sub>	Particulate matter with an aerodynamic diameter less than or	
	equal to a nominal 10 microns as measured by applicable test	
	or monitoring methods	
PM <sub>2.5</sub>	Particulate matter with an aerodynamic diameter less than or	
	equal to a nominal 2.5 microns as measured by applicable	
	test or monitoring methods	
PSD	Prevention of Significant Deterioration (40 CFR 52.21, New	
	Source Review for attainment areas)	
RMP	Risk Management Plan	
SO <sub>2</sub>	Sulfur Dioxide	
T1	Title I - identifies Title I conditions that have been	
,	carried over from an existing permit	
TIN	Title I New - identifies Title I conditions that are being	
	established in this permit	
TlR	Title I Revised - identifies Title I conditions that have	
	been carried over from an existing permit and subsequently	
TIGEDA	revised in this permit	
USEPA	United States Environmental Protection Agency	
MOV	Volatile Organic Material	

#### 3.0 CONDITIONS FOR INSIGNIFICANT ACTIVITIES

#### 3.1 Identification of Insignificant Activities

The following activities at the source constitute insignificant activities as specified in 35 IAC 201.210:

3.1.1 Activities determined by the Illinois EPA to be insignificant activities, pursuant to 35 IAC 201.210(a)(1) and 201.211, as follows:

Two Natural Gas-Fired Indirect Heaters (IH-01 and IH-02)

3.1.2 Activities that are insignificant activities based upon maximum emissions, pursuant to 35 IAC 201.210(a)(2) or (a)(3), as follows:

Bin Vent Filter

3.1.3 Activities that are insignificant activities based upon their type or character, pursuant to 35 IAC 201.210(a)(4) through (18), as follows:

Direct combustion units designed and used for comfort heating purposes and fuel combustion emission units as follows: (A) Units with a rated heat input capacity of less than 2.5 mmBtu/hr that fire only natural gas, propane, or liquefied petroleum gas; (B) Units with a rated heat input capacity of less than 1.0 mmBtu/hr that fire only oil or oil in combination with only natural gas, propane, or liquefied petroleum gas; and (C) Units with a rated heat input capacity of less than 200,000 Btu/hr which never burn refuse, or treated or chemically contaminated wood [35 IAC 201.210(a)(4)].

Storage tanks of any size containing virgin or re-refined distillate oil, hydrocarbon condensate from natural gas pipeline or storage systems, lubricating oil, or residual fuel oils [35 IAC 201.210(a)(11)].

3.1.4 Activities that are considered insignificant activities pursuant to 35 IAC 201.210(b). Note: These activities are not required to be individually listed.

#### 3.2 Compliance with Applicable Requirements

Insignificant activities are subject to applicable requirements notwithstanding status as insignificant activities. In particular, in addition to regulations of general applicability, such as 35 IAC 212.301 and 212.123 (Condition 5.3.2), the Permittee shall comply with the following requirements, as applicable:

3.2.1 For each particulate matter process emission unit, the Permittee shall comply with the applicable particulate matter emission limit of 35 IAC 212.321 or 212.322 (see Attachment 2) and 35 IAC

- Part 266. For example, the particulate matter emissions from a process emission unit shall not exceed 0.55 pounds per hour if the emission unit's process weight rate is 100 pounds per hour or less, pursuant to 35 IAC 266.110.
- 3.2.2 For each organic material emission unit that uses organic material, e.g., a mixer or printing line, the Permittee shall comply with the applicable VOM emission limit of 35 IAC 215.301, which requires that organic material emissions not exceed 8.0 pounds per hour or, if no odor nuisance exists, do not qualify as photochemically reactive material as defined in 35 IAC 211.4690.
- 3.2.3 For each open burning activity, the Permittee shall comply with 35 IAC Part 237, including the requirement to obtain a permit for open burning in accordance with 35 IAC 237.201, if necessary.
- 3.2.4 For each storage tank that has a storage capacity greater than 946 liters (250 gallons) and, if no odor nuisance exists, that stores an organic material with a vapor pressure exceeding 2.5 psia at 70 °F, the Permittee shall comply with the applicable requirements of 35 IAC 215.122, which requires use of a permanent submerged loading pipe, submerged fill, or a vapor recovery system.

#### 3.3 Addition of Insignificant Activities

- 3.3.1 The Permittee is not required to notify the Illinois EPA of additional insignificant activities present at the source of a type that is identified in Condition 3.1, until the renewal application for this permit is submitted, pursuant to 35 IAC 201.212(a).
- 3.3.2 The Permittee must notify the Illinois EPA of any proposed addition of a new insignificant activity of a type addressed by 35 IAC 201.210(a) and 201.211 other than those identified in Condition 3.1, pursuant to Section 39.5(12)(b) of the Act.
- 3.3.3 The Permittee is not required to notify the Illinois EPA of additional insignificant activities present at the source of a type identified in 35 IAC 201.210(b).

#### 4.0 SIGNIFICANT EMISSION UNITS AT THIS SOURCE

	_		<u>Emission</u>
<u>Emission</u>		<del>Date</del>	<del>Control</del>
<del>Unit</del>	<del>Description</del>	Constructed	<del>Equipment</del>
	Natural Gas Fired Turbine		
<del>CT-01</del>	(2,050 mmBtu/hr Nominal	<del>03/2000</del>	<del>Low NO</del> *
	<del>Heat Input)</del>		Combustors,
	Heat Recovery Steam		<del>SCR, Good</del>
UDGC 01	<del>Generator With Duct</del>	03/2000	Combustion
HRSC-01	Burners (297 mmBtu/hr	<del>572000</del>	<del>Practices</del>
	Nominal Heat Input)		
	Natural Cas Fired Turbine		
<del>CT-02</del>	<del>(2,050 mmBtu/hr Nominal</del>	03/2000	Low NO,
	<del>Heat Input)</del>		Combustors,
HRSG-02	Heat Recovery Steam		<del>SCR, Good</del>
	<del>Cenerator With Duct</del>	03/2000	Combustion
	Burners (333 mmBtu/hr	<del>03/2000</del>	<del>Practices</del>
	Nominal Heat Input)		
	Diesel Backup Generator		
Engine #1	Distillate: 563 KW, 1.92	03/2000	None
	mmBtu/hr		

#### 5.0 OVERALL SOURCE CONDITIONS

#### 5.1 Applicability of Clean Air Act Permit Program (CAAPP)

- 5.1.1 This permit is issued based on the source requiring a CAAPP permit as a major source of  $PM_{10}$ ,  $NO_x$ , VOM, CO, and  $SO_2$  emissions.
- 5.1.2 This permit is issued based on the source requiring a CAAPP permit as an "affected source" for the purposes of Acid Deposition Control, Title IV of the Clean Air Act, pursuant to 40 CFR 70.3(a)(4).

#### 5.2 Area Designation

This permit is issued based on the source being located in an area that, as of the date of permit issuance, is designated attainment or unclassifiable for the National Ambient Air Quality Standards for all criteria pollutants (CO, lead,  $NO_2$ , ozone,  $PM_{2.5}$ ,  $PM_{10}$ ,  $SO_2$ ).

#### 5.3 Source-Wide Applicable Provisions and Regulations

- 5.3.1 Specific emission units at this source are subject to particular regulations as set forth in Section 7 (Unit-Specific Conditions for Specific Emission Units) of this permit.
- 5.3.2 In addition, emission units at this source are subject to the following regulations of general applicability:
  - a. No person shall cause or allow the emission of fugitive particulate matter from any process, including any material handling or storage activity, that is visible by an observer looking generally overhead at a point beyond the property line of the source unless the wind speed is greater than 40.2 kilometers per hour (25 miles per hour), pursuant to 35 IAC 212.301 and 212.314.
  - b. Pursuant to 35 IAC 212.123(a), no person shall cause or allow the emission of smoke or other particulate matter, with an opacity greater than 30 percent, into the atmosphere from any emission unit other than those emission units subject to the requirements of 35 IAC 212.122, except as allowed by 35 IAC 212.123(b) and 212.124.

#### 5.3.3 Ozone Depleting Substances

The Permittee shall comply with the standards for recycling and emissions reduction of ozone depleting substances pursuant to 40 CFR Part 82, Subpart F, except as provided for motor vehicle air conditioners in Subpart B of 40 CFR Part 82:

a. Persons opening appliances for maintenance, service, repair, or disposal must comply with the required practices pursuant to 40 CFR 82.156.

- b. Equipment used during the maintenance, service, repair, or disposal of appliances must comply with the standards for recycling and recovery equipment pursuant to 40 CFR 82.158.
- c. Persons performing maintenance, service, repair, or disposal of appliances must be certified by an approved technician certification program pursuant to 40 CFR 82.161.

#### 5.3.4 Risk Management Plan (RMP)

Should this stationary source, as defined in 40 CFR 68.3, become subject to the federal regulations for Chemical Accident Prevention in 40 CFR Part 68, then the owner or operator shall submit the items below. This condition is imposed in this permit pursuant to 40 CFR 68.215(a)(2)(i) and (ii).

- a. A compliance schedule for meeting the requirements of 40 CFR Part 68 by the date provided in 40 CFR 68.10(a); or
- b. A certification statement that the source is in compliance with all requirements of 40 CFR Part 68, including the registration and submission of the RMP, as part of the annual compliance certification required by Condition 9.8.

#### 5.3.5 Future Emission Standards

- a. Should this stationary source become subject to a new or revised regulation under 40 CFR Parts 60, 61, 62, or 63, or 35 IAC Subtitle B after the date issued of this permit, then the owner or operator shall, in accordance with the applicable regulation(s), comply with the applicable requirements by the date(s) specified and shall certify compliance with the applicable requirements of such regulation(s) as part of the annual compliance certification, as required by Condition 9.8. This permit may also have to be revised or reopened to address such new or revised regulations (see Condition 9.12.2).
- b. This permit and the terms and conditions herein do not affect the Permittee's past and/or continuing obligation with respect to statutory or regulatory requirements governing major source construction or modification under Title I of the CAA. Further, neither the issuance of this permit nor any of the terms or conditions of the permit shall alter or affect the liability of the Permittee for any violation of applicable requirements prior to or at the time of permit issuance.

#### 5.3.6 Episode Action Plan

a. Pursuant to 35 IAC 244.141, 244.142, and 244.143, the Permittee shall maintain at the source and have on file with the Illinois EPA a written episode action plan (plan) for reducing the levels of emissions during yellow alerts, red alerts, and emergencies, consistent with safe operating procedures. The plan shall contain the information specified in 35 IAC 244.144 and is incorporated by reference into this permit.

- b. The Permittee shall immediately implement the appropriate steps described in this plan should an air pollution alert or emergency be declared by the Director of the Illinois EPA or his or her designated representative.
- c. If an operational change occurs at the source which invalidates the plan, a revised plan shall be submitted to the Illinois EPA for review within 30 days of the change, pursuant to 35 IAC 244.143(d). Such plans shall be further revised if disapproved by the Illinois EPA.

#### 5.4 Source-Wide Non-Applicability of Regulations of Concern

Source-wide non-applicability of regulations of concern are not set for this source. However, there are terms for unit specific non-applicability of regulations of concern set forth in Section 7 of this permit.

#### 5.5 Source-Wide Control Requirements and Work Practices

Source-wide control requirements and work practices are not set for this source. However, there are requirements for unit specific control requirements and work practices set forth in Section 7 of this permit.

#### 5.6 <u>Source-Wide Production</u> and Emission Limitations

#### 5.6.1 Permitted Emissions for Fees

The annual emissions from the source, not considering insignificant activities as addressed by Section 3.0 of this permit, shall not exceed the following limitations. The overall source emissions shall be determined by adding emissions from all emission units. Compliance with these limits shall be determined on a calendar year basis. These limitations (Condition 5.6.1) are set for the purpose of establishing fees and are not federally enforceable (see Section 39.5(18) of the Act).

#### Permitted Emissions of Regulated Pollutants

Pollutant	Tons/Year	
Volatile Organic Material (VOM)	126.1	
Sulfur Dioxide (SO <sub>2</sub> )	17.6	
Particulate Matter (PM)	105.9	
Nitrogen Oxides (NO <sub>x</sub> )	1,911.5	
HAP, not included in VOM or PM		
Total	2,161.1	

#### 5.6.2 Emissions of Hazardous Air Pollutants

Pursuant to Section 39.5(7)(a) of the Act, the emissions of HAPs from the source shall be less than 10 tons/year for each individual HAP and 25 tons/year for all HAPs combined. Compliance with annual limits shall be determined on a monthly basis from the sum of the data for the current month plus the preceding 11 months (running 12 month total). This condition is being imposed so that the source is not a major source of HAP emissions and the requirements of 40 CFR Part 63, Subpart YYYY, National Emission Standards for Hazardous Air Pollutants for Stationary Combustion Turbines, do not apply to the source. The Permittee shall fulfill the applicable testing, recordkeeping, and reporting requirements of Conditions 5.7.2, 5.9.2, and 5.10.2.

5.6.3 Other Source-Wide Production and Emission Limitations

Other source-wide emission limitations are not set for this source pursuant to the federal rules for PSD, state rules for MSSCAM, or Section 502(b)(10) of the CAA. However, there may be unit specific emission limitations set forth in Section 7 of this permit pursuant to these rules.

#### 5.7 Source-Wide Testing Requirements

- 5.7.1 Pursuant to 35 IAC 201.282 and Section 4(b) of the Act, every emission source or air pollution control equipment shall be subject to the following testing requirements for the purpose of determining the nature and quantities of specified air contaminant emissions and for the purpose of determining ground level and ambient air concentrations of such air contaminants:
  - a. Testing by Owner or Operator: The Illinois EPA may require the owner or operator of the emission source or air pollution control equipment to conduct such tests in accordance with procedures adopted by the Illinois EPA, at such reasonable times as may be specified by the Illinois EPA and at the expense of the owner or operator of the emission source or air pollution control equipment. All such tests shall be made by or under the direction of a person qualified by training and/or experience in the field of air pollution testing. The Illinois EPA shall have the right to observe all aspects of such tests [35 IAC 201.282(a)].
  - b. Testing by the Illinois EPA: The Illinois EPA shall have the right to conduct such tests at any time at its own expense. Upon request of the Illinois EPA, the owner or operator of the emission source or air pollution control equipment shall provide, without charge to the Illinois EPA, necessary holes in stacks or ducts and other safe and proper testing facilities, including scaffolding, but

excluding instruments and sensing devices, as may be necessary [35 IAC 201.282(b)].

c. Any such tests are also subject to the Testing Procedures of Condition 8.5 set forth in the General Permit Conditions of Section 8.

#### 5.7.2 HAP Testing to Verify Minor Source Status

Pursuant to Condition 5.7.1 and to verify compliance with the requirements of Condition 5.6.2, that is that this source is not a major source of HAPs, the following testing requirements are established:

- a. If in the previous calendar year, emissions of HAPs exceeded 80% of major source threshold for individual or total HAPs (greater than 8 tons of a single HAP or greater than 20 tons of total HAPs), then testing for HAPs shall be conducted as follows:
  - i. Testing shall be conducted using methods that would be acceptable under the federal National Emissions Standards for Hazardous Air Pollutants for Stationary Combustion Turbines, 40 CFR 63 Subpart YYYY. Specifically, the testing procedures detailed at 40 CFR 63.6120 of the performance tests section shall be used. For multiple turbines, the source owner or operator shall test largest turbine which makes the largest contributions to individual and total HAP emissions.
- b. The calculation as to whether the 80% of major source threshold was exceeded shall be based on records and procedures in Condition 5.9.2 and shall be completed by January 31 for the previous calendar year. If testing is required it shall be completed by September 30<sup>th</sup>.
- c. Any such tests are also subject to the Testing Procedures of Condition 8.5 set forth in the General Permit Conditions of Section 8.

#### 5.8 Source-Wide Monitoring Requirements

Source-wide monitoring requirements are not set for this source. However, there are provisions for unit specific monitoring set forth in Section 7 of this permit.

#### 5.9 Source-Wide Recordkeeping Requirements

#### 5.9.1 Annual Emission Records

The Permittee shall maintain records of total annual emissions on a calendar year basis for the emission units covered by Section 7 (Unit Specific Conditions for Specific Emission Units)

of this permit to demonstrate compliance with Condition 5.6.1, pursuant to Section 39.5(7)(b) of the Act.

#### 5.9.2 Records for HAP Emissions

- a. The Permittee shall maintain records of individual and combined HAP emissions on a monthly and annual basis for the emission units covered by Section 7 (Unit Specific Conditions for Specific Emission Units) of this permit to demonstrate compliance with Condition 5.6.2, pursuant to Section 39.5(7)(b) of the Act.
- b. If testing is required by Condition 5.7.2, the Permittee shall keep records of the testing, including the test date, conditions, methodologies, calculations, test results, and any discrepancies between the test results and formulation specifications of Condition 5.9.2(c) below.
- c. The Permittee shall keep a record of the applicability determination for 40 CFR 63, Subpart YYYY, National Emission Standards for Hazardous Air Pollutants for Stationary Combustion Turbines, at the source for a period of five years after the determination. This determination shall include a detailed analysis that demonstrates why the Permittee believes the source is not subject to 40 CFR 63, Subpart YYYY [40 CFR 63.10(b)(3)].

#### 5.9.3 Retention and Availability of Records

- a. All records and logs required by this permit shall be retained for at least five years from the date of entry (unless a longer retention period is specified by the particular recordkeeping provision herein), shall be kept at a location at the source that is readily accessible to the Illinois EPA or USEPA, and shall be made available for inspection and copying by the Illinois EPA or USEPA upon request.
- b. The Permittee shall retrieve and print, on paper during normal source office hours, any records retained in an electronic format (e.g., computer) in response to an Illinois EPA or USEPA request for records during the course of a source inspection.

#### 5.10 Source-Wide Reporting Requirements

#### 5.10.1 General Source-Wide Reporting Requirements

The Permittee shall promptly notify the Illinois EPA, Air Compliance Unit, of deviations of the source with the permit requirements within 30 days, pursuant to Section 39.5(7)(f)(ii) of the Act. Reports shall describe the probable cause of such deviations, and any corrective actions or preventive measures

taken. There are also reporting requirements for unit specific emission units set forth in Section 7 of this permit.

#### 5.10.2 Annual Emissions Report

The annual emissions report required pursuant to Condition 9.7 shall contain emissions information, including HAP emissions, for the previous calendar year.

#### 5.11 Source-Wide Operational Flexibility/Anticipated Operating Scenarios

Source-wide operational flexibility is not set for this source.

#### 5.12 Source-Wide Compliance Procedures

#### 5.12.1 Procedures for Calculating Emissions

Except as provided in Condition 9.1.3, compliance with the source-wide emission limits specified in Condition 5.6 shall be addressed by the recordkeeping and reporting requirements of Conditions 5.9 and 5.10, and compliance procedures in Section 7 (Unit Specific Conditions for Specific Emission Units) of this permit.

#### 6.0 CONDITIONS FOR EMISSIONS CONTROL PROGRAMS

#### 6.1 Clean Air Interstate Rule (CAIR) Program

#### 6.1.1 Applicability

This source is an affected source for purposes of the Clean Air Interstate Rule ("CAIR") Program and the following emission units at the source are affected CAIR units:

CT/HRSG - 01 and CT/HRSG - 02

Note: Under Section 110 of the Clean Air Act (CAA), the USEPA adopted the Clean Air Interstate Rule or CAIR, 40 CFR Part 96, to reduce and permanently cap emissions of sulfur dioxide ( $SO_2$ ), and nitrogen oxides ( $NO_x$ ) from electric power plants that significantly contribute to fine particulate and ozone in the ambient air in the Eastern United States. To implement CAIR in Illinois, the Illinois EPA adopted 35 IAC Part 225 Subparts A, C, D and E. For purposes of this permit, these requirements are referred to as CAIR provisions.

#### 6.1.2 Applicable CAIR Requirements for SO2 Emissions

The owners and operators of this source shall not violate applicable CAIR provisions, in 35 IAC Part 225, Subpart C.  $SO_2$  emissions from the affected CAIR units shall not exceed the equivalent number of allowances that the source lawfully holds under these CAIR provisions.

Note: CAIR affected sources must hold CAIR  $SO_2$  allowances to account for the emissions from the affected CAIR units. Each CAIR  $SO_2$  allowance is a limited authorization to emit during the respective CAIR  $SO_2$  annual period or subsequent period. The possession of  $SO_2$  allowances does not authorize exceedances of applicable emission standards or violations of ambient air quality standards.

#### 6.1.3 Applicable CAIR Requirements for NO<sub>x</sub> Emissions

The owners and operators of this source shall not violate applicable CAIR provisions, in 35 IAC Part 225, Subpart D. NO, emissions from the affected CAIR units shall not exceed the equivalent number of allowances that the source lawfully holds under these CAIR provisions.

Note: CAIR affected sources must hold CAIR  $NO_x$  allowances to account for the emissions from the affected CAIR units. Each CAIR  $NO_x$  allowance is a limited authorization to emit during the respective CAIR  $NO_x$  annual period or subsequent period. The possession of  $NO_x$  allowances does not authorize exceedances of applicable emission standards or violations of ambient air quality standards.

#### 6.1.4 Applicable CAIR Requirements for NO<sub>x</sub> Ozone Season Emissions

The owners and operators of this source shall not violate applicable CAIR provisions, in 35 IAC Part 225, Subpart E. Seasonal  $NO_x$  emissions from the affected CAIR units shall not exceed the equivalent number of allowances that the source lawfully holds under these CAIR provisions.

Note: CAIR affected sources must hold CAIR  $NO_x$  ozone season allowances to account for the emissions from the affected CAIR units. Each CAIR  $NO_x$  ozone season allowance is a limited authorization to emit during the respective CAIR  $NO_x$  ozone season or subsequent season. The possession of  $NO_x$  allowances does not authorize exceedances of applicable emission standards or violations of ambient air quality standards.

#### 6.1.5 Monitoring, Recordkeeping and Reporting

The owners and operators of the source and, to the extent applicable, their designated representative, shall comply with applicable requirements for monitoring, recordkeeping and reporting specified by 35 IAC Part 225 Subparts C, D and E.

Note: As further addressed by Section 7 of this permit, the following emission determination methods are currently being used for the affected CAIR units.

#### 6.1.6 CAIR Permit

The owners and operators of the source shall comply with the terms and conditions of the source's CAIR permit (attached).

Note: This source is subject to a CAIR permit, which was issued pursuant to 35 IAC Part 225.320, 225.420 and 225.520. CAIR sources must be operated in compliance with their CAIR permits. This source's CAIR permit is incorporated into this CAAPP permit with a copy of the current CAIR permit included as an attachment to this permit. Revisions and modifications to the CAIR permit are governed by Section 39.5 of the Act. Accordingly, revision or renewal of the CAIR permit may be handled separately from this CAAPP permit and a copy of the new CAIR permit may be included in this permit by Administrative Amendment.

#### 6.1.7 Coordination with other Requirements

a. This permit does not contain any conditions that are intended to interfere with or modify the requirements of 35 IAC Part 225 C, D, and E, 40 CFR Part 96; or Title IV of the CAA. In particular, this permit does not restrict the flexibility of the owners and operators of this source to comply with CAIR provisions, including the ability to obtain CAIR NO<sub>x</sub> allowances from Illinois' Clean Air Set Aside (CASA) for qualifying projects. b. Where another applicable requirement of the CAA is more stringent than an applicable requirement of 35 IAC Part 225, Subparts C, D, or E; 40 CFR Part 96; or Title IV of the CAA, all requirements are incorporated into this permit and are enforceable and the owners and operators of the source shall comply with both requirements.

#### 6.2 Acid Rain Program

#### 6.2.1 Applicability

Under Title IV of the CAA, Acid Deposition Control, this source is an affected source and the following emission units at the source are affected units for acid deposition:

CT/HRSG - 01 and CT/HRSG - 02

Note: Title IV of the CAA, and other laws and regulations promulgated thereunder, establish requirements for affected sources related to control of emissions of pollutants that contribute to acid rain. For purposes of this permit, these requirements are referred to as Title IV provisions.

#### 6.2.2 Applicable Emission Requirements

The owners and operators of the source shall not violate applicable Title IV provisions. SO2 emissions of the affected units shall not exceed any allowances that the source lawfully holds under Title IV provisions [Section 39.5(7)(g) and (17)(1) of the Act].

Note: Affected sources must hold  $SO_2$  allowances to account for the  $SO_2$  emissions from affected units at the source that are subject to Title IV provisions. Each allowance is a limited authorization to emit up to one ton of  $SO_2$  emissions during or after a specified calendar year. The possession of allowances does not authorize exceedances of applicable emission standards or violations of ambient air quality standards.

#### 6.2.3 Monitoring, Recordkeeping and Reporting

The owners and operators of the source and, to the extent applicable, their designated representative, shall comply with applicable requirements for monitoring, recordkeeping and reporting specified by Title IV provisions, including 40 CFR Part 75 [Section 39.5(7)(b) and 17(m) of the Act].

#### 6.2.4 Acid Rain Permit

The owners and operators of the source shall comply with the terms and conditions of the source's Acid Rain permit [Section 39.5(17)(1) of the Act].

Note: The source is subject to an Acid Rain permit, which was issued pursuant to Title IV provisions, including Section 39.5(17) of the Act. Affected sources must be operated in compliance with their Acid Rain permits. This source's Acid Rain permit is incorporated by reference into this permit and a copy of the current Acid Rain permit is included as Attachment 6 of this permit. Revisions and modifications of this Acid Rain permit, including administrative amendments and automatic

amendments (pursuant to Sections 408(b) and 403(d) of the CAA or regulations thereunder) are governed by Title IV provisions, as provided by Section 39.5(13)(e) of the Act. Accordingly, revision or renewal of the Acid Rain permit may be handled separately from this CAAPP permit and a copy of the new Acid Rain permit may be included in this permit by administrative amendment.

#### 6.2.5 Coordination with Other Requirements

- a. This permit does not contain any conditions that are intended to interfere with or modify the requirements of Title IV provisions. In particular, this permit does not restrict the flexibility under Title IV provisions of the owners and operators of this source to amend their Acid Rain compliance plan [Section 39.5(17)(h) of the Act].
- b. Where another applicable requirement of the CAA is more stringent than an applicable requirement of Title IV provisions, both requirements are incorporated into this permit and are enforceable and the owners and operators of the source shall comply with both requirements [Section 39.5(7)(h) of the Act].

#### 7.0 UNIT SPECIFIC CONDITIONS FOR SPECIFIC EMISSION UNITS

7.1 Natural Gas-Fired Turbine (Subject to NSPS - 40 CFR Subpart GG)
Heat recovery Steam Generators (HRSG) (Subject to NSPS - 40 CFR Subpart
Da)

#### 7.1.1 Description

Combined-cycle combustion turbines (CT) are used to generate electricity. In a combined cycle turbine configuration, the turbine exhausts to a heat recovery steam generator (HRSG). The steam produced from the associated HRSG is routed to the steam turbine generating unit to provide additional electrical output. The HRSG can be supplementary-fired with a burner in the duct between the CT and the HRSG, to increase the power output from the HSRG when needed to meet the demand.

There are two CT/HRSG systems at the plant. The systems are fired with natural gas only. These systems were installed pursuant to Construction Permit number 99080101 to replace three coal-fired boilers previously operated at the site (CT-01 replaced two boilers and CT-02 replaced the third boiler, which was larger). The plant has nominal capacity to generate up to about 600 MW of electricity.

Nitrogen oxide  $(\mathrm{NO_x})$  emissions from the CT/HRSG systems are controlled with dry low  $\mathrm{NO_x}$  burners and selective catalytic reduction system (SCR). The Permittee currently plans to operate the SCR on as needed basis to meet requirements of  $\mathrm{NO_x}$  Trading program. Carbon monoxide (CO) and volatile organic material (VOM) emissions from the CT/HRSG systems are controlled by good combustion practices.

Note: This narrative description is for informational purposes only and is not enforceable.

#### 7.1.2 List of Emission Units and Air Pollution Control Equipment

			Emission
Emission		Date	Control
Unit	Description	Constructed	Equipment
CT-01	Natural Gas Fired Turbine (2, <b>0</b> 50 mmBtu/hr Nominal Heat Input)	03/2000	Low NO <sub>x</sub> Combustors,
HRSG-01	Heat Recovery Steam Generator With Duct Burners (297 mmBtu/hr Nominal Heat Input)	03/2000	SCR, Good Combustion Practices
CT-02	Natural Gas Fired Turbine (2,050 mmBtu/hr Nominal Heat Input)	03/2000	Low NO <sub>x</sub> Combustors, SCR, Good Combustion

			Emission
Emission		Date	Control
Unit	Description	Constructed	Equipment
	Heat Recovery Steam		Practices
	Generator With Duct		
HRSG-02	Burners (333	03/2000	
	mmBtu/hr Nominal		
	Heat Input)		

#### 7.1.3 Applicable Provisions and Regulations

- a. The "affected turbines", "affected HRSG", and "affected turbine/HRSG system" for the purpose of these unit-specific conditions, are turbines described in Conditions 7.1.1 and 7.1.2.
- b. i. When the duct burner in an affected HRSG  $\underline{\text{is not}}$  being fired:

Pursuant to 35 IAC 212.123,

- A. No person shall cause or allow the emission of smoke or other particulate matter, with an opacity greater than 30 percent, into the atmosphere from any emission unit.
- B. The emission of smoke or other particulate matter from any such emission unit may have an opacity greater than 30 percent but not greater than 60 percent for a period or periods aggregating 8 minutes in any 60 minute period provided that such opaque emissions permitted during any 60 minute period shall occur from only one such emission unit located within a 1000 ft radius from the center point of any other such emission unit owned or operated by such person, and provided further that such opaque emissions permitted from each such emission unit shall be limited to 3 times in any 24 hour period.
- ii. When the duct burner in an affected HRSG is being fired:

The emission of smoke or other particulate matter from the affected turbine/HRSG system shall not have an opacity greater than 20 percent, pursuant to 40 CFR 60.42Da(b), except for one 6-minute period per hour of not more than 27 percent opacity, as further allowed by 40 CFR 60.42Da(b).

iii. When the duct burner in an affected CT/HRSG system <u>is</u> fired, the Permittee is hereby shielded from 35 IAC 212.122 and 35 IAC 212.123 [Condition 7.1.3(b)(i)(A)

and Condition 5.3.2(b)] for the affected boilers as it must comply with 40 CFR 60.42Da(b) [Condition 7.1.3(b)(ii)]. This federal rule establishes an identical standard of general applicability, i.e., 20 percent opacity measured on a six minute average, as 35 IAC 212.122, the opacity standard for large new fuel combustion emission units. The Illinois EPA has determined that the exception in the federal rule, i.e., one 6-minute period per hour of up to 27 percent opacity, is comparable to the exception allowed by 35 IAC 212.122(b), i.e., up to three minutes aggregate per hour with up to 40 percent opacity and that for purpose of streamlined implementation and enforcement should be considered sufficient to show compliance with 35 IAC 212.122.

- c. Pursuant to 35 IAC 214.301, no person shall cause or allow the emission of sulfur dioxide into the atmosphere from any process emission source to excess 2000 ppm.
- d. The affected turbines are subject to the NSPS for Stationary Gas Turbines, 40 CFR 60 Subparts A and GG, because the heat input at peak load is equal to or greater than 10.7 gigajoules per hour (10 mmBtu/hr), based on the lower heating value of the fuel fired and the affected turbine commenced construction, modification, or reconstruction after October 3, 1977. The Illinois EPA administers the NSPS for subject sources in Illinois pursuant to a delegation agreement with the USEPA.
  - i. Standard for Nitrogen Oxides:

Pursuant to 40 CFR 60.332(b), electric utility stationary gas turbines with a heat input at peak load greater than 107.2 gigajoules per hour (100 million Btu/hour) based on the lower heating value of the fuel fired shall comply with the provisions of 40 CFR 60.332(a)(1). Pursuant to 40 CFR 60.332(a)(1), no owner or operator of an affected turbine shall cause to be discharged into the atmosphere from such gas turbine, any gases which contain nitrogen oxides in excess of:

STD = 0.0075 
$$\frac{(14.4)}{Y}$$
 + F

Where:

- STD = Allowable  $NO_x$  emissions (percent by volume at 15 percent oxygen and on a dry basis).
- Y = Manufacturer's rated heat rate at manufacturer's rated load (kilojoules per watt hour) or, actual measured heat rate based on

lower heating value of fuel as measured at actual peak load for the facility. The value of Y shall not exceed 14.4 kilojoules per watt hour.

F = NO<sub>x</sub> emission allowance for fuel-bound nitrogen calculated from the nitrogen content of the fuel as follows:

Fuel-bound nitrogen (percent by weight)	(NO <sub>x</sub> percent by volume)
$\begin{array}{c} N \leq 0.015 \\ 0.015 < N \leq 0.1 \\ 0.1 < N \leq 0.25 \\ N > 0.25 \end{array}$	0 0.04 (N) 0.04 + 0.0067(N - 0.1) 0.005

#### Where:

N = The nitrogen content of the fuel (percent by weight) determined in according with Condition 7.1.8(b).

#### ii. Standard for Sulfur Dioxide:

Pursuant to 40 CFR 60.333, on and after the date on which the performance test required to be conducted by 40 CFR 60.8 is completed, every owner or operator subject to the provision of 40 CFR 60 Subpart GG shall comply with one or the other of the following conditions:

No owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart shall cause to be discharged into the atmosphere from any stationary gas turbine any gases which contain sulfur dioxide in excess of 0.015 percent by volume at 15 percent oxygen and on a dry basis, pursuant to 40 CFR 60.333(a).

No owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart shall burn in any stationary gas turbine any fuel which contains total sulfur in excess of 0.8 percent by weight (8000 ppmw), pursuant to 40 CFR 60.333(b).

- e. i. No owner or operator shall cause or allow the emissions of NO<sub>x</sub> into the atmosphere from the affected turbine to exceed 0.25 lbs/mmBtu of actual heat input during each ozone control period from May 1 through September 30, based on a ozone control period average, for that unit [35 IAC 217.706(a)].
  - ii. Notwithstanding the above emission limitation of 35 IAC 217.706(a), the affected turbine subject to a more stringent  $NO_{\rm x}$  emission limitation pursuant to any

State or federal statute, including the Act, the Clean Air Act, or any regulations promulgated thereunder, shall comply with both the requirements of 35 IAC 217 Subpart V and that more stringent emission limitation [35 IAC 217.706(b)].

- f. The affected HRSG are subject to the NSPS for Electric Utility Steam Generating Units, 40 CFR 60 Subparts A and Da, because the construction, modification, or reconstruction is commenced after September 18, 1978 and has design heat input capacity of more than 73 megawatts (MW) (250 million Btu/hour). The Illinois EPA is administrating NSPS in Illinois on behalf of the United States EPA under a delegation agreement.
  - i. Standard for Nitrogen Oxides:

The  $\mathrm{NO_x}$  emissions from each affected HRSG shall not exceed 1.6 lb/MWh gross energy output NOX (expressed as NO2), based on a 30-day rolling average basis except as provided under 40 CFR 60.48 Da(k) as established by the NSPS except during periods of startup, shutdown, or malfunction, pursuant to 40 CFR 60.44 Da(d)(1). Compliance with this limit shall be determined by the by means of the established methodology in 40 CFR 60 Subpart Da.

ii. Standard for Sulfur Dioxide (SO2)

The  $SO_2$  emissions from each affected HRSG shall not exceed 0.20 lb/mmBtu except during periods of startup, shutdown, or emergency conditions exist, pursuant to 40 CFR 60.43Da(b)(2).

iii. Standard for Particulate Matter (PM)

The PM emissions from each affected HRSG shall not exceed 0.03 lb/mmBtu except during periods of startup, shutdown, or malfunction, pursuant to 40 CFR 40 CFR 60.42Da(a)(1).

g. Pursuant to 35 IAC 216.121, no person shall cause or allow the emission of carbon monoxide (CO) into the atmosphere from any fuel combustion emission source with actual heat input greater than 10 mmBtu/hr to exceed 200 ppm, corrected to 50 percent excess air.

Note: The affected HRSGs are fuel combustion emission sources.

h. Pursuant to 35 IAC 217.121(a), no person shall cause or allow the emission of nitrogen oxides ( $NO_x$ ) into the atmosphere in any one hour period from any new fuel combustion emission source with an actual heat input equal to or greater than 73.2 MW (250 mmBtu/hr) to exceed the following standards and limitations:

For gaseous fossil fuel firing, 0.20 lbs/mmBtu of actual heat input

Note: The affected HRSGs are fuel combustion emission sources.

- i. Pursuant to 35 IAC 217 Subpart V: Electric Power Generation:
  - - A. The emissions of  $NO_x$  from each CT/HRSG system shall not exceed 0.25 lb/mmBtu of actual heat input based on a ozone control period average, for that unit, pursuant to 35 IAC 217.706(a).
    - В. The emissions of  $NO_x$  from an affected CT/HRSG system and other eligible EGU that are participating in a NOx averaging demonstration with an affected CT/HRSG system as provided for by 35 IAC 217.708, shall not exceed 0.25 lbs/mmBtu of actual heat input, as averaged for the ozone control period for these EGU, pursuant to 35 IAC 217.708(a) and (b). For this purpose, other eligible EGU include: (1) other affected CT/HRSG system, (2) other EGU owned and operated by the Permittee at its plants in Hutsonville (I.D.: 033801AAA), Coffeen (I.D.: 135803AAA), Meredosia (I.D.: 137805AAA), Newton (I.D.: 003801AAA), Duck Creek (I.D.: 057801AAA), and Edwards (I.D.: 143805AAA), which are also authorized by this permit to participate in a NOx averaging demonstration, and (3) other EGU that are authorized to participate in a NOx averaging plan by a CAAPP permit or other federally enforceable permit issued to the owner or operator of those EGU.
  - ii. If the Permittee elects to have an affected CT/HRSG system comply by participation in a  $NO_x$  averaging demonstration as provided for and authorized above:
    - A. The affected CT/HRSG system shall be included in only one  $NO_x$  averaging demonstration during an ozone control period, pursuant to 35 IAC 217.708(d).
    - B. The  $\mathrm{NO}_{\mathrm{x}}$  averaging demonstration shall only include other EGU that are authorized through a federally enforceable permit to participate in a  $\mathrm{NO}_{\mathrm{x}}$  averaging demonstration and for which the owner or operator of the EGU maintains the

- required records, data and reports and submits copies of such records, data, and reports to the Illinois EPA upon request, pursuant to 35 IAC 217.708(c) and (g).
- C. The effect of failure of the NO<sub>x</sub> averaging demonstration to show compliance shall be that the compliance status of the affected CT/HRSG system shall be determined pursuant to Condition 7.1.3(i)(i)(A) as if the NO<sub>x</sub> emission rates of the affected CT/HRSG system were not averaged with other EGU, pursuant to 35 IAC 217.708(g).

Note: Given the emission determination methods specified by 35 IAC 217.710, the emissions of  $NO_x$  for purposes of these standards are generally calculated in accordance with the federal Acid Rain Program and are different from the emissions determined for purposes of the  $NO_x$  Trading Program.

#### j. Startup Provisions

Subject to the following terms and conditions, the Permittee is authorized to operate the affected turbine/HRSC system in violation of the applicable standards in Condition 7.1.3(b) during startup. This authorization is provided pursuant to 35 IAC 201.149, 201.161 and 201.262, as the Permittee has applied for such authorization in its application, generally describing the efforts that will be used "...to minimize startup emissions, duration of individual starts, and frequency of startups".

- i. This authorization does not relieve the Permittee from the continuing obligation to demonstrate that all reasonable efforts are made to minimize startup emissions, duration of individual startups and frequency of startups.
- ii. The Permittee shall conduct startup of the each affected turbine/HRSG system(s) in accordance with written procedures prepared by the Permittee and maintained at the facility, in the control room for the each affected turbine/HRSG system(s), that are specifically developed to minimize emissions from startups and that include, at a minimum, the following measures:
  - A. The Permittee shall conduct startup of an affected turbine/HRSG system in accordance with the manufacturer's written instructions or other written instructions prepared by the source owner or operator and maintained on site.

- B. The Permittee shall take the following measures to minimize emissions resulting from startups, the duration of startups, and minimize the frequency of startups:
  - I. Operating in accordance with the manufacturer's written operating and startup procedures, including a pre-check of the unit, or other written procedures developed and maintained by the source owner or operator so as to minimize the duration of startups and the emissions associated with startups. These procedures should allow for review of operating parameters of the unit during startup, or shutdown as necessary to make adjustments to reduce or climinate excess emissions.
  - II. Maintaining units in accordance with written procedures developed and maintained by the source owner or operator so as to minimize the duration of startups and the frequency of startups. These maintenance practices shall include maintenance activities before the unit is started up, when the unit is in operation, and when the unit is shut down.
  - III. The procedures described above shall be reviewed at least annually to make necessary adjustments and shall be made available to the Illinois EPA upon request.
- iv. The Permittee shall fulfill applicable recordkeeping and reporting requirements of Condition 7.1.9(1) and 7.1.10(e).
- v. As provided by 35 IAC 201.265, an authorization in a permit for excess emissions during startup does not shield a Permittee from enforcement for any violation of applicable emission standard(s) that occurs during startup and only constitutes a prima facic defense to such an enforcement action provided that the Permittee has fully complied with all terms and conditions connected with such authorization.
- k. Malfunction and Breakdown Provisions

Subject to the following terms and conditions, the Permittee is authorized to continue operation of an

affected turbine/HRSG system in violation of the applicable standards in Condition 7.1.3(b) and the hourly emission limits of CO and VOM in Condition 7.1.6(a)(1) in the event of a malfunction or breakdown of the affected turbine/HRSG systems. This authorization is provided pursuant to 35 IAC 201.149, 201.161 and 201.262, as the Permittee has applied for such authorization in its application, generally explaining why such continued operation would be required to provide essential service or to prevent risk of injury to personnel or severe damage to equipment, and describing the measures that will be taken to minimize emissions from any malfunctions and breakdowns. This authorization supersedes the general prohibition in Condition 9.2.3 against continued operation in such circumstances.

- i. This authorization only allows such continued operation as necessary to provide essential service or prevent risk of injury to personnel or severe damage to equipment and does not extend to continued operation solely for the economic benefit of the Permittee.
- ii. Upon occurrence of excess emissions due to malfunction or breakdown, the Permittee shall as soon as practical repair the affected turbine/HRSG system, remove the affected turbine/HRSG system from service, or undertake other action so that excess emissions cease.
- iii. The Permittee shall fulfill the applicable recordkeeping and reporting requirements of Conditions 7.1.9(m) and 7.1.10(f). For these purposes, time shall be measured from the start of a particular incident. The absence of excess emissions for a short period shall not be considered to end the incident if excess emissions resume. In such circumstances, the incident shall be considered to continue until corrective actions are taken so that excess emissions cease or the Permittee takes the affected turbine/HRSG systems out of service.
- iv. Following notification to the Illinois EPA of a malfunction or breakdown with excess emissions, the Permittee shall comply with all reasonable directives of the Illinois EPA with respect to such incident, pursuant to 35 IAC 201.263.
- v. This authorization does not relieve the Permittee from the continuing obligation to minimize excess emissions during malfunction or breakdown. As provided by 35 IAC 201.265, an authorization in a permit for continued operation with excess emissions during malfunction and breakdown does not shield the Permittee from enforcement for any such violation and

only constitutes a prima facie defense to such an enforcement action provided that the Permittee has fully complied with all terms and conditions connected with such authorization.

#### 7.1.4 Non-Applicability of Regulations of Concern

a. The affected turbines are not subject to the New Source Performance Standards (NSPS) for Stationary Combustion Turbines, 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart KKKK, because the affected turbines did not commence construction, modification, or reconstruction after February 18, 2005 pursuant to 40 CFR 60.4305(a), and are therefore subject to 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart GG for Stationary Gas Turbines.

Note: To qualify for this non-applicability, the Permittee has certified that the turbines have not been modified or reconstructed after February 18, 2005.

- b. The affected turbines are not subject to the National Emissions Standards for Hazardous Air Pollutants for Stationary Combustion Turbines, 40 CFR Part 63, Subpart YYYY, because the affected turbines are not located at a major source of HAP emissions, pursuant to 40 CFR 63.6085.
- c. The affected turbines are not subject to 35 IAC 212.321 or 212.322, due to the unique nature of such units, a process weight rate can not be set so that such rules can not reasonably be applied, pursuant to 35 IAC 212.323.
- d. The affected turbines are not subject to 35 IAC 217.141 or 35 IAC 216.121 because the affected turbines are not fuel combustion units, as defined by 35 IAC 211.2470.
- e. The affected turbine/HRSG systems are not subject to 40 CFR Part 64, Compliance Assurance Monitoring (CAM) for Major Stationary Sources:
  - i. For  $NO_x$  and  $SO_2$ , because:
    - A. The affected turbines are subject to a NSPS proposed after November 15, 1990, pursuant to 40 CFR 64.2(b)(1)(i).
    - B. The affected turbines are subject to Acid Rain Program requirements, pursuant to 40 CFR 64.2(b)(1)(iii).
    - C. The affected turbines are subject to an emission limitation or standard for which this CAAPP permit specifies a continuous compliance determination method, pursuant to 40 CFR 64.2(b)(1)(vi).

ii. For PM, VOM, and CO because the affected turbines do not use an add-on control device to achieve compliance with an emission limitation or standard.

#### 7.1.5 Control Requirements and Work Practices

- a. i. At all times, including periods of startup, shutdown, and malfunction, the source owner or operator shall, to the extent practicable, maintain and operate any affected turbine/HRSG system in a manner consistent with good air pollution control practice for minimizing emissions. Determination of whether acceptable operating and maintenance procedures are being used will be based on information available to the Illinois EPA or the USEPA which may include, but is not limited to, monitoring results, opacity observations, review of operating and maintenance procedures, and inspection of the source [40 CFR 60.11(d)].
  - ii. The source owner or operator shall operate the affected turbine/HRSG systems in accordance with written operating procedures that shall include at a minimum the following measures:
    - A. Review of operating parameters of the unit during startup or shutdown as necessary for the proper operation of the affected turbine/HRSG system with appropriate adjustments to reduce emissions.
    - B. Implementation of inspection and repair procedures for a affected turbine/HRSG system prior to attempting startup following repeated trips.
  - iii. The source owner or operator shall maintain the affected turbine/HRSG systems in accordance with written procedures that shall include at a minimum the following measures:
    - A. Unless specified on a more frequent basis by manufacturer's written instructions, an inspection of emissions-related components shall be completed quarterly. Inspections shall be conducted in accordance with manufacturer's written instructions.
    - B. Repair and routine replacement of emissionsrelated components.
  - iv. The above procedures may incorporate the manufacturer's written instruction for operation and maintenance of the affected turbine/HRSC systems and

associated control systems. The source owner or operator shall review these procedures at least every two years and shall revise or enhance them if necessary to be consistent with good air pollution control practice based on the actual operating experience and performance of the source.

b. The only fuels fired in the affected CT/HRSG systems shall be natural gas as defined in 40 CFR 60.41c.

## 7.1.6 Production and Emission Limitations

In addition to Condition 5.3.2 and the source-wide emission limitations in Condition 5.6, the affected turbine/HRSG systems are subject to the following:

turbine/HRSC system shall not exceed the following hourly limits on an hourly average for the normal load range (75 — 100 percent load), except during malfunction as addressed by Condition 7.1.3(k). Compliance with the hourly limits shall be determined as a 3-hour block average for all pollutants consistent with testing, monitoring and recordkeeping requirements of Condition 7.1.7, Condition 7.1.8, and Condition 7.1.9, respectively.

	<del>Unit I.D.</del>	<del>Pollutant</del>	<del>(lb/mmBtu)</del>	<del>(lb/hr)</del>
	CT/HRSC 01	<del>G</del>	0.0604	141.8
		MOV	0.0060	-14.0
	CT/HRSG 02	<del>co</del>	<del>0.0607</del>	144.6
		<del>VOM</del>	<del>0.0062</del>	<del>-14.8</del>

Note: These requirements and the requirements in Condition 7.1.5(a), constitute Best Available Control Technology (BACT), as originally established in Permit 99080101.

- ii. Emissions from each affected turbine/HRSC system shall not exceed the following limits. The hourly limits apply at all times except during malfunction as addressed by Condition 7.1.3(k).
- iii. Compliance with the hourly limits shall be determined as a 3-hour block average for all pollutants except  $NO_x$  emissions (3-hour rolling average), consistent with testing, monitoring and recordkeeping requirements of Condition 7.1.7, Condition 7.1.8, and Condition 7.1.9, respectively.

Unit I.D.	Pollutant	(lb/hr)	(T/Yr)
	$NO_x$	216.8	949.6
	CO	141.8	621.1
CT/HRSG 01	MOV	14.0	61.3
	PM/PM <sub>10</sub>	11.9	52.1
	SO <sub>2</sub>	2.0	8.8

Unit I.D.	Pollutant	(lb/hr)	(T/Yr)
	$NO_x$	219.6	961.9
	CO	144.6	633.3
CT/HRSG 02	VOM	14.8	64.8
	PM/PM <sub>10</sub>	12.2	53.4
	SO <sub>2</sub>	2.0	8.8

- b. Compliance with annual limits shall be determined on a monthly basis from the sum of the data for the current month plus the preceding 11 months (running 12 month total) [T1].
- c. The above limitations were established in Permit 99080101, pursuant to PSD. These limits ensure that the construction and/or modification addressed in the aforementioned permit does not constitute a new major source or major modification pursuant to Title I of the CAA, specifically the federal rules for PSD [T1].

## 7.1.7 Testing Requirements

- a. The nitrogen oxides  $(NO_x)$  emissions, and the oxygen  $(O_2)$  concentration and opacity of exhaust shall be measured for the affected turbine/HRSG system s at the source owner or operator's expense by an independent testing service approved by the Illinois EPA as follows to determine compliance with applicable emission limits:
  - i. Within 120 days after a written request from the Illinois EPA, for such pollutants listed above as specified by the request.
  - ii. Any extension to these time periods that may be provided at its discretion by the Illinois EPA shall not alter the source owner or operator's obligation to perform emission testing for purposes of the NSPS in a timely manner as specified by 40 CFR 60.8.
- b. The following methods and procedures shall be used for testing of emissions:
  - i. The USEPA Reference Test Methods shall be used including the following:

Opacity USEPA Method 9
Nitrogen Oxides USEPA Method 20

ii. A. Pursuant to 40 CFR 60.335(b), the owner or operator shall determine compliance with the applicable nitrogen oxides emission limitation in 40 CFR 60.332 and shall meet the performance test requirements of 40 CFR 60.8 as follows:

For each run of the performance test, the mean nitrogen oxides emission concentration ( $NO_{Xo}$ ) corrected to 15 percent  $O_2$  shall be corrected to ISO standard conditions using the following equation. Notwithstanding this requirement, use of the ISO correction equation is optional for: Lean premix stationary combustion turbines; units used in association with heat recovery steam generators (HRSG) equipped with duct burners; and units equipped with add-on emission control devices, pursuant to 40 CFR 60.335(b)(1):

 $NO_x = (NO_{Xo}) (P_r/P_o) 0.5 e19 (H_o-0.00633)$ (288°K/Ta) 1.53

#### Where:

 $NO_x$  = emission concentration of  $NO_x$  at 15 percent  $O_2$  and ISO standard ambient conditions, ppm by volume, dry basis

 $NO_{Xo}$  = mean observed  $NO_{X}$  concentration, ppm by volume, dry basis, at 15 percent  $O_{2}$ 

 $P_r$  = reference combustor inlet absolute pressure at 101.3 kilopascals ambient pressure, mm Hg

Po = observed combustor inlet absolute pressure at test, mm Hg

 $H_{o}$  = observed humidity of ambient air, g  $H_{2}$  O/g air

e = transcendental constant, 2.718

T<sub>a</sub> = ambient temperature, °K

The 3-run performance test required by 40 CFR 60.8 must be performed within ± 5 percent at 30, 50, 75, and 90-to-100 percent of peak load or at four evenly-spaced load points in the normal operating range of the gas turbine, including the minimum point in the operating range and 90-to-100 percent of peak load, or at the highest achievable load point if 90-to-100 percent of peak load cannot be physically achieved in practice. If the turbine combusts both oil and gas as primary or backup fuels, separate performance testing is required for each fuel. Notwithstanding these requirements, performance testing is not required for any

emergency fuel (as defined in 40 CFR 60.331), pursuant to 40 CFR 60.335(b)(2).

If water or steam injection is used to control  $NO_x$  with no additional post-combustion  $NO_x$  control and the owner or operator chooses to monitor the steam or water to fuel ratio in accordance with 40 CFR 60.334(a), then that monitoring system must be operated concurrently with each EPA Method 20, ASTM D6522-00 (incorporated by reference, see 40 CFR 60.17), or EPA Method 7E run and shall be used to determine the fuel consumption and the steam or water to fuel ratio necessary to comply with the applicable 40 CFR 60.332  $NO_x$  emission limit, pursuant to 40 CFR 60.335(b)(4).

If the owner or operator elects to install a CEMS, the performance evaluation of the CEMS may either be conducted separately (as described in paragraph 40 CFR 60.335(b)(7) of this section) or as part of the initial performance test of the affected unit, pursuant to 40 CFR 60.335(b)(6).

Pursuant to 40 CFR 60.335(b)(7), if the owner or operator elects to install and certify a  $NO_x$  CEMS under 40 CFR 60.334(e), then the initial performance test required under 40 CFR 60.8 may be done in the following alternative manner:

Perform a minimum of 9 reference method runs, with a minimum time per run of 21 minutes, at a single load level, between 90 and 100 percent of peak (or the highest physically achievable) load, pursuant to 40 CFR 60.335(b)(7)(i).

Use the test data both to demonstrate compliance with the applicable  $NO_{\rm x}$  emission limit under 40 CFR 60.332 and to provide the required reference method data for the RATA of the CEMS described under 40 CFR 60.334(b) , pursuant to 40 CFR 60.335(b)(7)(ii).

The requirement to test at three additional load levels is waived, pursuant to 40 CFR 60.335(b)(7)(iii).

If the owner or operator elects under 40 CFR 60.334(f) to monitor combustion parameters or parameters indicative of proper operation of  $\rm NO_{x}$  emission controls, the appropriate parameters shall be continuously monitored and recorded during each run of the initial performance

test, to establish acceptable operating ranges, for purposes of the parameter monitoring plan for the affected unit, as specified in 40 CFR 60.334(g), pursuant to 40 CFR 60.335(b)(8).

Pursuant to 40 CFR 60.335(b)(10), if the owner or operator is required under 40 CFR 60.334(i)(1) or (3) to periodically determine the sulfur content of the fuel combusted in the turbine, a minimum of three fuel samples shall be collected during the performance test. Analyze the samples for the total sulfur content of the fuel using:

For gaseous fuels, ASTM D1072-80, 90 (Reapproved 1994); D3246-81, 92, 96; D4468-85 (Reapproved 2000); or D6667-01 (all of which are incorporated by reference, see 40 CFR 60.17). The applicable ranges of some ASTM methods mentioned above are not adequate to measure the levels of sulfur in some fuel gases. Dilution of samples before analysis (with verification of the dilution ratio) may be used, subject to the prior approval of the Administrator, pursuant to 40 CFR 60.335(b)(10)(ii).

The fuel analyses required under paragraphs 40 CFR 60.335(b)(9) and (b)(10) of this section may be performed by the owner or operator, a service contractor retained by the owner or operator, the fuel vendor, or any other qualified agency, pursuant to 40 CFR 60.335(b)(11).

B. Pursuant to 40 CFR 60.335(c), the owner or operator may use the following as alternatives to the reference methods and procedures specified in this section:

Instead of using the equation in paragraph 40 CFR 60.335(b)(1) of this section, manufacturers may develop ambient condition correction factors to adjust the nitrogen oxides emission level measured by the performance test as provided in 40 CFR 60.8 to ISO standard day conditions, pursuant to 40 CFR 60.335(c)(1).

c. At least 60 days prior to the actual date of testing, a written test plan shall be submitted to the Illinois EPA for review. This plan shall describe the specific procedures for testing and shall include as a minimum:

- i. The person(s) who will be performing sampling and analysis and their experience with similar tests.
- ii. The specific conditions under which testing shall be performed including a discussion of why these conditions will be representative of maximum emissions and the means by which the operating parameters for the turbine will be tracked and recorded.
- iii. The specific determinations of emissions that are intended to be made, including sampling and monitoring locations; the test method(s) that will be used, with the specific analysis method, if the method can be used with different analysis methods. The source owner or operator may also propose a plan for testing across the normal operating range of the affected turbines.
- d. The Illinois EPA shall be notified prior to these tests to enable the Illinois EPA to observe these tests. Notification of the expected date of testing shall be submitted a minimum of thirty (30) days prior to the expected date. Notification of the actual date and expected time of testing shall be submitted a minimum of five (5) working days prior to the actual date of the test. The Illinois EPA may, at its discretion, accept notifications with shorter advance notice provided that the Illinois EPA will not accept such notifications if it interferes with the Illinois EPA's ability to observe the testing.
- e. The Final Report for these tests shall be submitted to the Illinois EPA within 60 days after the date of the tests.

  The Final Report shall include as a minimum:
  - i. A summary of results.
  - ii. General information.
  - iii. Description of test method(s), including description
     of sampling points, sampling train, analysis
     equipment and test schedule.
  - iv. Detailed description of test conditions, including:
    - A. Fuel consumption (standard ft<sup>3</sup>).
    - B. Firing rate (million Btu/hr).
    - C. Turbine/Generator output rate (MW).
  - v. Data and calculations, including copies of all raw data sheets and records of laboratory analyses,

sample calculations, and data on equipment calibration.

- f. i. Upon written request by the Illinois EPA, the source owner or operator shall have the opacity of the exhaust from the affected turbine/HRSG system(s) tested during representative operating conditions as determined by a qualified observer in accordance with USEPA Test Method 9, as further specified below, pursuant to Section 39.5(7)(d) of the Act.
  - ii. Such testing shall be conducted for specific turbine/HRSG system(s) within 90 calendar days of the request, or on the date turbine(s) next operates, or on the date agreed upon by the Illinois EPA, whichever is later.
  - iii. The duration of opacity observations for each test shall be at least 30 minutes (five 6-minute averages) unless the average opacities for the first 12 minutes of observations (two six-minute averages) are both less than 10.0 percent.
  - iv. The source owner or operator shall notify the Illinois EPA at least 7 days in advance of the date and time of these tests, in order to allow the Illinois EPA to witness testing. This notification shall include the name and employer of the qualified observer(s).
  - v. The source owner or operator shall promptly notify the Illinois EPA of any changes in the time or date for testing.
  - vi. The source owner or operator shall provide a copy of its observer's readings to the Illinois EPA at the time of testing, if Illinois EPA personnel are present.
  - vii. The source owner or operator shall submit a written report for this testing within 30 days of the date of testing. This report shall include:
    - A. Date and time of testing.
    - B. Name and employer of qualified observer.
    - C. Copy of current certification.
    - D. Description of observation conditions.
    - E. Description of turbine operating conditions.
    - F. Raw data.

- G. Opacity determinations.
- H. Conclusions.

## 7.1.8 Monitoring Requirements

- a. i. If an affected turbine/HRSG system is routinely operated or exercised to confirm that the turbine/HRSG system will operate when needed, the operation and opacity of the affected turbine/HRSG system shall be formally observed by operating personnel for the affected turbine/HRSG system or a member of source owner or operator's environmental staff on a regular basis to assure that the affected turbine/HRSG system is operating properly, which observations shall be made at least every six months.
  - ii. If an affected turbine/HRSG system is not routinely operated or exercised, i.e., the time interval between operation of an affected turbine/HRSG system is typically greater than six months, the operation and opacity of the affected turbine/HRSG system shall be formally observed as provided above each time the source owner or operator carries out a scheduled exercise of the affected turbine/HRSG system.
  - iii. The source owner or operator shall also conduct formal observations of operation and opacity of an affected turbine/HRSG system upon written request by the Illinois EPA. With the agreement of the Illinois EPA, the source owner or operator may schedule these observations to take place during periods when it would otherwise be operating the affected turbine/HRSG system.

Note: The formal observation required above is not intended to be a USEPA Test Method 9 opacity test, nor does the observation require a USEPA Test Method 9 certified observer. It is intended to be performed by personnel familiar with the operation of the affected turbine/HRSG system who would be able to make a determination based from the observed opacity as to whether or not the affected turbine/HRSG system was running properly, and subsequently initiate a corrective action if necessary.

b. The affected turbine shall comply with the applicable monitoring requirements of 40 CFR 60.334(h), below.

Monitoring of fuel nitrogen content shall not be required while the facility does not claim an allowance for fuelbound nitrogen. Monitoring for sulfur content in fuel is not required while natural gas is the only fuel fired in the affected turbine and the requirements of 40 CFR 60.334(h)3(i) or (ii) are met.

Pursuant to 40 CFR 60.334(h), the owner or operator of any stationary gas turbine subject to the provisions of this subpart:

Shall monitor the total sulfur content of the fuel being fired in the turbine, except as provided in paragraph 40 CFR 60.335(h)(3) of this section. The sulfur content of the fuel must be determined using total sulfur methods described in 40 CFR 60.335(b)(10). Alternatively, if the total sulfur content of the gaseous fuel during the most recent performance test was less than 0.4 weight percent (4000 ppmw), ASTM D4084-82, 94, D5504-01, D6228-98, or Gas Processors Association Standard 2377-86 (all of which are incorporated by reference-see 40 CFR 60.17), which measure the major sulfur compounds may be used, pursuant to 40 CFR 60.334(h)(1); and

Shall monitor the nitrogen content of the fuel combusted in the turbine, if the owner or operator claims an allowance for fuel bound nitrogen (i.e., if an F-value greater than zero is being or will be used by the owner or operator to calculate STD in 40 CFR 60.332). The nitrogen content of the fuel shall be determined using methods described in 40 CFR 60.335(b)(9) or an approved alternative, pursuant to 40 CFR 60.334(h)(2).

Pursuant to 40 CFR 60.334(h)(3), notwithstanding the provisions of paragraph 40 CFR 60.334 (h)(1) of this section, the owner or operator may elect not to monitor the total sulfur content of the gaseous fuel combusted in the turbine, if the gaseous fuel is demonstrated to meet the definition of natural gas in 40 CFR 60.331(u), regardless of whether an existing custom schedule approved by the administrator for subpart GG requires such monitoring. The owner or operator shall use one of the following sources of information to make the required demonstration:

The gas quality characteristics in a current, valid purchase contract, tariff sheet or transportation contract for the gaseous fuel, specifying that the maximum total sulfur content of the fuel is 20.0 grains/100 scf or less, pursuant to 40 CFR 60.334(3)(i); or

Representative fuel sampling data which show that the sulfur content of the gaseous fuel does not exceed 20 grains/100 scf. At a minimum, the amount of fuel sampling data specified in section 2.3.1.4 or 2.3.2.4 of appendix D to part 75 of this chapter is required, pursuant to 40 CFR 60.334(h)(3)(ii).

c. Intentionally left blank.

- d. i. The owner or operator of an affected turbine/HRSG system subject to 35 IAC 217 Subpart V (Condition 7.1.3(e)) shall install, calibrate, maintain and operate continuous emissions monitoring systems (CEMS) for NO<sub>x</sub> that meet the requirements of 40 CFR 75, Subpart B [35 IAC 217.710(a)].
  - ii. Notwithstanding 35 IAC 217.710(a) above, the owner or operator of a gas-fired peaking unit or oil-fired peaking unit as defined in 40 CFR 72.2 may determine NO<sub>x</sub> emissions in accordance with the emissions estimation protocol of 40 CFR 75, Subpart E [35 IAC 217.710(b)].
  - iii. Notwithstanding 35 IAC 217.710(a) above, the owner or operator of a combustion turbine/HRSG system that operates less than 350 hour per ozone control period may determine the heat input and  $NO_x$  emissions of the turbine/HRSG system as follows [35 IAC 217.710(c)]:
    - A. Heat input shall be determined from the metered fuel usage to the turbine/HRSG system or the calculated heat input determined as the product of the turbine/HRSG system's maximum hourly heat input and hours of operation as recorded by operating instrumentation on the turbine/HRSG system [35 IAC 217.710(c)(1)].
    - B.  $NO_x$  emissions shall be determined as the product of the heat input, as determined above, and the appropriate default  $NO_x$  emission factors below [35 IAC 217.710(c)(2)]:
      - 0.7 lbs/mmBtu Natural gas
        1.2 lbs/mmBtu Fuel oil
- e. i. The affected turbine/HRSG system shall be equipped, operated, and maintained with a continuous monitoring system to monitor and record the fuel consumption being fired.
- f. i. If annual CO emissions of an affected turbine/HRSG system exceed 570 tons/year in any calendar year or 470 tons/year on a three year rolling average, as determined based on emission rates measured during testing and actual fuel consumption of the turbine/HRSG system, the Permittee shall install, operate and maintain a CO continuous emission monitoring system on the turbine/HRSG system. The System shall be in place by December 31 of the following year [T1].
  - ii. At least 30 days prior to installing a CO CEM system, the Permittee shall submit to the Illinois EPA for

review and comment a detailed monitoring plan. This plan shall describe the configuration and operation of the CO CEM system for each turbine/HRSG system [T1].

g. i. To demonstrate compliance with the  $NO_x$  limits of this permit, the Permittee shall install, operate, and maintain a Continuous Emissions Monitoring (CEM) system on each affected turbine/HRSG system to measure emissions of  $NO_x$ . The applicable procedures under 40 CFR 60.13, 60.47a(c) and 75.12 shall be followed for the installation, evaluation, and operation of this  $NO_x$  CEM system.

Note: USEPA had previously approved (March 22, 2001) the calculation of hourly heat input from fuel flow measurements, rather than from a stack flow monitor, as well as reporting of monitored NO<sub>x</sub> emission data for purposes of 40 CFR 60.332(a)(1) without correction to International Standards Organization (ISO) conditions. However, effective April 1, 2004, units CT01/HRSG1 and CT02/HRSG2 have been complying with the limitation by means of the established methodology in 40 CFR 60 Subpart Da in lieu of the alternative methodology previously approved by USEPA. This compliance methodology was accepted by the IEPA on May 24, 2004 as part of Ameren's Compliance Commitment Agreement for Grand Tower.

ii. These monitoring systems shall be operated and collect data in accordance with the applicable provisions of the Acid Rain Program.

# 7.1.9 Recordkeeping Requirements

In addition to the records required by Condition 5.9, the source owner or operator shall maintain records of the following items for the affected turbine/HRSG system(s) to demonstrate compliance with Conditions 5.6.1, 7.1.3, 7.1.5, and 7.1.6, pursuant to Section 39.5(7)(b) of the Act:

- a. The owner or operator of an affected turbine subject to the requirements of 35 IAC 217 Subpart V (Condition 7.1.3(e)) shall:
  - i. Comply with the recordkeeping and reporting requirements of 40 CFR 75 applicable to  $NO_x$  emissions during the ozone control period, including, but not limited to, 40 CFR 75.54(b) and (d) [35 IAC 217.712(a)].

- ii. Notwithstanding 35 IAC 217.712(a) above, the owner or operator of a combustion turbine for which heat input and NO<sub>x</sub> emissions are determined pursuant to 35 IAC 217.710(c) (Condition 7.1.8(d)(iii)) shall comply with the following recordkeeping and reporting requirements [35 IAC 217.712(b)]:
  - A. Maintain records of the heat input and  $NO_x$  emissions of the turbine as determined in accordance with 35 IAC 217.710(c), and records of metered fuel use or operating hours used to determine heat input [35 IAC 217.712(b)(1)].
- b. The source owner or operator shall maintain records of the following items:
  - i. The sulfur content of the natural gas used to fire the turbines as determined in accordance with Condition 7.1.8(b).
  - ii. A copy of the Final Report(s) for emission testing conducted pursuant to Condition 7.1.7.
  - iii. Copies of opacity determinations taken for the source by qualified observer(s) using USEPA Method 9.
  - iv. Records documenting its periodic review of its operating procedures as required by Condition 7.1.5(a).
  - v. Information for the formal observations of opacity conducted pursuant to Condition 7.1.8(a). For each occasion on which observations are made, these records shall include the date, time, identity of the observer, a description of the various observations that were made, whether or not the affected engine was running properly, and whether or not corrective action is necessary and was subsequently initiated.
- c. i. A maintenance and repair log for the affected turbine/HRSG system, listing each activity performed with date.
  - ii. Only becoming effective upon using the SCR control on a long-term basis, a maintenance and repair log for each SCR system and each SCR reagent storage system, listing activities performed with date, including a record of the following:
    - A. Whether the SCR control system is in operation or not.
    - B. Type of reagent in use if SCR control is in use.

- C. Manufacture/vendor or site developed operating and maintenance procedures.
- D. Operating and maintenance logs and addition or replacement of a catalyst layer.
- d. Intentionally left blank.
- e. i. Fuel consumption for the affected turbine, scf/month and scf/year.
  - ii. Steam production for the affected HRSGs, lb/day.
  - iii. Each period when the duct burner in an affected HRSG was fired.
- f. Intentionally left blank.
- g. Operating hours for the affected turbine, hr/month and hr/year.
- h. Heat content of the fuel being fired in the affected turbine.
- i. Emissions of each pollutant from the affected turbine/HRSG system, including emissions from startups, with supporting calculations including documentation on the validity of the emission factors used, ton/month and ton/year.
- j. The source owner or operator shall maintain records that identify:
  - i. Any periods during which a continuous monitoring system was not operational, with explanation.
  - ii. If a water injection system is used, any period when the affected turbine was in operation during which ice fog was deemed to be a traffic hazard, the ambient conditions existing during the periods, the date and time the water injection system was deactivated, and the date and time the system was reactivated.
  - iii. Any day in which emission and/or opacity exceeded an applicable standard or limit.
- k. The source owner or operator shall keep records of good operating practices for each turbine.
- 1. The source owner or operator shall maintain the following records related to each startup and shutdown of the turbine/HRSG systems:

# Electronic Filing - Received, Clekr's Office, April 24, 2009 \* \* \* \* \* PCB 2009-101 \* \* \* \* \*

The following information for each startup of the turbine/HRSC systems: Date and time of startup. B. Whether operating personnel for the turbine/HRSC systems or air environmental staff are on site during startup. - A description of the startup, if written operating procedures are not followed during the startup or significant problems occur during the startup, including detailed explanation. ii. The following information for each shutdown of a turbine/HRSC system: A. Date and time of shutdown. B. A description of the shutdown, if written operating-procedures are not followed-during the shutdown or significant problems occur during the shutdown, including detailed explanation. iii. The following information for the turbines when above normal opacity, as defined in Condition 7.1.8, has been observed by source personnel: A. Name of observer, position and reason for being at site. -Date-and duration of above normal opacity, including affected turbine/HRSC system, start time and time normal operation was achieved. If normal operation was not achieved within 2 hours, an explanation why startup could not be achieved within this time. A detailed description of the startup, including reason for operation. E. An explanation why established startup procedures could not be performed, if not performed.

The nature of opacity following the end of startup or 2 hours of operation, whichever occurs first, and duration of operation until achievement of normal opacity or shutdown.

G. Whether an exceedance of Condition 7.1.3(b), i.e., 30 percent opacity, may have occurred during startup, with explanation if qualified observer was on site.

#### m. Records for Malfunctions and Breakdowns

The Permittee shall maintain records, pursuant to 35 IAC 201.263, of continued operation of an affected turbine/HRSG system subject to Condition 7.1.3(k) during malfunctions and breakdown, which as a minimum, shall include:

- i. Date and duration of malfunction or breakdown.
- ii. A detailed explanation of the malfunction or breakdown.
- iii. An explanation why the affected turbine/HRSG system continued to operate in accordance with Condition 7.1.3(k).
- iv. The measures used to reduce the quantity of emissions and the duration of the event.
- v. The steps taken to prevent similar malfunctions or breakdowns or reduce their frequency and severity.
- vi. The amount of release above typical emissions during malfunction/breakdown.

## 7.1.10 Reporting Requirements

a. Reporting of Deviations

The source owner or operator shall promptly notify the Illinois EPA, Air Compliance Unit, of deviations of the affected turbine/HRSG system with the permit requirements as follows, pursuant to Section 39.5(7)(f)(ii) of the Act. Reports shall describe the probable cause of such deviations, and any corrective actions or preventive measures taken:

- i. Emissions from the affected turbine/HRSG system in excess of the limits specified in Conditions 7.1.3 and 7.1.6 within 30 days of such occurrence.
- ii. Operation of the affected turbine/HRSG system in excess of the limits specified in Conditions 7.1.5 and 7.1.6 within 30 days of such occurrence.
- b. In conjunction with the Annual Emission Report required by 35 IAC Part 254, the source owner or operator shall provide the operating hours for each affected turbine/HRSG system,

the total number of startups, the total fuel consumption during the preceding calendar year.

- c. Pursuant to 40 CFR 60.7(c) and 40 CFR 60.334(j), a report shall be submitted on a semi-annual basis. This report shall contain information on excess emissions and monitoring system downtime reports in accordance with 40 CFR 60.7(c) and 40 CFR 60.334(j).
- d. i. Annually report the heat input and  $NO_x$  emissions of the turbine as determined in accordance with 35 IAC 217.710(c) (Condition 7.1.8(c)(iii)), for each ozone control period, by November 30 of each year [35 IAC 217.712(b)(2)].
  - ii. Pursuant to 35 IAC 217.712(c) and (d), no later than November 30 of each year, the source owner or operator shall submit a report to the Illinois EPA that demonstrates that the affected turbine has complied with Condition 7.1.3(e). These reports shall be accompanied by a certification statement signed by a responsible official for the source owner or operator as specified by 35 IAC 217.712(c).

## e. Reporting of Startups

The source owner or operator shall submit semi-annual startup reports to the Illinois EPA pursuant to Sections 39.5(7)(a) and (f) of the Act. These reports shall be submitted along with the semi-annual reports required by Condition 7.1.10(f)(ii) and shall include the following information for startups of the affected turbine/HRSC system during the reporting period:

- i. A list of the startups of the affected turbine/HRSG system, including the date, duration and description of each startup, accompanied by a copy of the records pursuant to Condition 7.1.9(i) for each startup for which such records were required.
- ii. If there have been no startups of an affected turbine/HRSG-system during the reporting period, this shall be stated in the report.
- f. Reporting of Malfunctions and Breakdowns

The Permittee shall provide the following notification and reports to the Illinois EPA, Air Compliance Unit and Regional Field Office, pursuant to 35 IAC 201.263, concerning continued operation of an affected turbine/HRSG system subject to Condition 7.1.3(k) during malfunction or breakdown:

- i. A. The Permittee shall notify the Illinois EPA's regional office by telephone as soon as possible during normal working hours, but no later than three (3) days, upon the occurrence of noncompliance due to malfunction or breakdown.
  - B. Upon achievement of compliance, the Permittee shall give a written follow-up notice within 15 days to the Illinois EPA, Air Compliance Unit and Regional Field Office, providing a detailed explanation of the event, an explanation why continued operation of the affected turbine/HRSG system s was necessary, the length of time during which operation continued under such conditions, the measures taken by the Permittee to minimize and correct deficiencies with chronology, and when the repairs were completed or when the affected turbine/HRSG system was taken out of service.
  - C. If compliance is not achieved within 5 working days of the occurrence, the Permittee shall submit interim status reports to the Illinois EPA, Air Compliance Unit and Regional Field Office, within 5 days of the occurrence and every 14 days thereafter, until compliance is achieved. These interim reports shall provide a brief explanation of the nature of the malfunction or breakdown, corrective actions accomplished to date, actions anticipated to occur with schedule, and the expected date on which repairs will be complete or the affected turbine/HRSG system will be taken out of service.
- ii. In accordance with the due dates in Condition 8.6.1, the Permittee shall submit semi-annual malfunction and breakdown reports to the Illinois EPA pursuant to Sections 39.5(7)(a) and (f) of the Act. These reports may be submitted along with other semi-annual reports and shall include the following information for malfunctions and breakdowns of the affected turbine/HRSG system during the reporting period:
  - A. A listing of malfunctions and breakdowns, in ehronological order, that includes:
    - I. The date, time, and duration of each incident.
    - II. The identity of the affected operation(s) involved in the incident.

# Electronic Filing - Received, Clekr's Office, April 24, 2009 \* \* \* \* \* PCB 2009-101 \* \* \* \* \*

- B. Dates of the notices and reports of Conditions 7.1.10(f)(i).
- C. Any supplement information the Permittee wishes to provide to the notices and reports of Conditions 7.1.10(f)(i).
- D. The aggregate duration of all incidents during the reporting period.
- E. If there have been no such incidents during the reporting period, this shall be stated in the report.

## 7.1.11 Operational Flexibility/Anticipated Operating Scenarios

Operational flexibility is not set for the affected turbine/HRSG systems.

# 7.1.12 <u>Compliance</u> Procedures

- a. Compliance with the opacity limitations of Conditions 7.1.3(b) is addressed by the requirements of Condition 7.1.5, the testing requirements of 7.1.7, the monitoring requirements of 7.1.8, and the records required in Condition 7.1.9, and the reports required in Condition 7.1.10.
- b. Compliance with the  $SO_2$  emission limitations of Conditions 7.1.3(c) is addressed by the requirements of Condition 7.1.5, the monitoring requirements of 7.1.8, the records required in Condition 7.1.9, and the reports required in Condition 7.1.10.
- c. i. Compliance with the NO<sub>x</sub> emission limitations of Conditions 7.1.3(d)(i) is addressed by the requirements of Condition 7.1.5, the testing requirements of 7.1.7, the monitoring requirements of 7.1.8, and the records required in Condition 7.1.9, and the reports required in Condition 7.1.10(a).
  - ii. Compliance with the  $SO_2$  emission limitations of Conditions 7.1.3(d)(ii) is addressed by the requirements of Condition 7.1.5, the monitoring requirements of 7.1.8, the records required in Condition 7.1.9, and the reports required in Condition 7.1.10(a).
- d. i. Compliance with the  $NO_x$  emission limitations of Conditions 7.1.3(e) is addressed by the requirements of Condition 7.1.5, the testing requirements of 7.1.7, the monitoring requirements of 7.1.8, the records required in Condition 7.1.9, and the reports required in Condition 7.1.10(a).

- ii. Notwithstanding 35 IAC 217.710(a), Condition 7.1.8(d), the owner or operator of a gas-fired peaking unit or oil-fired peaking unit as defined in 40 CFR 72.2 may determine  $NO_x$  emissions in accordance with the emissions estimation protocol of 40 CFR 75, Subpart E [35 IAC 217.710(b)].
- iii. Notwithstanding 35 IAC 217.710(a), Condition 7.1.8(d), the owner or operator of a combustion turbine that operates less than 350 hour per ozone control period may determine the heat input and  $NO_x$  emissions of the turbine as follows [35 IAC 217.710(c)]:
  - A. Heat input shall be determined from the metered fuel usage to the turbine or the calculated heat input determined as the product of the turbine's maximum hourly heat input and hours of operation as recorded by operating instrumentation on the turbine [35 IAC 217.710(c)(1)].
  - B.  $NO_x$  emissions shall be determined as the product of the heat input, as determined above, and the appropriate default  $NO_x$  emission factors below [35 IAC 217.710(c)(2)]:
    - 0.7 lbs/mmBtu Natural gas 1.2 lbs/mmBtu - Fuel oil
- e. i. Compliance with the  $NO_x$  emission limitations of Conditions 7.1.3(f)(i) is addressed by the requirements of Condition 7.1.5, the testing requirements of 7.1.7, the monitoring requirements of 7.1.8 and 7.1.8(g), and the records required in Condition 7.1.9, and the reports required in Condition 7.1.10(a).
  - ii. Compliance with the  $SO_2$  emission limitations of Conditions 7.1.3(f)(ii) is addressed by the requirements of Condition 7.1.5, the monitoring required by 7.1.8, the records required in Condition 7.1.9, and the reports required in Condition 7.1.10(a).
  - iii. Compliance with the PM emission limitations of Conditions 7.1.3(f)(iii) is addressed by the requirements of Condition 7.1.5, the monitoring required by 7.1.8, and the records required in Condition 7.1.9, and the reports required in Condition 7.1.10.

- f. i. Compliance with the CO emission limitations of Conditions 7.1.3(g) is addressed by the requirements of Condition 7.1.5, the testing requirements of 7.1.7, the monitoring requirements of 7.1.8, and the records required in Condition 7.1.9, and the reports required in Condition 7.1.10(a).
  - ii. Compliance with the  $NO_x$  emission limitations of Conditions 7.1.3(h) and (i) is addressed by the requirements of Condition 7.1.5, the monitoring requirements of 7.1.8, the records required in Condition 7.1.9, and the reports required in Condition 7.1.10(a).
- g. Compliance with the emission limits in Conditions 5.6 and 7.1.6(b) is addressed by the records and reports required in Conditions 7.1.9 and 7.1.10, the continuous NOx monitoring requirements in Condition 7.1.8 or from emission factors developed from the most recent approved stack test in accordance with Condition 7.1.7 (NO<sub>x</sub>), standard emission factors (CO, VOM and PM/PM<sub>10</sub>) and analysis of fuel sulfur content or standard factors (SO<sub>2</sub>).

## 7.2 Diesel Engines (Subject to NESHAP - 40 CFR 63 Subpart ZZZZ)

# 7.2.1 <u>Description</u>

The diesel engine is a process emission unit used to provide emergency backup power generation. The Permittee operates one (1) 755 Hp backup diesel generators.

Note: This narrative description is for informational purposes only and is not enforceable.

## 7.2.2 List of Emission Units and Air Pollution Control Equipment

			Emission
Emission		Date	Control
Unit	Description	Constructed	Equipment
	Diesel Backup		
Engine #1	Generator	03/2000	Non e
Engine #1	Distillate: 563	03/2000	None
	KW, 1.92 mmBtu/hr		

# 7.2.3 Applicable Provisions and Regulations

- a. The "affected diesel engines" for the purpose of these unit-specific conditions, are diesel engines described in Conditions 7.2.1 and 7.2.2.
- b. Pursuant to 35 IAC 212.123,
  - i. No person shall cause or allow the emission of smoke or other particulate matter, with an opacity greater than 30 percent, into the atmosphere from any emission unit.
  - ii. The emission of smoke or other particulate matter from any such emission unit may have an opacity greater than 30 percent but not greater than 60 percent for a period or periods aggregating 8 minutes in any 60 minute period provided that such opaque emissions permitted during any 60 minute period shall occur from only one such emission unit located within a 1000 ft radius from the center point of any other such emission unit owned or operated by such person, and provided further that such opaque emissions permitted from each such emission unit shall be limited to 3 times in any 24 hour period.
- c. i. Pursuant to 35 IAC 214.301, no person shall cause or allow the emission of sulfur dioxide into the atmosphere from any process emission source to excess 2000 ppm.

# 7.2.4 Non-Applicability of Regulations of Concern

- a. The affected diesel engines are not subject to the New Source Performance Standards (NSPS) for Compression Ignition Internal Combustion Engines, 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart IIII, because the Permittee did not commence construction (date that construction commences is the date the engine is ordered by the Permittee) of the affected diesel engines after July 11, 2005 where the affected diesel engines are:
  - Manufactured after April 1, 2006 and are not fire pump engines, pursuant to 40 CFR 60.4200(a)(2)(i).

Note: To qualify for this non-applicability, the Permittee has certified that the diesel engines have not been modified or reconstructed their diesel engines after July 11, 2005.

- b. The affected diesel engines are excluded from certain requirements of the National Emissions Standards for Hazardous Air Pollutants for Stationary Reciprocating Internal Combustion Engines 40 CFR Part 63, Subpart ZZZZ, because the affected diesel engines are existing compression ignition (CI) stationary RICE, pursuant to 40 CFR 63.6590(b)(3), and do not have to meet the requirements of that Subpart or Subpart A, additionally no initial notification is necessary. Requirements necessary to maintain the exclusion, and therefore compliance with that Part, are found within this Section. Specifically, those requirements are not becoming an affected source pursuant to 40 CFR 63.6590.
- c. i. The affected diesel engines (used as diesel generators) are not subject to the Acid Rain Program, 40 CFR 72, because the affected diesel engines are non-utility units, as defined by 40 CFR 72.6(b)(8). Pursuant to 40 CFR 72.2, "utility unit" is defined as a unit owned or operated by a utility that serves a generator in any State that produces electricity for sale.
- d. The affected diesel engines are not subject to 35 IAC 212.321 or 212.322, due to the unique nature of such units, a process weight rate can not be set so that such rules can not reasonably be applied, pursuant to 35 IAC 212.323.
- e. The affected diesel engines are not subject to 35 IAC 216.121 because the affected diesel engines are not fuel combustion units, as defined by 35 IAC 211.2470.
- f. i. The affected diesel engines are not subject to 35 IAC Part 217, Subpart Q: Stationary Reciprocating Internal Combustion Engines and Turbines, because the

affected diesel engines are not stationary reciprocating internal combustion engines listed in Appendix G of that Part, pursuant to 35 IAC 217.386.

- ii. The affected diesel engines are not subject to 35 IAC 217.141 because the affected diesel engines are not fuel combustion units, as defined by 35 IAC 211.2470.
- g. The affected diesel engines are not subject to 40 CFR Part 64, Compliance Assurance Monitoring (CAM) for Major Stationary Sources, because the affected diesel engines does not use an add-on control device to achieve compliance with an emission limitation or standard.

## 7.2.5 Control Requirements and Work Practices

- a. The Permittee shall follow good operating practices for the affected diesel engines, including periodic inspection, routine maintenance and prompt repair of defects.
- b. Distillate fuel oil shall be the only fuel fired in the affected diesel engines.
- c. The Illinois EPA shall be allowed to sample all fuels stored at the source.

## 7.2.6 Production and Emission Limitations

Production and emission limitations are not set for the affected diesel engines. However, there are source-wide production and emission limitations set forth in Condition 5.6.

## 7.2.7 Testing Requirements

- a. i. Upon written request by the Illinois EPA, the
  Permittee shall have the opacity of the exhaust from
  the affected diesel engine(s) tested during
  representative operating conditions as determined by
  a qualified observer in accordance with USEPA Test
  Method 9, as further specified below, pursuant to
  Section 39.5(7)(d) of the Act.
  - ii. Such testing shall be conducted for specific diesel engine(s) within 70 calendar days of the request, or on the date diesel engine(s) next operates, or on the date agreed upon by the Illinois EPA, whichever is later.
  - iii. The duration of opacity observations for each test shall be at least 30 minutes (five 6-minute averages) unless the average opacities for the first 12 minutes of observations (two six-minute averages) are both less than 10.0 percent.

- iv. The Permittee shall notify the Illinois EPA at least 7 days in advance of the date and time of these tests, in order to allow the Illinois EPA to witness testing. This notification shall include the name and employer of the qualified observer(s).
- v. The Permittee shall promptly notify the Illinois EPA of any changes in the time or date for testing.
- vi. The Permittee shall provide a copy of its observer's readings to the Illinois EPA at the time of testing, if Illinois EPA personnel are present.
- vii. The Permittee shall submit a written report for this testing within 15 days of the date of testing. This report shall include:
  - A. Date and time of testing.
  - B. Name and employer of qualified observer.
  - C. Copy of current certification.
  - D. Description of observation conditions.
  - E. Description of diesel engine operating conditions.
  - F. Raw data.
  - G. Opacity determinations.
  - H. Conclusions.
- b. i. In the event that the fuel oil supplier is unable to provide the sulfur content of the fuel oil supply for the affected diesel engines, the Permittee shall have the sulfur content of the oil supply to the affected diesel engines, in lbs/mmBtu, determined from an analysis of representative sample of the oil supply, as follows, pursuant to Section 39.5(7)(d) of the Act:
  - A. From a sample taken no later than 90 days after first operating the affected diesel engines pursuant to this permit, provided, however, that if such sample is taken following operation of the affected diesel engines, the sample shall be taken prior to adding more oil to the storage tank.
  - B. From a sample taken no later than 30 days after acceptance of a shipment of fuel whose sulfur content would not meet Condition 7.2.3(c) based

upon supplier data, provided however, that if the affected diesel engines are operated following acceptance of such a shipment, the sample shall be taken prior to adding a subsequent shipment of oil to the relevant storage tank.

- C. From a sample taken no later than 30 days after a request for such a sample is made by the Illinois EPA, provided, however, that such sample shall be taken prior to adding more oil to the relevant storage tank.
- ii. Sampling and analysis, including that which forms the basis for the suppliers' data, shall be conducted using methods that would be acceptable under the federal New Source Performance Standards for Stationary Gas Turbines, 40 CFR 60.335(b)(2) and (c) or the federal Acid Rain Program, 40 CFR 75, Appendix D, Optional SO<sub>2</sub> Emissions Data Protocol for Gas-Fired and Oil-Fired Units e.g., ASTM D4057-88 and ASTM D129-91.

Note: Condition 7.2.7(b)(ii) is for fuel testing methodology only, and is in no way intended to subject the source to those provisions.

## 7.2.8 Monitoring Requirements

- a. i. If an affected diesel engine is routinely operated or exercised to confirm that the affected diesel engine will operate when needed, the operation and opacity of the affected diesel engine shall be formally observed by operating personnel for the affected diesel engine or a member of Permittee's environmental staff on a regular basis to assure that the affected diesel engine is operating properly, which observations shall be made at least every six months.
  - ii. If an affected diesel engine is not routinely operated or exercised, i.e., the time interval between operation of an affected diesel engine is typically greater than six months, the operation and opacity of the affected diesel engine shall be formally observed as provided above each time the Permittee carries out a scheduled exercise of the affected diesel engine.
  - iii. The Permittee shall also conduct formal observations of operation and opacity of an affected diesel engine upon written request by the Illinois EPA. With the agreement of the Illinois EPA, the Permittee may schedule these observations to take place during

periods when it would otherwise be operating the affected diesel engine.

Note: The "formally observation" required above is not intended to be a USEPA Test Method 9 opacity test, nor does the observation require a USEPA Test Method 9 certified observer. It is intended to be performed by personnel familiar with the operation of the affected diesel engines who would be able to make a determination based from the affected diesel engines who would be able to make a determination based from the observed opacity as to whether of not the affected diesel engine was running properly, and subsequently initiate a corrective action if necessary.

# 7.2.9 Recordkeeping Requirements

In addition to the records required by Condition 5.9, the Permittee shall maintain records of the following items for each affected diesel engine to demonstrate compliance with Conditions 5.6.1 and 7.2.3, pursuant to Section 39.5(7)(b) of the Act:

- a. i. An operating log for each affected diesel engine, which shall include the following information:
  - A. Information for each time the affected diesel engine is operated, with date, time, duration, and purpose (i.e., exercise or power service). Monthly and annual records of hours of operation of each engine and total hours of operation.
  - B. Information for the observations conducted pursuant to Condition 7.2.8(a) or 7.2.7(a), with date, time, personnel, and findings.
    - I. The Permittee shall keep records for all opacity measurements made in accordance with USEPA Method 9 for an affected diesel engine that it conducts or that are conducted on its behalf by individuals who are qualified to make such observations for Condition 7.2.7(a). For each occasion on which such observations are made, these records shall include the identity of the observer, a description of the various observations that were made, the observed opacity, and copies of the raw data sheets for the observations.
    - II. The Permittee shall keep records for all formal observations of opacity conducted pursuant to Condition 7.2.8(a). For each occasion on which observations are made,

these records shall include the date, time, identity of the observer, a description of the various observations that were made, whether or not the affected diesel engine was running properly, and whether or not corrective action is necessary and was subsequently initiated.

- C. Information identifying any deviation from Condition 7.2.5(b).
- ii. A maintenance and repair log for each affected diesel engine and associated equipment, listing activities performed with date.
- iii. The Permittee shall keep records of good operating practices for each affected diesel engine, as defined in Condition 7.2.5(a).
- b. Fuel usage for the affected diesel engines:
  - i. Total usage of fuel oil for the affected diesel engines, gallons/month and gallons/year.
- c. The following records related to the sulfur content of the oil fuel supply and  $SO_2$  emissions of the affected diesel engines:
  - i. Records for each shipment of fuel for the affected diesel engines, including date, supplier, quantity (in gallons), sulfur content, and whether the  $SO_2$  emissions from the burning of such fuel would meet the standard in Condition 7.2.3(c).
  - ii. The Permittee shall maintain records of the sulfur content of the fuel oil supply to the affected diesel engines, based on the weighted average of material in the storage tank, or the sulfur content of the supply shall be assumed to be the highest sulfur content in any shipment in the tank.
- d. Emissions from each affected diesel engine (i.e.,  $NO_x$ , CO,  $SO_2$ , VOM, and PM) in tons/month and tons/year with supporting calculations and data as required by Condition 7.2.9.

## 7.2.10 Reporting Requirements

a. Reporting of Deviations

The Permittee shall promptly notify the Illinois EPA, Air Compliance Unit, of deviations of an affected diesel engines with the permit requirements as follows, pursuant

to Section 39.5(7)(f)(ii) of the Act. Reports shall describe the probable cause of such deviations, and any corrective actions or preventive measures taken:

- i. Emissions of opacity, SO<sub>2</sub>, from the affected diesel engines in excess of the limits specified in Conditions 7.2.3 within 30 days of such occurrence.
- ii. Operation of the affected diesel engines in noncompliance with the requirements specified in Condition 7.2.5 within 30 days of such occurrence.

## 7.2.11 Operational Flexibility/Anticipated Operating Scenarios

Operational flexibility is not set for the affected diesel engines.

## 7.2.12 Compliance Procedures

- a. Compliance with the PM emission limitations of Conditions 7.2.3(b) is addressed by the requirements of Condition 7.2.5(a), the testing requirements in Condition 7.2.7(a), the monitoring requirements of Condition 7.2.8(a), the records required in Condition 7.2.9(a), and the reports required in Condition 7.2.10(a).
- b. i. Compliance with the SO<sub>2</sub> emission limitation of Condition 7.2.3(c)(i) is addressed by the requirements of Condition 7.2.5, the testing requirements in Condition 7.2.7(b), and the records and reports required in Conditions 7.2.9(b) and (c) and 7.2.10(a).
  - ii. For this purpose, complete conversion of sulfur into  $SO_2$  shall be assumed, e.g.,  $SO_2$  emissions in lb/mmBtu are twice the sulfur content of the fuel supply, in lb/mmBtu, using the following equation:

# $SO_2$ ppm = Fuel sulfur content (lb/mmBtu) x 2 x 1/64 x 385.2 x 1,000,000 Engine exhaust rate factor (scf/mmBtu)

Note: Stoichiometric combustion of distillate oil with the maximum available sulfur content, i.e., 1.0 percent, would result in an  $SO_2$  concentration in the exhaust that is well below the 2000 ppm limit in Condition 7.2.3(c)(i), i.e., only about 500 ppm, based on 10,320 scf/mmBtu, the F-factor for oil in USEPA's Reference Method 19.

c. Compliance with the emission limits in Conditions 5.6 are addressed by the records and reports required in Conditions 7.2.9 and 7.2.10 and the emission factors and formulas listed below if suitable manufacture's emission rate data is not available: i. Emission factors for the affected diesel engines up to 600 horsepower:

	Emission Factors		
Pollutant	(lb/mmBtu)	(lb/hp-hr)	
	Fuel Input	Power Output	
VOM	0.35	2.46 x 10 -03	
PM	0.31	2.20 x 10 -03	
SO <sub>2</sub>	0.29	2.05 x 10 -03	
$NO_x$	4.41	0.031	
CO	0.95	6.68 x 10 -03	

The heat content of distillate fuel oil shall be assumed to be 137,030 Btu/gal as per AP-42.

Emissions = Distillate Fuel Oil Usage x Heat Content of Fuel Oil x Emission Factor

The emission factors are for Gasoline And Diesel Industrial Engines from AP-42 Section 3.3 (dated 10/96).

ii. Emission factors for the affected engines greater than 600 horsepower:

Emission Factors				
Pollutant	(lb/mmBtu)	<u>(lb/hp-hr)</u>		
	Fuel Input	Power Output		
VOM	0.09	$7.05 \times 10^{-04}$		
PM	0.1	0.0007		
SO <sub>2</sub>	$1.01 \times S_{FO}$	$8.09 \times 10^{-03} \times S1$		
$NO_x$	3.2	0.024		
CO	0.85	$5.5 \times 10^{-03}$		

Where  $S_{FO}$  represents the percent sulfur in the fuel oil. S1 = % sulfur in fuel oil. The heat content of distillate fuel oil shall be assumed to be 137,030 Btu/gal as per AP-42.

Emissions = Distillate Fuel Oil Usage x Heat Content of Fuel Oil x Emission Factor

The emission factors are for Large Stationary Diesel And All Stationary Dual-fuel Engines from AP-42 Section 3.4 (dated 10/96).

#### 8.0 GENERAL PERMIT CONDITIONS

#### 8.1 Permit Shield

Pursuant to Section 39.5(7)(j) of the Act, the Permittee has requested and has been granted a permit shield. This permit shield provides that compliance with the conditions of this permit shall be deemed compliance with applicable requirements which were applicable as of the date the proposed permit for this source was issued, provided that either the applicable requirements are specifically identified within this permit, or the Illinois EPA, in acting on this permit application, has determined that other requirements specifically identified are not applicable to this source and this determination (or a concise summary thereof) is included in this permit.

This permit shield does not extend to applicable requirements which are promulgated after January 30, 2009 (the date of issuance of the proposed permit) unless this permit has been modified to reflect such new requirements.

## 8.2 Applicability of Title IV Requirements (Acid Deposition Control)

This source is an affected source under Title IV of the CAA and is subject to requirements pursuant to Title IV of the CAA as specified in Section 6.2. To the extent that the federal regulations promulgated under Title IV of the CAA, are inconsistent with the requirements of this permit, the federal regulations promulgated under Title IV of the CAA shall take precedence pursuant to Section 39.5(17)(j) of the Act.

## 8.3 Emissions Trading Programs

No permit revision shall be required for increases in emissions allowed under any USEPA approved economic incentives, marketable permits, emissions trading, and other similar programs or processes for changes that are provided for elsewhere in this permit and that are authorized by the applicable requirement [Section 39.5(7)(o)(vii) of the Act].

## 8.4 Operational Flexibility/Anticipated Operating Scenarios

## 8.4.1 Changes Specifically Addressed by Permit

Physical or operational changes specifically addressed by the Conditions of this permit that have been identified as not requiring Illinois EPA notification may be implemented without prior notice to the Illinois EPA.

#### 8.4.2 Changes Requiring Prior Notification

The Permittee is authorized to make physical or operational changes that contravene express permit terms without applying for or obtaining an amendment to this permit, provided that [Section 39.5(12)(a)(i) of the Act]:

a. The changes do not violate applicable requirements;

- b. The changes do not contravene federally enforceable permit terms or conditions that are monitoring (including test methods), recordkeeping, reporting, or compliance certification requirements;
- c. The changes do not constitute a modification under Title I of the CAA;
- d. Emissions will not exceed the emissions allowed under this permit following implementation of the physical or operational change; and
- e. The Permittee provides written notice to the Illinois EPA,
  Division of Air Pollution Control, Permit Section, at least
  7 days before commencement of the change. This notice
  shall:
  - i. Describe the physical or operational change;
  - ii. Identify the schedule for implementing the physical or operational change;
  - iii. Provide a statement of whether or not any New Source Performance Standard (NSPS) is applicable to the physical or operational change and the reason why the NSPS does or does not apply;
  - iv. Provide emission calculations which demonstrate that the physical or operational change will not result in a modification; and
  - v. Provide a certification that the physical or operational change will not result in emissions greater than authorized under the Conditions of this permit.

## 8.5 Testing Procedures

Tests conducted to measure composition of materials, efficiency of pollution control devices, emissions from process or control equipment, or other parameters shall be conducted using standard test methods if applicable test methods are not specified by the applicable regulations or otherwise identified in the conditions of this permit. Documentation of the test date, conditions, methodologies, calculations, and test results shall be retained pursuant to the recordkeeping procedures of this permit. Reports of any tests conducted as required by this permit or as the result of a request by the Illinois EPA shall be submitted as specified in Conditions 8.6.3 and 8.6.4.

## 8.6 Reporting Requirements

#### 8.6.1 Monitoring Reports

Reports summarizing required monitoring as specified in the conditions of this permit shall be submitted to the Illinois EPA every six months as follows, unless more frequent submittal of such reports is required in Sections 5 or 7 of this permit [Section 39.5(7)(f) of the Act]:

## Monitoring Period

Report Due Date

January - June

September 1

July - December

March 1

All instances of deviations from permit requirements must be clearly identified in such reports. All such reports shall be certified in accordance with Condition 9.9.

#### 8.6.2 Test Notifications

Unless otherwise specified elsewhere in this permit, a written test plan for any test required by this permit shall be submitted to the Illinois EPA for review at least 60 days prior to the testing pursuant to Section 39.5(7)(a) of the Act. The notification shall include at a minimum:

- a. The name and identification of the affected unit(s);
- b. The person(s) who will be performing sampling and analysis and their experience with similar tests;
- c. The specific conditions under which testing will be performed, including a discussion of why these conditions will be representative of maximum emissions and the means by which the operating parameters for the source and any control equipment will be determined;
- d. The specific determinations of emissions and operation that are intended to be made, including sampling and monitoring locations;
- e. The test method(s) that will be used, with the specific analysis method, if the method can be used with different analysis methods;
- f. Any minor changes in standard methodology proposed to accommodate the specific circumstances of testing, with justification; and
- g. Any proposed use of an alternative test method, with detailed justification.

#### 8.6.3 Test Reports

Unless otherwise specified elsewhere in this permit, the results of any test required by this permit shall be submitted to the Illinois EPA within 60 days of completion of the testing. The test report shall include at a minimum [Section 39.5(7)(e)(i) of the Act]:

- a. The name and identification of the affected unit(s);
- b. The date and time of the sampling or measurements;
- c. The date any analyses were performed;
- d. The name of the company that performed the tests and/or analyses;
- e. The test and analytical methodologies used;
- f. The results of the tests including raw data, and/or analyses including sample calculations;
- g. The operating conditions at the time of the sampling or measurements; and
- h. The name of any relevant observers present including the testing company's representatives, any Illinois EPA or USEPA representatives, and the representatives of the source.

#### 8.6.4 Reporting Addresses

- a. Unless otherwise specified in the particular provision of this permit or in the written instructions distributed by the Illinois EPA for particular reports, reports and notifications shall be sent to the Illinois EPA - Air Compliance Unit with a copy sent to the Illinois EPA - Air Regional Field Office.
- b. As of the date of issuance of this permit, the addresses of the offices that should generally be utilized for the submittal of reports and notifications are as follows:
  - i. Illinois EPA Air Compliance Unit

Illinois Environmental Protection Agency Bureau of Air Compliance & Enforcement Section (MC 40) P.O. Box 19276 Springfield, Illinois 62794-9276 ii. Illinois EPA - Air Quality Planning Section

Illinois Environmental Protection Agency Bureau of Air Air Quality Planning Section (MC 39) P.O. Box 19276 Springfield, Illinois 62794-9276

iii. Illinois EPA - Air Regional Field Office

Illinois Environmental Protection Agency Division of Air Pollution Control 2009 Mall Street Collinsville, Illinois 62234

iv. USEPA Region 5 - Air Branch

USEPA (AR - 17J) Air & Radiation Division 77 West Jackson Boulevard Chicago, Illinois 60604

c. Permit applications should be addressed to the Air Permit Section. As of the date of issuance of this permit, the address of the Air Permit Section is as follows:

Illinois Environmental Protection Agency Division of Air Pollution Control Permit Section (MC 11) P.O. Box 19506 Springfield, Illinois 62794-9506

## 8.7 Title I Conditions

Notwithstanding the expiration date on the first page of this CAAPP permit, Title I conditions in this permit, which are identified by a T1, T1N, or T1R designation, remain in effect until such time as the Illinois EPA takes action to revise or terminate them in accordance with applicable procedures for action on Title I conditions. This is because these conditions either: (a) incorporate conditions of earlier permits that were issued by the Illinois EPA pursuant to authority that includes authority found in Title I of the CAA (T1 conditions), (b) were newly established in this CAAPP permit pursuant to authority that includes such Title I authority (T1N conditions), or (c) reflect a revision or combination of conditions established in this CAAPP permit (T1R conditions). (See also Condition 1.5.)

## CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

I, the undersigned, certify that on this 24<sup>rd</sup> day of April, 2009, I have served electronically the attached APPEARANCE OF RENEE CIPRIANO, the APPEARANCE OF JOSHUA R. MORE and APPEAL OF CAAPP PERMIT, upon the following person:

John T. Therriault, Assistant Clerk Illinois Pollution Control Board James R. Thompson Center Suite 11-500 100 West Randolph Chicago, Illinois 60601

and by first class mail, postage affixed, upon the following persons:

Division of Legal Counsel Illinois Environmental Protection Agency 1021 North Grand Avenue, East P.O. Box 19276 Springfield, Illinois 62794-9276

Joshua R. More

Renee Cipriano Joshua R. More SCHIFF HARDIN LLP 6600 Sears Tower 233 South Wacker Drive Chicago, Illinois 60606 312-258-5567

FAX: 312-258-5600 jmore@schiffhardin.com

2\7233235